

4. MARKET FAILURE IS ONE SOURCE OF ANARCHY

22 August 2026

© 2026 Alan Sager

How can we spend so much to provide such low rates of care and to suffer inferior health? Since all the other rich democracies cover all their people and spend much less, and since most also provide more care and enjoy better health outcomes, how can we explain the failure of the U.S. to finance medical security for all Americans? The explanation must be powerful. It must make sense of the decades of failure to win affordable medical security for all Americans.

The overarching explanation is that anarchy governs U.S. health care.

Anarchy means that no one in U.S. health care is accountable for anything that happens outside the building where they work.

Not for protecting Americans' access to needed care.

Not for containing costs by excising clinical and administrative waste, holding down prices, or curtailing theft.

Not for securing the right numbers of family doctors, other doctors, hospitals, dentists, or other caregivers in the right places.

Not for protecting and improving quality and appropriateness of care.

Anarchy means high cost, weak access, much inappropriate and low-quality care, and malconfiguration of doctors, hospitals, and other caregivers. It means that up to one-half of health spending is wasted.

Anarchy pervades U.S. health care. It results primarily from the absence of a functioning competitive free market and from the lack of effective government action.

Secondarily, it results from pursuing well-motivated but doomed efforts to shoehorn health care realities to fit theoretical requirements of a competitive free market. And from weak political support for competent, effective, and strategic public action.

The alternative to market and government failures is to devise self-regulating substitutes—such as budgeting for hospitals and trustworthy professionalism for doctors—for non-functioning markets and ineffective governments. These should rest on foundations of strategic public actions to cap spending and cost, cover all people, promote better caregiver configurations, and boost quality and appropriateness of medical care.

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

This chapter examines one of the two sources of anarchy, failure of the competitive free market in health care. Chapter 5 analyzes government ineffectiveness and incompetence, the second main source of anarchy. Chapters 7-10 take up the main elements of the self-regulating substitutes for market and government failure.

Money, power, and professionalism shape each nation's health care by making four core choices. The first is how much of the nation's resources to devote to health care (and, therefore, not to housing, education and job training, food, infrastructure, environment, defense, vacations, and other forms of personal, corporate, or public consumption or investment).

The second is choosing the types of health care to provide, and at what prices and volumes.

The third is choosing who gets how much of what kinds of health care.

The fourth is choosing how to finance, organize, and deliver that care.

Three core consequences of market failure in health care

The consequences of market failure in health care are profound.

First, market failure means that profits in health care are not legitimate. Without a competitive free market to justify profits, profits don't signify efficiency, innovation, and delivering what people need and want. Comprehensive market failure—inability to come close to satisfying even 1 of the 7 requirements for free market competition—means that profits are not legitimate. Therefore, profit-seeking caregiving and insurance should be phased out.

Second, market failure in health care has imposed heavy burdens on governments. Governments have been politically, financially, pragmatically, and legally unable to shoulder those burdens. Market failure has led to pressure on governments to protect patients from loss of care and payers from having their money stolen. Often unwilling or unable to respond, governments sometimes deny that market failures are real or grave. When they do, their responses are usually inadequate. Governments have played the role of the worker with the wheelbarrow and shovel who tries to clean up after the circus parade. But the animals are numerous; the street is wide; and the blade of the shovel is very small.

Third, market failure plus government incompetence have meant that many Americans lack nearby caregivers who are available and able to address their medical needs. Caregivers are malconfigured. Primary care is in short supply—and getting shorter. Needed hospitals close. And no one is accountable for identifying the types and numbers of needed caregivers, or where they should be located.

Some, such as Chandra and Shepard, condemn the alternative to reliance on markets and health care corporatization. They call that alternative “a return to a purely professional ethos in health care” and view it as “impractical and potentially irresponsible.” ²²⁸³

Chandra and Shepard cherry-pick their illustrative examples. They applaud for-profit IVF services where buyers are educated and spending their own money, and where quality can be measured. They note that biopharma depends on private investment in risky capital-intensive

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

projects. They are probably right in these two assessments. And they do condemn for-profit nursing home care, with weak quality measures and uninformed and vulnerable patients. They call for better quality measures and anti-trust enforcement to make the world safer for profit-seeking in health care. This highlights the 2 core problems with their arguments. Their remedies are not remotely adequate to address wholesale market failure in health care. And most health care is much closer to nursing home care than to IVF or biopharma.

Others, such as Galea, choose to believe that market forces can be safely harnessed to address problems inside health care. This belief—or hope—rests in part on his judgment that reform can't depend on governments doing the right things. Unfortunately, all of Galea's conditions for safe competition actually rely on competent government action.

Galea offers 5 conditions for doing so. First, genuine competition by breaking monopolies and overcoming barriers to entry of new competitors. Second, promoting "meaningful consumer choice." Third, payment that incentivizes better outcomes, not more care. Fourth, addressing high drug prices. Fifth, assuring equity.²²⁸⁴

Sadly, as discussed in this chapter, all of Galea's specific proposals for safe competition—such as stronger anti-trust enforcement, better information for patients about price and quality of care, bundled payments and accountable care, PBM reform, and standards for adequacy of caregiver networks—have been in circulation for decades. None has made a meaningful difference. None can be expected to make the world of health care safe for market forces.

I'm convinced that none of these conditions for safe competition can remotely be satisfied in health care. This chapter explains why.

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

A. Promises of market competition—the opiate of the managers

First, competitive free markets promise to make the four core choices effortlessly and unthinkingly. Second, they promise efficiency—low cost, innovation, and satisfaction of consumer demand as expressed by purchasing power. Third, they promise to rely on an invisible hand, one that obviates all but minimal government regulation. These three promises spur many hopeful people to embrace market forces to improve health care delivery in the U.S. Many other people default to relying on markets because they are convinced that governments can't act competently in health care.

In markets, sellers of goods and services greedily pursue profits. Genuine markets transmogrify greedy profit-seeking to deliver on the three promises.

In a competitive market, no seller is big enough to influence price of any good or service. Instead, the market sets the price of each good or service through the interaction of many small sellers and buyers. Sellers must therefore hold down their costs. Unless businesses selling goods and services hold down their costs, they will not earn profits since they can't boost profits by raising prices.

Innovation is a main means of cutting costs. It can take three main forms—substituting capital equipment for labor, inventing new methods of manufacturing, and re-organizing production processes. Innovative industries generally feature falling costs (and prices) and improvements in quality or effectiveness. The auto industry saw both, especially in the early decades of the 20th century. The price of a basic car in the U.S. fell by about 50 percent between 1900 and 2000, measured in real (inflation-adjusted) dollars. And in one decade, from 1990 to 2000, the price of a personal computer fell by about 40 percent even without adjusting either for inflation or for radically better performance.²²⁸⁵

Sellers in competitive free markets must offer what buyers wish to purchase. If not, sellers' goods and services remain unbought. In the Soviet Union during late 1950s and early 1960s, for example, inventories of clothing grew much faster than sales because potential buyers declined to purchase much of the clothing offered in stores.²²⁸⁶

Markets self-regulate. That is, they cut cost, innovate, and deliver what buyers seek without outside supervision. If one seller is inefficient, fails to innovate, or misjudges what buyers want, it is likely to go broke. If one seller somehow grows big enough to impose higher prices than the market would sustain, new competitors will enter the market and seek customers by charging prices lower than those of the big seller. The big seller is forced to cut prices to match those of the new competitors.

Competitive free markets relentlessly pursue efficiency to cut cost. This drives out waste. High levels of waste in U.S. health care (discussed in chapter 3) are—in part—symptoms of market failure. (Those high levels of waste are also symptoms of government incompetence, the topic of chapter 5.)

Although competitive free markets need little government intervention, some actions are required. Governments need to combat the tendency toward concentration by making entry easier and by anti-trust action when necessary. Governments should police markets to maintain standards of safety and prevent cheating or criminal behavior. Perhaps most

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

important, governments intervene to redistribute purchasing power to promote fairer sharing of goods and services produced by markets.

That's because genuine competitive free markets are efficient but they tend to be inequitable. When competitive free markets allow buyers to use their purchasing power, they simply ratify the existing distribution of income. Buyers' choices and incomes determine who gets what. But since incomes are often markedly unequal, the result is unequal ability to buy what's needed or wanted.

This inequity can be remedied without undermining competitive market for goods and services. Deliberate government intervention can redistribute money to improve equity. Buyers can then purchase what they choose.

Markets are appealing, then, because their invisible hand exploits the widely-distributed hormonal greed of profit-seeking to deliver lower costs and prices, spur innovation, and produce what people wish to buy—all without government or insurance company regulation. Markets' unfairness can be redressed by redistributing income—buying power.

This appeal is so powerful that some well-intentioned health care reformers focus their energy on making markets work better. They sometimes try, for example, to boost competition by fighting mergers that aim to enhance hospitals' power to set higher prices.²²⁸⁷

And they applaud policies that raise patients' out-of-pocket (OOP) costs in hopes this will make sick people shop more carefully. That aims to turn patients into enlightened price-sensitive consumers who will wield battering rams to wreck or reform high-price and low-quality providers.²²⁸⁸ Jenkins imagines that failure to tax health insurance premiums gives Americans "a giant regressive tax incentive to overconsume and to be insensitive to trade-offs between cost and benefits."²²⁸⁹

These putative reforms are all fantasies. They testify to the romantic power of the fiction of free market competition in health care. Sadly, they do little good and much harm because they can't overcome market failure. Much as focusing on SDLs saps energy from fixing health care (as discussed in chapter 2), trying to make markets work distracts attention from remedies that could actually build effective and affordable health care for all Americans.

Most U.S. economists embrace this romance. It is remarkable that so high a share of such smart and decent people do so. Economists' dominance of health policy research and health policy in the U.S. both reflects and helps to sustain belief in market forces. That dominance has helped powerfully to paralyze practical health reforms for decades. This paralytic macro-illness might be called "economitis."

Most health care owners and trustees embrace competition and its engine, profit-making. Owners and directors of for-profit hospitals and insurance companies tout competition and hire managers who do the same. Managers with MBA degrees were exposed to two years of competitive thinking in business schools. Many trustees of non-profit hospitals believe, with considerable justification, that they have had to focus on the bottom line and espouse the mantra of "no margin, no mission."^{2290 2291 2292} So they hire the same sorts of managers.

I've called competition in health care the "opiate of the managers" because its intoxication relieves the pain and guilt—about care denial and putting profits before patients—that follow from embracing market behavior when no competitive market exists.²²⁹³

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

Clinging to competition

In health care, free market economists, hospital and insurance company owners and trustees, managers, politicians, and other romantic fantasists generally insist that six things are both desirable and feasible.

First, choice is a central value in markets, so patients should be free –or forced—to make financial choices among competing Medicare Advantage or ACA plans or Medicare Part D drug plans. Even though the plans they choose often have narrow networks of doctors and hospitals, which greatly constrains the much more important choice of actual caregivers. Similarly Medicare Part D drug plans compete by premiums, OOPs, covered meds, and administrative requirements—which are so opaque that tiny shares of Americans actually find their way into the drug plan that best meets their needs.²²⁹⁴

Second, only competition can contain health care costs, so patients must be made price-sensitive when buying health care. This means high OOPs and weak insurance coverage. These magnify effects of income inequality by further limiting many patients' actual access to actual health care.

Third, choice and competition require that patients have accurate and relevant information about the price and quality of the medical services they might need. But data about price remain terrible and very few Americans even try to use them. Data about quality are even worse. Moreover, where to buy care—at what price and quality—is vastly less relevant than whether the patient actually needs it. Few of us have medical or nursing degrees.

Fourth, to persuade caregivers to lower their prices, they must be prevented from gaining market power through mergers or other techniques, and they must be incentivized financially to lower prices to gain volume, total revenue, and surpluses or profits. But in most places, caregiver concentration is high and growing.

But fifth, a health care world of multiple caregivers who compete by price and quality and face sharp financial incentives is a world of vast mistrust and complexity. High administrative costs result. Those addicted to choice and competition in health care insist that this is a price worth paying.

Sixth, all this is necessary because U.S. payers—insurance companies and governments—are neither competent or sufficiently politically motivated to contain health care costs. So competition is the only remaining cost control tool.

Despite decades of failure, affection for competition to hold down health care prices and costs remains high. In January of 2024, DHHS appointed its first “chief competition officer.” She was supposed to work with the Federal Trade Commission and the Department of Justice’s Anti-trust Division to boost competition to contain cost.²²⁹⁵ It is hard to know whether this appointment was mainly symbolic and political—aiming to signal that Biden was in synch with Americans’ trust in competition, or whether it was expected to have any practical effect. Steadily growing concentration and declining competition in health care make the former more likely.

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

As discussed shortly, none of the 7 requirements for competitive free markets are satisfied in health care today. Indeed, they cannot be satisfied. Insisting on market competition in health U.S. health care therefore leads to many abuses--high costs, very uneven access, malconfigured caregivers, and weak appropriateness and quality of care. Attempting to ameliorate and prevent abuses fills the bandwidths of federal and state governments. Those bandwidths have been pre-emptively narrowed by politicians' trust in health care competition, by caregivers' and insurers' distaste for government action, and by weak political pressure on government to make strategic decisions.

Weak political support for government action means that legislative responses to abuses are weak, half-hearted, indirect, and confusing. Subsequent regulations are necessarily long and legalistic and complex. Frequently litigated, they are typically ineffective, open to gaming by affected parties. Political and financial pressures and judicial ham-stringing often lead to weak enforcement of many regulations. Other regulations are simply unenforceable.

Governments have lacked the political support, time, energy, knowledge, and attention to put their arms around health care problems, understand their causes, and legislate and implement the remedies that actually work fairly well in the world's other rich democracies. The government macro-disease could be called "regulitis." This chronic illness saps governments' energy. Governments do not learn to be more competent. Enervated and lacking in self-confidence, governments cede more responsibility to imaginary competitive free markets.

A few economists decry the lure of the market. Ginzberg long did so, noting that health care is "noncompetitive."²²⁹⁶

Rice is another. Writing with Vladeck, he urged that the power of sellers (caregivers) be acknowledged and addressed.²²⁹⁷

Glaser decried economists' powerful role in shaping U.S. policy.²²⁹⁸ He contrasts it to their role in most other rich democracies, where they provide technical analyses such as estimating the benefits and costs of politicians' proposed reforms.

(As chapter 5 will discuss, the mirror-image faith that traditional government action can modulate markets' abuses in health care helps to sustain trust in market forces even though that faith is just as unrequited as faith in markets itself.)

Sadly, love of markets is sometimes exploited by cynical actors who assert that market competition justifies their own anti-competitive behavior. Some hospitals, insurers, drug makers, and others have marshaled free market competition arguments in hopes of neutralizing public legislative or regulatory action to curtail abuses stemming from their illegitimate and anti-competitive exploitation of their own market power. They tout their profits as evidence they are doing well by doing good. But without a functioning competitive free market, profits don't testify to efficiency, innovation, or satisfaction of consumer demand. They signal nothing but ability to garner profits. Absent such markets, profits might be evidence of efficiency or they might be the froth on the toxic waste stream that flows out of failed markets, propelled not by gravity or an invisible hand, but rather by greed and gaming.

Although market competition is powered by greed for profit, high profits are not durable in such markets. Small businesses constantly form and go broke. Economic life in a freely competitive

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

market resembles personal security in Hobbes's state of nature. There, absent government's protections, life is "solitary, poor, nasty, brutish, and short."²²⁹⁹

In markets that actually are free and competitive, owners of small businesses work long hours and garner low profits. They constantly live with uncertainty. It is not surprising, therefore, that economic actors seeking securely durable profits work unceasingly to get bigger and gain leverage over prices—thereby thwarting free market competition—in order to protect themselves from bankruptcy. Nonetheless, highly profitable drug makers, medical device manufacturers, insurance companies, hospital chains, and others rely on self-sanctifying assertions that their virtuous conduct in a notionally competitive free market justifies their higher profits. These justifications constitute the main actual function of talk about markets in health care today.

This rhetoric serves as a vehicle for rationalizing more than unwarranted profits. It also rationalizes greed, selfishness, and manipulation. It supports obsessive attention to money in health care. An extreme assertion is that "profits are a vital—and completely moral—motivation for anyone engaged in productive activity."²³⁰⁰

Those who seek higher profits by scrambling for greater power and leverage in U.S. health care often find allies among many professional economists whose blood was infused with the competitive free market's virtues. A little like malaria—such that many economists feverishly see a mirage of competitive free markets in U.S. health care, not the reality of comprehensive market failure.

Monetization, financialization, incentives, and budgeting

Believers in competition use financial incentives to contain cost. Some suppose that good insurance coverage has fueled high U.S. health costs—even though other rich democracies' superior coverage is not associated with higher costs. Still, those who imagine a link between good coverage and high costs embrace high OOPs as a tool to control patients' imagined urge to use more health care.

Similarly, some suppose that paying fees to doctors who perform individual services and paying hospitals for each admission or ER visit have incentivized them to boost volumes of care. So capitation and "pay for value, not volume" are lauded as a way to reverse financial incentives.

In these and other ways, market thinking has rationalized what many justifiably call the monetization or financialization of health care.²³⁰¹

One of the most remarkable things about U.S. health care is that so many doctors, dentists, other professionals, hospitals, nursing homes, and other institutions think about money so often, so intensely, and from so self-interested a viewpoint. The inability to contain costs by other means helps to explain the slide toward using money as a tool to slow cost growth. Intensification of financial thinking has not slowed health care cost increases. Instead, it has raised doctors' alienation and lowered appropriateness of patient care.

Many nations rely on capping total annual revenue for health care or on providing annual budgets for hospitals. The inevitable scarcity of money is visible to anyone who looks, and it becomes essential to spend it carefully—lest care's access or appropriateness suffer.

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

Caregivers could reasonably be trusted to do this because few were profit-oriented or financially incentivized.

One peculiar aspect of monetization is the shape that budgeting has taken in U.S. health care. Early support for prepaid group practices and other HMOs rested heavily on their integration of financing with care delivery. A finite sum—a budget—was available to serve a defined group of people. Reformers who advocated ACOs, Medicare Advantage plans, and Medicaid managed care plans hoped that these mechanisms would oblige caregivers to serve patients well—but affordably.

Unfortunately, practice departed from theory. As implemented in the U.S., the budgeted HMOs and other entities have been increasingly operated for-profit. So they face financial incentives to withhold care from patients in order to boost profits or bonuses. This is corrupt and untrustworthy in the absence of free market competition and adequate safeguards for access and appropriateness of care. Worse, the design of Medicare Advantage invites those operated for-profit to focus on boosting their revenue instead of caring for patients prudently. Thus, even the use of finite budgets to constrain U.S. cost growth and induce caregivers to serve patients prudently has—to a great degree—been hijacked.

Optimism. In the future, though, monetization of doctors' care and of organizations' budgets could be converted into a valuable foundation for better use of money to improve health care. This conversion requires at least two types of change.

The first is that doctors will need to think about how to spend money carefully to do as much as possible to boost patients' health with the dollars available. Their own financial well-being must be pushed into the background so they are liberated to put patients first. How to do that? By paying them well enough—and by paying them in ways—to liberate them to do what they trained to do—take care of patients.

The second type of change is making all organizations financially neutral. This means an end to for-profit delivery of health care. Instead, the finite budget must be spent each year to do as much clinical good as possible. The only reason to deny one type of care to one patient is to be able to serve another patient—one who'll benefit more from medical care. This change will capitalize on the gradually accumulating knowledge of how to spend money carefully but will channel it in a more valuable, fair, and affordable direction.

The absence of a competitive free market deprives profit-making of any legitimacy. Profits don't signal lower cost, efficiency, innovation, or satisfaction of consumer demand. They simply signal profits.

Market failure means that profit-seeking corrupts behavior, allocates resources badly, and justifies waste and denial of needed care.²³⁰² Profit-seeking justifies withholding needed care to low-paying or uninsured patients, and over-serving patients of high-paying insurance companies. It justifies over-providing types of care that are profitable and under-providing unprofitable care. It allows Steward and Prospect to tout profits won by despicable methods.

Profit-seeking wastes the most precious human resource in health care—the scarce time of doctors, nurses, and other caregivers. Paperwork wastes time, and—as discussed in chapter 3—mistrust between payers and caregivers is the main generator of paperwork.

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

Time is also wasted when a small but growing share of doctors pursue MBA degrees along with their MD or DO. Reporting on this trend, Liss portrays a doctor who planned on a career in rural primary care but instead ran a company to advise cardiologists.²³⁰³ MBA programs generally teach ways to make profits. Absent a free market, doctors who pursue profit serve patients and the nation poorly. They have less of their own time to devote to learning medicine and practicing it proficiently—and they divert the time of other doctors toward seeking illegitimate profits.

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

B. Sadly, health care thoroughly violates each of the market's 7 requirements

Hospital chains, drug makers, insurance companies, and others compete for patients and profits in health care today, but they do not do so in anything close to a competitive free market. Consequently, current competition in health care can't deliver the low cost, innovation, and satisfaction of buyers' demands that truly competitive markets promise.

Clearly, free market competition is never either entirely present or absent. Competition is a continuum, not a dichotomy.

Suppose that we assign a value of 10 to a vigorously competitive free market in health care and a value of 0 to health care entirely lacking such a market. I'd then rate health U.S. health care a 1. The foundations—and, therefore, the benefits—of free market competition are missing in health care; their presence is imagined mainly by theoreticians or ideologues.

As Wainer writes, "Nowhere else in the world do so many health care dollars encounter so few mechanisms to limit profiteering."²³⁰⁴

Worse, the U.S. relies on imaginary competitive market forces to make most of the larger decisions about our health care. One is about the numbers, types, and locations of our doctors, and about the incomes they earn. A second is about the capacity, types, and locations of our hospitals, and about their incomes, which services they offer, and which survive. A third is about the prices paid for prescription drugs. A fourth is about the types, locations, and quality of our long-term care and mental health services. And a fifth is about the types and power of our controls on health care spending.

As discussed in the next chapter, governments' main role in health care has been reactive—to try to develop and enforce regulatory responses to the harms and abuses that stem from the nation's reckless reliance on market forces to make big decisions. Those efforts have rarely succeeded.

For many decades, both competitive markets and government actions in U.S. health care have been largely incompetent.

Free market competition requires seven distinct things. All are largely absent from U.S. health care today. Indeed, they are unattainable in health care.²³⁰⁵ The seven requirements and ways in which health care departs from them are summarized in Exhibit 4-1.

Many reforms seek to address one or more of the 7 areas where markets fail today. Most of governmental engagement with health problems aim to advance competition or modulate its ill effects. Both sets of remedies are doomed. Because not one of the 7 requirements for competitive free markets is remotely attainable in health care, effective reforms must be built on very different foundations. Understanding reasons for market failure is essential to crafting those foundations.

Abandoning efforts to actually fix health care problems, many proposed health care reforms have substituted indirect attacks on the various market failures instead. They imagine that creating a functioning and self-regulating free market will fix U.S. health care's vast problems. Because free market competition is unattainable in health care, this substitution is futile.

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

(This substitution parallels decisions by the Food and Drug Administration to approve new meds that have not actually been shown to be effective—or even safe. Rather, they might be effective because they induce some changes that are hypothesized to be beneficial. Those changes are called “surrogate endpoints.” ²³⁰⁶ ²³⁰⁷ That’s a pernicious example of Newspeak since these are not endpoints at all.

Worse, it sustains the flow of more money for business-as-usual into health care. And that permits the regime of rising costs, suppressing access, malconfiguring caregivers, and wasting one-half of our health care spending to stagger on for a few more years. It enables a financially obese boondoggle of galactic proportions.

Exhibit 4 – 1

7 Requirements for Functioning Competitive Free Markets, and Reasons They Can’t Be Satisfied in Health Care

The seven requirements for a free market	Why they can’t be satisfied in health care
1. Many small buyers and sellers, so all parties are price takers, not price makers. The market makes the one price for each item. No one has power in the market to extract a higher or lower price.	In many regions, a few hospitals dominate delivery of acute care and obtain higher prices. Elsewhere, a few large private insurers or HMOs leverage lower prices. Medicare and Medicaid regulate the prices they pay. Payers pay very different prices for the same care.
2. No artificial restrictions on supply, demand, and price. Autonomous consumers decide how much to demand; producers decide how much to supply. Their interactions determine price. Consumers of care are sovereign—they independently decide how to spend their own money.	Very few patients are autonomous. Almost all are uninformed, worried, and inclined to listen to well-trained experts. Also, patients with insurance are not spending their own money, so they are not aware of the actual price or total cost of the care they get. In the past, hospitals and doctors established and controlled insurance companies expressly to assure themselves of regular revenue. Public payers set the prices they’ll pay by law or regulation.
3. Easy entry and exit to and from the marketplace. If a caregiver gains a monopoly, which allows it to extract fat profits, those profits attract new caregivers, which bid down prices to free market levels.	Once some hospitals close or consolidate in a region, it is very costly or hard for new hospitals to open. Hospitals and other caregivers are highly concentrated in many regions. Also, drug makers have legal monopolies (patents) on new drugs.
4. Sovereign consumers have and use good information about price and quality to inform decisions of what care to buy. They know what they need and want. Sellers have good information about competitors’ prices and quality.	Patients and families often have trouble finding valid information. And many people are worried when sick. Although caregivers—especially doctors—have much better access to information, even they often lack evidence on what care works and who needs it.
5. Constant suspicion—“let the buyer beware!” Don’t trust anyone!	But patients are likelier to recover, other things equal, when they trust their doctor, nurse, or other caregiver. Also, mistrust engenders great administrative waste.
6. Price tracks cost closely, so buying something with a low price means buying from a low-cost	Often, health care prices are not even close to cost of care. Some prices are much higher than cost, and others are much lower.

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

producer. Price is a signal for cost. Buying low-price care rewards low-cost (efficient) caregivers.	
7. Sellers aim to maximize profit. Hospitals, doctors, and other caregivers seek high profits. Profits are legitimate because they are won via efficiency, innovation, and making what sovereign consumers wish to buy.	Many caregivers and insurers profit by generating high revenue, not through efficiency. Others cheat. And still others over-serve profitable patients or diagnoses. Many caregivers are big enough to extract high prices from private insurers. Many non-profit caregivers use higher revenues to finance costlier care.

1. Many small buyers and sellers mean the market sets 1 price for each item

A functioning competitive free market has so many small, separate, independent, and competing buyers and sellers that none are big enough to leverage prices up or down. This is a way of saying that the market itself makes the price. The market does so where supply meets demand. In this way, the market sets 1 price for each service. This price correlates with a particular volume.

In a competitive free market, the actions of lots of small buyers and sellers determine prices paid and quantities sold. The market makes one price for each type of good or service.

But health care, different private insurers, state Medicaid programs, and the federal Medicare program all pay different prices for the various individual medical services. Larger caregivers exert more power over payers—either by commanding more patients over private insurers, or by exerting more political pressure against Medicare and Medicaid. The existence of a wide range of prices for the same service manifests the failure of a competitive free market to operate.

When many different prices are paid for the same service, equity across patients falls. At the same time, the greater complexity associated with paying so many different prices elevates the costs of administering health care benefits.

Simply, multiple prices manifest market failure.

Worse, wrote Stoller, multiple prices for medications have invited wholesale corruption and manipulation.²³⁰⁸ They have allowed PBMs to pressure drug makers—or conspire with them—to pay more money to those PBMs. This led drug makers to raise their own list prices, so that their remaining revenue, after paying off the PBMs, was high enough to keep them highly profitable. All this is detailed in a September 2024 Federal Trade Commission complaint against U.S. PBMs.²³⁰⁹ Wainer noted PBMs' enduring financial incentives to steer patients toward higher-priced drugs.²³¹⁰

Congress sets the prices Medicare will pay for various hospital, physician, hospice, and some other types of care. State legislatures set the prices that state Medicaid programs will pay for hospital, physician, dental, nursing home, prescription drug, and other types of care.

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

Private insurers, unable to regulate prices and legally prohibited from colluding, pay higher prices—and also a wider spread of prices. Bigger private insurance companies are often able to win lower prices for themselves. Mid-size and smaller insurers try to win lower prices for themselves by rewarding doctors or hospitals that agree to accept lower prices with “preferred” or “in-network” caregiver status. That means patients will pay less out-of-pocket when cared for by those doctors or hospitals. This is expected to boost volumes for those preferred caregivers. One result is an even greater spread of prices paid to doctors and hospitals.

Powerful private payers—those with a high share of a state’s or region’s patients covered through the job—are able to exercise various sorts of leverage over caregivers. Early in 2026, Elevance, the umbrella for for-profit former Blue Cross plans, began imposing a 10 percent cut in payments to in-network hospitals in 11 states if they relied on out-of-network doctors to care for patients. This was designed to pull more doctors into Elevance’s networks and, in all likelihood, oblige them to accept lower in-network fees. An Indiana law was quickly passed to prohibit this practice.²³¹¹

Payer concentration. Insurance coverage through Medicare, Medicaid, or private insurance generates most of the revenue flowing into health care. In 2025, Medicare is paying 23 percent of the cost of personal health care services—those actually received by individual patients; Medicaid, 18 percent; and private health insurance 33 percent—for a total of 74 percent of all spending on care for individual patients.²³¹² Other health insurers and other third party payers paid 13 percent. The remaining 12 percent was paid out-of-pocket.

This concentration of buying power grossly violates the many-small-buyers requirement for competitive free markets.

Governments use their regulatory power to set lower prices for themselves. Private insurance companies merge to pursue leverage over doctors and hospitals. One health insurer covered on-half or more of privately insured Americans in almost one-half of U.S. metropolitan statistical areas (MSAs).²³¹³ For Medicare Advantage, fully 71 percent of MSAs were highly concentrated in 2022. And Medicaid managed care has seen increasing concentration, with a few large national companies crowding out smaller and local ones.^{2314 2315}

Three very different sets of prices. Different insurance companies pay very different prices for the same care at the same place. Medicare pays much lower prices than the insurance company averages, and most state Medicaid programs pay even less.

For doctors, a CBO study found that commercial insurers’ prices were almost one-third above Medicare’s in 2018.²³¹⁶ (Between 2013 and 2018, the insurers’ prices rose twice as fast as Medicare’s.) But Lopez and others’ review of published studies found an excess of over two-fifths.²³¹⁷ Medicaid’s prices paid doctors were almost one-third below Medicare’s in 2019. They were about two-fifths lower for primary care, on average²³¹⁸ and less than one-half as high in 6 states.²³¹⁹

For hospitals, Lopez and colleagues’ review of 19 published studies found commercial insurers’ prices for inpatient care to be 89 percent higher than those paid by Medicare. A 2017 report from the Medicaid and Chip Payment and Access Commission (MACPAC) found that Medicaid

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

payments for inpatient care roughly averaged prices paid by Medicare—once states' supplementary payments were included. It noted very substantial differences across and within states, though. Prices paid for individual types of medical care varied within states.²³²⁰

Seeking to restrain spending, Medicare and Medicaid have steadily cut their reliance on price regulation. They have substituted capitation. Growing enrollments in Medicare Advantage and Medicaid managed care have done little or nothing to restrain spending. And they have not narrowed gaps in prices paid by commercial insurance, Medicare, and Medicaid.

Medicare Advantage covers over one-half of Medicare-insured patients. MA plans are run by insurance companies. When they negotiate prices with different doctor groups, they generally pay sums fairly close to the regulated prices set by Congress for traditional Medicare.²³²¹ They do the same when paying hospitals.²³²²

Medicaid managed care plans cover over three-quarters of Medicaid patients and account for over one-half of Medicaid spending. Almost all states capitate these plans and are permitted to choose approved methods by which the plans may pay caregivers. And they can mandate higher rates of payment for some services. Generally, though, Medicaid managed care has apparently done little or nothing to lift the low prices by which traditional Medicaid paid doctors and hospitals in most states.²³²³ Interestingly, Medicaid managed care organizations denied prior approval for care 12.5 percent of the time, substantially higher than Medicare Advantage plans' 5.7 percent.²³²⁴

Wide price gaps. One price means one price. All payers pay the same price for the same item at any given place and time. But a wide range of prices characterizes U.S. medical care. This is a clear signal that nothing close to a competitive free market is in operation.

One of the most dramatic failures of prices to converge was reported by Hopkins and Ulick, who found that the private Medicare drug plans charged 2,200 different prices for a commonly-prescribed drug for prostate cancer. Price gaps were enormous, not merely inconsistent. They varied four-fold across Michigan counties. Different PBMs, imagined by some to win lower prices, charged radically different sums for the meds examined.²³²⁵

Wang and colleagues found very wide ranges in prices—for the same services at the same hospitals—paid by different large insurance companies.²³²⁶

Morey and others studied variation in prices actually paid for three types of emergency room care. The middle of the three was deemed to require a moderate level of clinical decision-making. Private insurers paid a median price of \$838. Cash payers paid \$699. MA plans paid \$367. And Medicaid managed care plans paid \$273. The median private insurance price paid was just over three times the Medicaid managed care price.²³²⁷

Philips and Whaley found very considerable variations in prices paid to ophthalmologists—both for their services and, even more, for their facility fees.²³²⁸

These gaps in price do more than signal a violation of the first requirement for a competitive free market. They also invite caregivers to discriminate among patients by price. Most caregivers will do what's right, medically and ethically. Some won't.

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

Those who call on health care to function more like a competitive free market often demand price transparency—posting of prices individual patients or payers actually would pay for specific services. But Wehrly and colleagues found that fixed prices were specified in only about half of payer-caregiver contracts for care. They concluded that:

price comparisons by consumers, employers, academics, and other stakeholders face significant barriers because of the heterogeneity of payment methodologies. Moreover, efforts to promote price transparency will also need to confront the heterogeneity in pricing approaches when trying to present prices across different hospitals.²³²⁹

Hospitals and private insurers seek—and sometimes find—leverage over prices. Looking across various insurance companies, a Massachusetts state analysis found very wide differences in prices paid to various hospitals, even after controlling for patient acuity. Some hospitals were paid one-third, one-half, and even four-fifths above the statewide average, while others were paid three-quarters of the statewide average.²³³⁰ Some of the larger merged systems were paid much higher prices.

Promising to cut cost and boost quality, Boston's two biggest hospitals were allowed to merge in 1994 without even a public hearing. No actual evidence of lower cost or better quality has been adduced. In 2023, one of the two merged hospitals won prices from private insurers that were 34 percent above the statewide mean, while the other won prices 29 percent above. A subsequent merger in the region promised—with a straight face—to improve competition. (Approval of that merger, though, was conditioned on tight restrictions on price increases for 7 years.) The two merged hospitals on Cape Cod were paid 38 and 35 percent above the statewide mean. Children's Hospital was paid 48 percent higher prices.²³³¹

In many regions, population density is too low to support more than one hospital and a few doctors. Little competition is possible there. Caregivers enjoy something close to geographic monopolies or oligopolies.

Elsewhere, both doctors, hospitals, and other caregivers (sellers) and employers or insurers or public programs (buyers) often merge or otherwise join together to exert leverage on price. In a number of metropolitan areas—such as Boston, New York, Pittsburgh, and parts of northern California, substantial shares of hospitals have merged in hopes of leveraging higher prices from private insurance companies.

Similarly, for-profit hospital chains like HCA often seek to buy enough hospitals in a region—such as Savannah, Nashville, Asheville, and parts of Florida and New Hampshire—to gain sufficient leverage to extract higher prices from private insurance companies.

Some hospitals' mergers have been horizontal—combining with nearby hospitals, while others have been vertical—buying doctors, nursing homes, home health agencies, hospices, ambulatory surgery centers, and even insurance companies. Cooper and colleagues found that hospitals' purchases of doctors' practices increased costs.²³³²

Godwin and others found that one or two systems fully controlled hospital inpatient care in almost one-half of U.S. metropolitan areas in 2022. In more than 4/5 of metro areas, one or two systems controlled over ¾ of inpatient care.²³³³ These problems persisted in 2024.²³³⁴ Mergers and closings were partly responsible. The result is little or no price competition.

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

Similarly, the Health Care Cost Institute reports that hospital care in 140 of 183 metropolitan areas was highly or very highly concentrated in 2021.²³³⁵

Hospitals seeking to merge promise lower cost and better quality for the public. Unsupported by evidence, both claims can be seen as smokescreens for self-interested private gains.

When Raleigh's WakeMed system sought to combine with Charlotte's Atrium in 2026, WakeMed complained about its small size and claimed the deal would enable it to obtain capital to renew buildings and also leverage lower prices for meds and supplies.²³³⁶

Even if mergers made hospitals more efficient, the cuts in their costs would not mean lower prices for payers or lower OOP payments for patients. Rather, any lower costs would fall straight to the merged entities' bottom lines. Higher margins would result.

In Milwaukee, Advocate Aurora Health was sued in February 2024 for exercising its strong leverage as a must-have group to garner high prices. Insurers allegedly must have AAH in their network. One consequence has been AAH's ability to win payments for joint replacement surgery that are \$21,000 (50 percent) higher than payments to a nearby alternative.²³³⁷

One recent case-control study of vertical mergers—between doctors and hospitals—found that patients were steered to merged entities, and that total spending rose.²³³⁸ Senators Warren and Hawley introduced legislation in February of 2026 to seek to break up many vertically integrated arrangements.²³³⁹ It is hard to imagine this legislation would move forward soon.

The Department of Justice's Anti-trust Division and the Federal Trade Commission share responsibility for fighting anti-competitive mergers and other threats to competition stemming from bigness. Their actions in health care have generally been weak and transitory. One reason is that the standard for demonstrating that a combination restrains trade is so high that many mergers which rapidly enabled hospitals to extract much higher prices were never challenged. Also, when DoJ or FTC decides to act, courts often prove willing to tolerate high levels of concentration. DoJ and FTC officials occasionally warn of stronger enforcement efforts.^{2340 2341} These seem to have little effect.

A few outbursts of activity did stop hospital mergers in Rhode Island, Utah, and elsewhere, but these are exceptions. Sadly, though, preventing 2 Rhode Island hospitals from being acquired by stronger nearby systems may result in condemning the 2—financially weak after having been plundered by Prospect—to close. Organizations with motives and money to buy the hospitals were blocked for political and market-competition reasons. A financially weak organization was approved. This is not a recipe for success, nor is it one that recognizes the value of all 3 considerations of saving needed hospitals, enabling them to restore quality of their clinical services, and holding down total cost of hospital care.

Rhode Island Hospital fought off a purchase of the 2 by Mass General-Brigham. The state's attorney-general blocked Rhode Island Hospital from buying the 2. (Lawyers generally worship at the anti-trust altar of competition and seek ways to shoehorn health care realities to fit market theories.) Late in 2023, he approved their purchase by a tiny Florida non-profit that had not previously run hospitals.²³⁴² But he needed to impose 85 conditions. By mid-2025, it had proven impossible to finalize the sale. The AG could not find an outside non-profit with demonstrated financial and managerial capacity, and experience, to buy and restore the hospitals. After Centurion proved unable to sell bonds required by one of the 85 conditions, the

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

AG was obliged to relax it.²³⁴³ In 2026, the sale went through—but only after the state promised to back \$100 million in private bonds with a reserve fund of \$16 million in public money.

Lawyers' anti-trust suits are negative: they may fight mergers. But hardly ever does anyone fight positively and effectively to identify and to financially sustain needed hospitals and allow them to survive independently.

Unsurprisingly, Brot-Goldberg and colleagues found in the spring of 2024 that FTC enforcement of anti-trust laws against hospital mergers had been weak. The FTC moved against only 13 of 1,000 hospital mergers between 2002 and 2020. But, using the FTC's own screening tool, Brot-Goldberg and others found that about 200 of the mergers could have “been predicted to meaningfully lessen competition.”²³⁴⁴

A few exceptions are worth noting. In March 2026, the Department of Justice did sue New York – Presbyterian Hospital on anti-trust grounds, claiming that the system illegally demanded placement in insurers' preferred tier, making it impossible for insurers to steer patients to less costly hospitals by offering patients lower OOPs.²³⁴⁵ The DoJ sued OhioHealth earlier in 2026, alleging contract restrictions that won higher prices. The DoJ has also been investigating contracting practices at Charlotte's Advocate Health.²³⁴⁶ Interestingly, DoJ, FTC, and the Massachusetts attorney-general appear to have shown no interest in breaking up the Massachusetts General Hospital – Brigham and Women's Hospital merger, arguably one of the most anti-competitive arrangements in the nation.

King and colleagues point to the dangers of state government actions that protect mergers or acquisitions by teaching hospitals from legal scrutiny.²³⁴⁷

Vertical and horizontal mergers. Vertical mergers variously combine, for example, primary care physicians, specialist physicians, hospitals, ambulatory surgery centers, nursing homes and home health agencies, and even insurers and pharmacy benefits managers. Horizontal mergers combine caregivers or insurers of a particular type.

Horizontal mergers were initially more common in health care—as hospitals or insurance companies sought leverage over price in their region. More recently, though, vertical mergers have attracted a measure of legislative and regulatory attention.

A September 2025 GAO review of published studies concluded that “physician consolidation with hospitals can lead to increased spending and prices.” It found that almost one-half of doctors worked for hospitals or were affiliated with them, up from 30 percent a dozen years earlier.

Quality of care showed no improvement when doctors' practices were consolidated with hospitals.²³⁴⁸ Beaulieu and colleagues found that quality fell when two hospital merged or when one hospital acquired another.²³⁴⁹

Dafny criticized a bill filed by Warren and Hawley to take apart vertically integrated health care entities. She asserted that the bill was too rigidly all-encompassing, that it could sometimes offer efficiency or improved care. This matter is taken up in chapter 10.

For now, it is worth noting Dafny's aggressively optimistic view that “Invigorated anti-trust enforcement would offer a more precise tool [to]... weigh the competitive effects of a specific

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

ownership structure in a specific market.”²³⁵⁰ She also favored reversing Congressional decisions to exempt health insurance premiums from income taxation and urging employers to fight more vigorously against health insurers’ premium increases. In these ways, her views embodied changes deemed important by those who hope free market competition would help slow health care cost increases.

Adler is also concerned about vertical mergers—and about “corporatization generally. Recognizing the meager public resources to fight mergers and legal impediments to successful anti-trust litigation, he suggests “making corporatization more visible and corporate players more accountable, preventing anticompetitive consolidation while preserving opportunities for market entry, and addressing policy distortions that advantage consolidation.”²³⁵¹

It is difficult to take even those reasonable-sounding but feeble proposals seriously because they lack effective political, financial, or legal support. They illustrate the motto that what is possible politically today can’t work.

Yu and Ross describe the growing integration of hospitals and payers, especially in the West. They point to the successes of non-profits like Kaiser pre-paid group practices and Inter-Mountain. And they note medical schools’ own participation in these plans.²³⁵²

Mergers of hospitals located across different regions have also boosted prices. They have not been challenged on anti-trust grounds by either federal agency. Some individual states have done so but others have not.²³⁵³ Late in 2023, BJC Health in St. Louis was allowed to merge with Saint Luke’s in Kansas City. The resulting entity will operate 28 hospitals and garner some \$10 billion in yearly revenue. Rather than promising efficiency, BJC’s CEO trumpeted “creating the region’s premier destination to practice world-class medicine”²³⁵⁴ That might create new opportunities to boost prices.

The mergers of Mass General – Brigham, New York – Presbyterian, and BJC – St. Luke’s were subsequently criticized. King and colleagues noted that several states—New Mexico, California, and Oregon—have legislatively granted state immunity to mergers and also acquisitions of community hospitals. The immunity applied to state-owned or -controlled medical centers. King and colleagues decried these blanket exemptions.²³⁵⁵

Condon identified five cross-region mergers and acquisitions that have gone unchallenged.²³⁵⁶ An exception has been the FTC’s suit against U.S. Anesthesia Partners and its associated private equity firm. The FTC alleged that USAP sought to monopolize anesthesia in Texas and drive up prices. It further alleged that USAP fixed prices and worked illegally to keep out competitors.²³⁵⁷ The American College of Emergency Physicians, once friendly toward private equity acquisitions, now opposes them.²³⁵⁸

Welsh Carson, the private equity firm that formed USAP, claimed that USAP’s “commercial rates [increases] ‘have not exceeded the rate of medical cost inflation for close to 10 years.’”²³⁵⁹ That claim warrants scrutiny. Which measure of medical cost inflation was used? If it is the medical care component of the consumer price index, Welsh Carson’s claim is not a reasonable one. That’s because the CPI for medical care measures changes in charges—maximum prices, fantasy prices. These are far above—and rise far faster than—actual prices paid by commercial insurance companies. Or by other payers.

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

Abdelhadi and others tracked private equity acquisition of doctors' practices in ten specialties from 2012 to 2021 and, unsurprisingly, found substantial consolidation. Single companies owned 30 percent of doctors in 108 of 307 regions examined, and more than 50 percent in 50 regions. They called for "closer scrutiny by the Federal Trade Commission, state regulators, and policy makers."²³⁶⁰ That call is likely to remain unanswered.

Newitt describes a bottom-up effort to preserve independent physician practices. Three groups of orthopedic surgeons in Durham, North Carolina, Indianapolis, and Seattle created a platform to support autonomous small and mid-size physician groups. It offers expert advice on negotiating with vendors, practice administration, and capital improvements. As other practices join the original three, they can share in the costs of supporting part-time CEOs, CFOs, and others.²³⁶¹

In parallel, the Kaiser Family Foundation reports that insurance companies and other payers are very highly concentrated in most states. Fully 22 states have Hirschman-Herfindahl indices for insurers between 5,000 and 9,276, and another 24 states have HHIs between 2,500 and 5,000.²³⁶² An HHI above 2,500 is generally taken to indicate high concentration.

The American Medical Association has prepared yearly reports on concentration in private health insurance for a quarter-century. Its 2024 update found that 95 percent of metropolitan statistical areas' private insurance companies were highly concentrated. That study employed the DOJ's and FTC's newly-lowered merger guideline of Hirschman-Herfindahl indices above 1800. The AMA found increases in the HHI of 500 points or more in one-fourth of metropolitan statistical areas.²³⁶³

Tu and King decried anti-competitive mergers and acquisitions by drug makers.²³⁶⁴

Recognizing the weakness and unsteadiness of the FTC and the DOJ's Anti-trust Division, Brown and Gudixsen have cataloged ways state and other entities could try to address consolidation.²³⁶⁵ But the main problem with consolidation and resulting higher prices is not a lack of tools. Rather, it is partly a lack of understanding of the breadth and depth of market failure. Some parties fatuously believe that "enough" competitors can be salvaged. And partly a lack of political pressure or will to confront powerful caregivers and payers.

Instead, politicians persistently posture. Competition champions clamor. And experts seize on signs of renewed vigor. Richman loudly applauds a "potential turning point in health care competition policy" when the Department of Health and Human Services issued a report on hospital consolidation.²³⁶⁶ But it did so 5 days before Trump's 2nd inauguration.²³⁶⁷ And there's almost nothing new in the report, which is mainly a compilation of replies to a DHHS request for information. Indeed, the report focuses on private equity, not combatting consolidation and advancing competition in health care.

In August of 2025, Trump revoked Biden's 2021 executive order number 14036, which promoted competition in health care and other sectors.²³⁶⁸ An assistant AG in the DOJ's Antitrust Division became a strong contender in the competition psychobabble context by asserting that ceasing to push competition and oppose mergers amounted to "empowering the American people in the free markets."²³⁶⁹

As noted elsewhere, particularly in chapter 12, state-level actors lack even baseline assessments of which hospitals are needed to protect the health of the people, let alone how many competing caregivers or payers are sufficient to revive "enough" competition.

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

That latter matter is very simple. The more competitors, the more market competition.

Finding ways to rescue or restore a level of competition deemed sufficient is a false challenge. That train has left the station. The real challenge is to find a workable substitute vehicle.

Price gaps and equity of care. The persistence of wide price variations gravely violates the one-price rule of competitive free markets. States set prices for Medicaid patients who are not enrolled in Medicaid managed care plans. Prices paid for those who are enrolled in those capitated plans are seldom higher. These are usually the lowest widely-paid prices. Some Medicaid patients may receive lower levels of care as a result.²³⁷⁰ Privately- insured patients, whose care generates higher prices to hospitals, are more likely to suffer over-service—receive more care than needed—than are other patients.²³⁷¹ This waste is avoidable.

When different payers' patients' care is paid for at different prices, the clinical decisions by caregivers who seek to maximize revenue or surplus/profit will be distorted.

Everyone who thinks seriously about U.S. health care is aware of this problem, but its effects on under- or over-service are far from the center of financial and policy reforms. Movement to a single price for each individual medical service is barred by well-grounded expectations of political opposition. Most states are unwilling to pay more for Medicaid patients. Hospitals worry that, were they paid single prices, they might suffer a net drop in revenue. But single prices' value in advancing financial and clinical neutrality in caregivers' decisions would substantially improve appropriateness and equity of care. (They would also aid in designing fair and adequate prospectively-set fixed budgets for hospitals.)

In failed markets, prices for each individual service do not converge. Unfair and inappropriate care result. And, as will be discussed shortly, market failure also means that some services' prices are well above cost while others are below cost. This distorts patterns of care toward profitable services.

Late in 2023, UnitedHealth Group was sued by three California hospitals on anti-trust grounds. When the hospitals employed doctors formerly affiliated with Optum, a UnitedHealth subsidiary, Optum allegedly made it hard for patients to follow their doctors. And UnitedHealth allegedly refused to renew contracts with those hospitals for commercially-insured and MA patients.²³⁷²

This allegedly illegal coordination by two arms of a vertically integrated corporation resembles the allegations that some insurance companies comply only on paper with the ACA's requirement that they devote at least 85 percent of their premium revenue to paying for health care. Some may avoid actual compliance by paying artificially inflated prices for meds to affiliated PBMs. This makes their health care expenses look higher than they really are.²³⁷³

Shoehorning: weak efforts to combat mergers and boost competition

Those who hope to rely on competition in health care attempt to shoehorn health care realities to fit requirements of market theories. This chapter discusses three main types of shoehorning: combatting mergers and other consolidations to prevent further erosion of small competing caregivers and insurers; pushing patients to act like sovereign consumers; and complementary

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

efforts to provide information that would enable notionally motivated notional consumers to shop by price and quality.

At most times—between short bursts of aggressive enforcement ²³⁷⁴— federal and state anti-trust efforts have been weak and ineffective in deterring large system from forming or in breaking them up after they gain market power.²³⁷⁵ One reason is that large regional or national hospital systems wield considerable political influence.

Singh examines what she calls the “promises and pitfalls” of antitrust litigation as an antidote to consolidation in health care. She views aggressive antitrust enforcement as an important—but insufficient—tool to combat consolidation and corporatization in health care. And to boost competition. She proposes adding state legislation requiring:

ownership transparency, real estate and financial transparency laws to track and limit related-party leaseback arrangements, minimum quality and staffing standards, support for independent providers through targeted subsidies and tax incentives, labor protections, and reforms to Medicare and Medicaid reimbursement models that provide incentives for consolidation.²³⁷⁶

This is a benign list but any item enacted into law—such as prohibitions of various forms of sale/leaseback schemes—will be merely a challenge to ingenious lawyers to craft legal circumventions. Rhetorically trumpeting smallness to restore competition is the best that can be expected politically. Even if anti-trust action made caregivers small again, smallness would be valueless in health care because not one of the other 6 requirements for free market competition is attainable in health care.

A second is that mergers are sometimes sold as ways to cut cost or boost quality. In reality, if mergers did actually cut any cost—a claim they tout but rarely even try to substantiate—any savings would fall straight to the hospitals’ own bottom lines. They would not result in cuts in premiums. When Boston’s Massachusetts General Hospital sought to merge with Brigham and Women’s Hospital, the two institutions first predicted that they’d save \$200 million yearly, then \$150 million in 3 years, and then \$160 million in 4 years—or that they’d actually saved hundreds of millions of dollars. No such claims have ever been substantiated. (When I asked a nationally-known reporter whether she asked for evidence to support a claim of large savings by the CEO of the merged organization, she replied that he seemed so sure of the assertion and therefore didn’t think it necessary to ask for evidence.)

Instead, the result has been a massive rise in prices extracted from Blue Cross and other private insurers. In 2021, for example, private insurers paid Massachusetts General Hospital prices that were 37 percent above the statewide average.²³⁷⁷

The merged New York-Presbyterian Hospital has, as intended, become a must-have hospital able to leverage highly favorable prices and other contractual provisions.²³⁷⁸ In 2024, a union complained that NYP prevented it from steering members to less expensive hospitals. NYP’s high prices and alleged anti-steering efforts led the Justice Department to investigate NYP for actions in restraint of trade.²³⁷⁹

Third, some mergers are approved by regulators to allow a strong hospital to rescue a needed but financially weak hospital.²³⁸⁰ Some see this anti-competitive response as the only way to prevent the needed hospital from closing. But that manifests three failures. Payers, collectively,

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

don't know which hospitals are needed to protect the health of their communities. Payers also don't know how much money is required to sustain needed hospitals when they are operated efficiently. And payers are not accountable, individually or collectively, for assuring that needed hospitals generate required revenue.

Larger insurers sometimes leverage lower prices for themselves. Insurers merge in hopes of countering or mitigating hospitals' own leverage. Insurers and other payers also try to form narrow networks of hospitals and doctors in hopes of extracting lower prices from them in exchange for higher volumes of patients.

More often, caregivers have been effective in gaining leverage over payers. Most mergers have not been challenged by federal or state anti-trust regulators. Payers remain more fragmented than caregivers, their potential collective power largely unrealized.²³⁸¹

Remarkably, both hospitals and insurers insist that their own mergers are desirable, while the other side's mergers boost cost or undermine quality.^{2382 2383 2384 2385}

Young and colleagues identified problems—such as “ongoing tensions over physician productivity and autonomy” that arose when hospitals bought doctors' practices and sought to vertically integrate physicians' care with hospitals' own services.²³⁸⁶ Options for organizing care are discussed in chapter 10.

2. No artificial (non-market) restrictions on supply, demand, or price

In a competitive free market, autonomous patients (consumers) would act independently to decide what care they want and need, and from whom they would buy it—using their own money.

In a competitive free market, autonomous caregivers (suppliers)—doctors, hospitals, dentists, nursing homes, drug makers, and others—would decide what care they would like to give. No one would restrict their numbers, types, or locations.

The interactions of these many autonomous caregivers and patients would decide prices of various types of care and volumes of each type actually given to patients. The intersection of the demand and supply curves would indicate price of each unit of care and volume given.

In real-world health care, though, artificial restrictions on health care demand and supply are not merely exceptions; they are overwhelmingly the norm.

First, buyers of health care are not independent-minded, informed consumers. Rather, they are patients who depend heavily on doctors to advise or decide how to diagnose or treat medical problems.

Many restrictions affect the configuration of caregivers and the prices they charge. Patients suffer a variety of restrictions, also. Most of these are inherent aspects of medical care, not artificial or arbitrary restrictions. Buying health care differs enormously from buying food, clothing, bicycles, home repairs, and other ordinary goods or services.

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

The most noteworthy difference is that patients are patients, not the sovereign consumers imagined by free market theory. Calling them “consumers” does not change that. Patients are often worried or anxious. They usually have little accurate information about the nature of their medical problem, how to treat it, where it should be treated, at what price, and by which physicians. Much information can be found on-line, but it is very hard for ordinary humans to separate the electronic wheat from the chaff—to learn one’s diagnosis, the best of possible treatments, actual prices to be paid out-of-pocket by patients, quality of care of different hospitals and doctors, and the rest. Information that is available on-line is confusing, incomplete, and often contradictory. Understandably, patients rarely use such information.

Most patients, instead, trust their physicians greatly—or would like to do so—and rely heavily on their advice. Most patients believe doctors will generally act in patients’ interest even though doctors’ decisions about how much care or what types of care may be distorted by financial incentives.²³⁸⁷ Patients often feel a powerful need to trust doctors because they are worried, and because they find it so hard to locate or understand information relevant to diagnosis and treatment.

This is one reason patients are not the sovereign, independent health care consumers posited by free market theory. Often worried and rarely well-informed, patients rely on doctors’ advice.

This has several consequences. One is the risk of supplier-induced demand. Here, some doctors may persuade patients to accept diagnostic and therapeutic interventions like labs, imaging, biopsies, meds, and surgeries that might have low or no clinical value—and might even be harmful.

A second is that patients, unable to decide what care they need, judge caregiver quality, or to weigh benefits against costs, may suppose that higher prices signal better quality—and that more care is better than less care. When paid by the doctor visit, hospital admission, or other unit of care, caregivers face little pressure to compete by price, and are financially incentivized to boost volumes of services.

These combine to engender two things. One is competition by quality of care or—absent much objective evidence about quality—a better reputation. The other is a push to raise the ceiling on care—the best care that can be given to and afforded for some patients. That means less attention to raising the floor—the worst care that some patients receive, or that those patients suffer from non-receipt of needed care.²³⁸⁸ As noted earlier, health care’s quality motto might well be “The ceiling is appealing, so ignore the floor.”

This all means higher cost and reduced equity of access to care.

Second, insurance coverage means that patients’ own money is usually a small percentage of prices actually paid. Indeed, public and private health insurance programs were created to make it more affordable for patients to obtain needed care.

Only about one-tenth of Americans—those without health insurance—rely entirely on their own savings, income, credit cards, or charity to pay for medical care.

In passing, it is worth noting that the word “consumer” was invisible in discussions of medical care until it was written into the 1966 and 1975 federal health planning laws.²³⁸⁹ That legislation divided the world into “consumers” and “providers” and sought to give the former majorities on

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

health planning boards. Before then, words like “patients” were used to describe recipients of medical care. Few fantasized that patients were able, willing, or competent to become informed consumers. And doctors and nurses were called doctors and nurses, not providers—a term that is hated in some quarters.²³⁹⁰ Infiltration of words like consumer and provider are symptoms of the widespread fantasy that a functioning competitive market exists in health care.

Support from Medicare, Medicaid, and private insurance companies means that most patients are not spending their own money for medical care, most of the time. Patients’ out-of-pocket (OOP) payments have fallen substantially over the past 60 years, the period for which good data are available. As shown in Exhibit 4 - 2, patients paid over one-half of the cost of health care services in 1960 but only one-eighth in 2020. OOP shares for hospital care were particularly low in 2020. Not shown, shares for dental care and long-term care were generally substantially higher.

Exhibit 4 - 2

Out-of-pocket Shares of Spending on Health Care Services, 1960 - 2020

	1960	1980	2000	2020
Personal health care total	55%	26%	17%	12%
Hospital care	20%	5%	3%	3%
Physician and clinical laboratories	59%	30%	11%	7%
Retail prescription drugs	96%	72%	28%	13%

Source: Office of the Actuary, Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services, “Actual and Projected National Health Expenditures, 1960-2033,” <https://www.cms.gov/data-research/statistics-trends-and-reports/national-health-expenditure-data/projected>.

Some hospitals and doctors have been accused of preying on patients by forcing them to pay very high prices for care when they lack protections of either regulated Medicare and Medicaid prices or prices negotiated with private insurance companies. Uninsured patients have no effective protections so doctors and hospitals often charge them their highest prices even though most uninsured patients have low incomes and assets.

Also, insured patients who stray out of their insurance company’s preferred network of caregivers may be charged remarkably high prices. This problem has received growing attention in the past decade owing to high-visibility press reports of outrageously high surprise bills imposed on patients who thought they were in network—or who faced medical emergencies and could not safely obtain in-network care. State legislation and then the federal No Surprises Act of 2020 sought to address parts of this problem.

Third, supplies and capacities and spatial distributions of physicians and hospitals have been constricted, restricted, and diverted by many artificial non-market influences. Artificial restrictions and influences on the configuration of doctors have been prolonged and thorough. (The word “configuration” refers to the numbers, types, and locations of caregivers.) In the

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

years after the Second World War, U.S. physician groups appear to have worked to hold down numbers of seats in medical schools and also federal subsidies for training doctors.^{2391 2392}

Even today, after the additions of many new medical and osteopathic schools—along with the growth in yearly class size of existing ones—the U.S. has only about three-quarters as many physicians per 1,000 people as the typical rich democracy.²³⁹³ It is third from the bottom across rich democracies in doctors per 1,000.

Just as important, teaching hospitals have exercised very considerable power over the types of physicians trained in their residency programs. Unsurprisingly, individual teaching hospitals have sought the types of residency slots they deemed most useful to support care delivered *in those hospitals*. They have not, generally, considered the *nation's subsequent need for physicians*.²³⁹⁴ This is one part of the explanation for the relatively low share of primary care physicians in the U.S.

Early Blue Shield plans insurance plans—controlled by state medical societies—covered surgeons' and other procedure-performing specialists' care for many years before they covered primary care. Their coverage decisions had the effect of substantially boosting incomes of surgeons and others who performed procedures. This has helped to make careers in primary care less attractive, markedly and dangerously distorting the configuration of physician care (please refer to chapter 11).

Hospitals tend to compete more by perceived quality of care and scope of services than by price. One reason is that most hospitals are non-profit (57 percent) or public (18 percent), with only 25 percent for-profit.²³⁹⁵ Another is that the physicians and medical schools associated with the teaching hospitals that increasingly dominate care in metropolitan areas are more devoted to pushing back frontiers of medical knowledge than to pursuing profits.

Mergers, purchases, and other consolidations of hospitals have markedly cut price competition in many regions. In cities, the disproportionate closing of lower-cost community hospitals and of hospitals in Black neighborhoods have reduced competition and access to care (see chapter 12). Public policies supported hospital closings out of a belief this would cut cost of care. But the resulting combination of the loss of less expensive hospitals and greater ability of surviving hospitals to leverage higher prices appear to have made those policies counter-productive.

For drug makers, patent protection—unaccompanied by meaningful public price regulation or negotiation—has allowed drug makers to impose on Americans the world's highest prices for meds.

Attempts to shoehorn realities to fit market theories: pushing patients to act like sovereign consumers

Pushing patients to act as carefully-shopping price-conscious consumers is impelled partly to shoehorn the health care reality of dependent patients to fit the theoretical requirements of a free market. The main element of that push is to cut health insurance coverage and boost out-of-pocket payments. This is supposed to induce patients to shop by price and quality. And to support better consumer choices, data on prices—and quality—are to be made available.

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

As often happens, this theory is advanced by people with an agenda. Here, it is hoped, sovereign consumers' careful shopping will slow the growth in prices and volumes of care—slowing health care spending increases. This amounts to asking the weakest, least knowledgeable, and least-well-organized party—individual humans who are ill or injured—to hold down health care costs.

This is rare in rich democracies for two reasons. It restricts access to needed care and does so in grossly unfair ways, as discussed in chapter 7. And it doesn't work to contain costs, as discussed in chapter 8.

If this is unfair and doesn't work, why push it? First, because it can serve as a substitute for effective action to slow growth in health care costs. Second, because of its theoretical and political appeal to people with affection for free market remedies for health care problems. And third, because of its practical value as a smokescreen for a massive federal subsidy to higher-income Americans.

This problem is discussed shortly. It is taken up separately in the 4th section of this chapter, under the heading of market failure owing to lack of good information about price and quality.

The HSA boondoggle. Some see high OOPs as a way to offset the notional “moral hazard” of good insurance coverage—to deter people from reckless behaviors that damage health or to recklessly use unnecessary or marginally valuable health care simply because it is free when obtained.

High OOPs are a form of under-insurance that particularly oppresses people with low incomes or ongoing health problems that require sustained care.

One reason is that fixed-dollar OOPs are a much bigger share of the incomes—or savings—of lower-income Americans. A \$30 co-payment to see a doctor is a lot of money for a low-income person but not a lot for higher-income person. It is true that OOPs overall have fallen as a share of health care spending. But, wrote Altman, that's the wrong denominator. The right one, he asserted, is income, which has not kept pace with health care costs.²³⁹⁶ Moreover, the average masks the heavy burden of OOPs on lower-income Americans who need and use lots of health care. Rose and colleagues found that OOP costs to cancer patients were \$600 to \$700 monthly.²³⁹⁷

The second reason is that, remarkably, federal policy has allowed higher-income people to financially immunize themselves against the need to worry about OOPs.

Worries about moral hazard—and hopes that consumerism will combat it—have served to grease a substantial transfer of wealth to higher-income Americans. Health Savings Accounts (HSAs) have been touted by market ideologues. Americans with high-deductible health insurance are eligible to contribute to HSAs. In 2025, the minimum deductible required to qualify for an HAS was \$3,300 yearly for family coverage.

Families may put up to \$8,550 into their HSA in 2025. This is before-tax income.

Higher-income Americans are more likely to afford to set aside these before-tax dollars in health savings accounts, and use that money to pay OOPs. Unsurprisingly, lower-income Americans use HSAs at much lower rates. In 2017, only 4 percent of HSA contributions was made by

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

households with incomes below \$50,000 and 77 percent was made by households with incomes above \$100,000.²³⁹⁸

At the end of 2023 assets in 37 million HSA accounts totaled \$123 billion.²³⁹⁹ That sum rose to \$155 billion by January 2025.

All this money is triple-tax-free. Money contributed is not subject to federal income taxation. Interest, dividends, and capital gains inside HSA accounts are not taxed. Money withdrawn for health-related purposes is not taxed. Additionally, the high-destructible health insurance policies that qualify Americans to contribute to HSAs have lower premiums.

Moreover, tax-deductibility is more valuable to higher-income Americans—those facing higher rates of federal income taxation.

Thus, Bush's 2003 combination of high-destructible health plans and health savings accounts meant a big, new federally-subsidized income and tax shelter for higher-income Americans.

Trump's 2025 budget reconciliation bill further boosted HSAs' value to those who can afford them. HSA dollars could be used to pay gym memberships. Americans with contracts for direct primary care could use their HSAs to pay up to \$1,800 yearly.

As discussed in chapter 11, several types of direct primary care exist. Some are lower-cost concierge practices. Others aim to overcome shortages of primary care and other causes of weak access. The city of Charlotte, for example, finances primary care services for 9,000 workers, 3,500 retirees, and their families. The city pays a 6-site clinic a yearly per-person fee. Patients are assured same- or next-day appointments. Some have no co-pays and others pay \$30 per visit.²⁴⁰⁰

HSA contribution limits would be raised for some people. And those over age 65 who are enrolled in Medicare Part A only would be allowed to pay into HSAs.

These provisions would boost federal subsidies to people with HSAs by a total of \$44 billion between 2025 and 2035.²⁴⁰¹ That would be roughly a 20 percent increase in these subsidies to wealthy Americans—a rise from about \$200 billion to \$244 billion in the next decade.²⁴⁰²

The power of high OOPs to deter lower- and middle-income Americans from seeking health care is magnified by the high shares of income they pay for food and housing. Those high shares plus high OOPs have meant greater delays in seeking health care.²⁴⁰³

Similarly, Americans suffering chronic illness and disabilities need more health care and, when they use it, they face higher OOPs. These Americans have lower incomes to pay those higher OOPs. Park and Stimpson found that disabled people covered by Medicare have substantially higher OOPs and must devote higher shares of their incomes to pay them.²⁴⁰⁴ Under-insurance is worsened by weak financing of long-term home care and other services, as discussed in chapter 13.^{2405 2406}

Moral hazard mythology. Free market economists worry that many or most patients have been unable or unwilling to act as sovereign consumers. They further worry that good insurance coverage could make patients reckless—both about their personal behavior, thereby damaging their health, and about their use of medical care, thereby boosting costs. Good

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

insurance is thought to mean moral hazard, and that undermines a foundation of competitive markets.²⁴⁰⁷

Insurance companies that cover ships or cars or homes worry about a “moral hazard” problem. This is when an insured party is better off financially when their ship sinks, car crashes, or home is wrecked by a tornado.

But health insurance works differently. Patients are never better off financially when they use more health care. People do use more health services when they pay less OOP, but this is hardly surprising.

As mentioned in chapter 1, the U.S. stands out in the share of politicians, backed by influential economists, who assert that high OOPs are good for us because people facing higher OOPs use less health care. They combat “moral hazard,” the belief that patients will line up for unnecessary medical care if it is well-insured. Gladwell is right to assert that the focus on moral hazard rests on a myth.²⁴⁰⁸

Many who endorse OOPs rely on the findings of the RAND Health Insurance Experiment. But they are probably wrong to do so. The HIE’s three main findings were that, indeed, people paying more OOP used less care, that high OOPs lead patients to proportionately cut use of highly effective and ineffective care, and that overall health was not affected—but that the sickest and poorest patients, and those with serious illnesses—fared better with free care.²⁴⁰⁹
2410 2411

The first finding is unsurprising.

The second reveals OOPs to be a blunt tool to drive down the cost of health care or to drive up its efficiency and effectiveness.

The third finding reveals the unequal effects of OOPs on rich and poor.

Indeed, proponents of OOPs have very rarely sought to inflict them equitably. A \$30 co-pay for a doctor visit will not deter a high-income person. Those who would rely on OOPs to discourage unnecessary care and save money should have advocated equal-pain OOPs—setting OOPs that rise as a proportion of income as income goes up. But that approach is vanishingly rare.

In 2025, the Cleveland Clinic began requiring patients to pay OOPs up-front for non-emergency care. The Clinic had some \$17 billion in accumulated net assets at the time but claimed that its 1.7 percent operating margin compelled it to require up-front payments. This policy would have particularly harmed patients with chronic illnesses, disabilities, or low-incomes. That’s because these patients would need care more frequently and would have less money to pay the required OOPs.²⁴¹² In the face of bad publicity and pressure from city politicians, the Clinic withdrew the new policy just two weeks later.²⁴¹³

The U.S. tolerates the imposition of much higher OOPs than most nations. Only Switzerland surpasses us.

Why is this? Because U.S. politicians have been unwilling to hold down health care costs and because insurance companies lack effective tools to do so, some businesspeople and many free market economists have placed heavy bets on patients to contain costs.

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

Since ordinary patients are certainly the weakest, least-informed, and least-well-organized group in health care, it is perhaps remarkable that politicians, businesspeople, and economists have chosen to draft them as cost control warriors. Weak and unorganized, ordinary patients can exert little practical leverage to hold down costs. This makes it politically possible to impose on them but impossible for them to make a positive difference.

Why patients, then? The moral hazard fantasy? The consumer sovereignty imagined by some? The lack of alternatives and the need to seem to try something to hold down cost—especially something that fits with market thinking. To justify shifting costs from employer-paid premiums to worker-paid OOPs? Or the desire to shift the burden of financing from premiums to OOPs in hopes that most workers will be glad for lower premiums while few workers (especially those who are acutely or chronically ill or those who are disabled) will pay the higher OOPs?

If consumers are to serve as the front-line soldiers in the cost control war—or as kami-kaze pilots, they need to be plagued with high OOPs. This is partly an ideological position held by free market believers, and partly a desperate position held by those who perceive inadequate restraints on U.S. health care costs.

Those who seek to shoehorn health care to better fit requirements of competitive markets have therefore proposed cutting insurance coverage by boosting OOPs in hopes that patients would be motivated to shop for medical care by price and quality.

(The word “quality” refers to technical proficiency with which a service is given. It is distinguished from “appropriateness,” which refers to whether a service is actually needed—likely to be useful in diagnosing a problem or effective in mitigating its harm.)

This section discusses motives and methods of pushing patients to act like sovereign consumers. Section 4 of this chapter takes up efforts to enable notionally motivated sovereign consumers to shop for medical care by price and quality.

Free market ideologues, pushing to make health care work like a competitive market, have urged cutting the adequacy of insurance coverage in hopes of motivating patients to shop more carefully by price and quality.²⁴¹⁴ They therefore favor higher OOPs—making insurance less adequate.²⁴¹⁵ Employers and private insurance companies, possessing few effective tools to cut their own obligations to pay for care, have raised these OOPs—dollar per visit co-payments, co-insurance percentages of a bill to be paid OOP, deductibles that must be paid yearly before insurance covers most services, and annual OOP maxima for individuals or families. Low-income patients and those with chronic illnesses will be more likely to cut back on needed care.

It is manifestly reckless to cut insurance coverage and boost OOPs, without first choosing to believe that careful shopping by consumers will safely save money; second, without assuring that clearly understandable data on price, quality, and need for care are available; and, third, that patients are willing and able to use those data. Failure to build and test these foundations is policy malpractice—holding out a happy theory of sovereign consumers without evidence that it is real.

This pattern repeats in capitating HMOs, MA plans, and ACOs—and then spurring them to compete by cost and quality—in the absence of robust, simple, and hard-to-cheat methods of

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

adjusting for risk. Each is a sort of bait-and-switch—enticing politicians and experts with happy theories that are not supported by reality.²⁴¹⁶

Sick Americans understandably need—and should use—more medical care, and they are also more likely to be poor. Therefore, by reducing insurance coverage, higher OOPs hit sick people and poor people harder. Higher OOPs are taxes on being sick or injured and using care. They are highly regressive. This means that a given dollar OOP cost is necessarily a greater percentage of the income of someone making, say, \$40,000 yearly than of the income of someone making \$160,000 yearly.

In theory, OOPs could be calibrated to income or to health, but this has proven politically and practically difficult. Wharam and Rosenthal point to opportunities for doing this.²⁴¹⁷ Crafting more equitable caps on OOPs might make their sustained use more fair, but they remain an ineffective tool to contain cost because they focus on patient behavior, not that of payers.

In the real world, over one-third of individual health insurance plans' caps on out-of-pocket spending exceeded the standard that took effect nationally in 2024. In some 15 states, average OOPs exceeded even the Affordable Care Act's weak standards.²⁴¹⁸

OOPs mutate as they proliferate. Facility fees are one example. When hospitals buy doctors' practices, they often add facility fees to each visit. (This is prohibited for new purchases of practices, but doctors' offices bought before 2015 are grandparented.) Hospitals justify these fees by asserting they are legitimate allocations, to visit to a doctor, of hospitals' fixed costs—like finance, billing, and general administration. The share of facility fees covered by third parties is not known; payer coverage varies.²⁴¹⁹ When not covered, these function as added OOPs. These are heavy financial burdens on low-income or chronically ill citizens.

Total national dollar burdens of facility fees are not known. Burleson and colleagues reported on 4 states' efforts to learn the costs of facility fees imposed on their own citizens for hospital-owned outpatient care. Only 1 of the 4 had compiled actual cost data. In Connecticut, facility fees for privately-insured patients rose to \$2 billion in 2023 and involved over 2 million visits.²⁴²⁰

Patients charged for communicating with doctors via EHR patient portals like MyChart are similarly burdened. Hopkins, BJC, Cleveland Clinic, Vanderbilt, UCSF, and Mayo are among rising numbers of hospitals imposing MyChart fees for many communications. Hospitals and doctors say they impose these charges only when communications require doctors to spend substantial time to investigate or decide about diagnosis or treatment, or when coordination of services is necessary.^{2421 2422 2423 2424 2425}

Holmgren and colleagues reviewed an all payer claims data base and concluded that “health system interest in the e-visit billing has evolved from a short-term pandemic necessity to a potential long-term source of revenue.”²⁴²⁶ In practice, it is difficult to separate billing for substantial electronic clinical encounters from short questions and short replies.

In one sense, these portal payments are fair if they help compensate doctors for their time. In another sense, they are unfair when not covered by insurance, so they—like all other OOPs—disproportionately hit low-income or chronically ill patients. Imposing these charges for diagnosis, treatment, and coordination of care would not have been possible a decade ago. And most doctors would not have thought to levy them—since these services were implicitly covered by the fees doctors collected for office visits or other care for which they were paid.

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

It is not clear whether the doctors who devote time to communicating via MyChart actually benefit from the portal fees imposed by the larger systems where they work. The various systems' policies probably differ. What is clear is that the fees are regressive and are therefore much more likely to deter lower-income people from communicating via portals. Since it is often very hard to reach doctors by other means, and since wait times for appointments can stretch to weeks or months, lower-income people are less likely to seek or get timely answers to their questions.

Those theory-driven people who push higher OOPs to turn patients into health care consumers suffer from stunted empathy. They imagine most people can afford the co-payments, co-insurance, high annual out-of-pocket maxima, and other burdens devised to force them to make notionally rational consumer choices about how much medical care they want and need, and where to buy it.

Hyman and associates suppose that higher OOPs will induce patients to shop for lower prices and higher quality.²⁴²⁷

But Sinaiko and Sommers reply that evidence doesn't support this supposition. Americans rarely shop for health care by price and quality; very few use price transparency tools.²⁴²⁸

People rarely know, in advance, what services they are likely to receive. The tools themselves are typically hard to use. And they rarely contain accurate data relevant to patients—their own OOP burdens.

Nonetheless, the transparent romance lingers. Kona and Stovicek describe state attempts to make prices more transparent.²⁴²⁹ Massachusetts, which created a price comparison web site in 2018, found that it was not being used because it was not very useful. Visits averaged fewer than 10 daily. But an editorial criticizing the existing web site naively embraced improvements rather than abandonment.²⁴³⁰

Trump pushed price transparency during his first term. Claxton and colleagues described what they politely called “challenges” in obtaining useful data.²⁴³¹ A group calling itself Patient Rights Advocate urged reliance on transparent price data but reported low levels of hospital compliance. Those levels peaked in mid-2023 and fell substantially by the fall of 2024.²⁴³²

A month after his second inauguration, Trump signed an executive order calling for stronger enforcement of the transparency requirements he ordered late in his first term.^{2433 2434} Muhlestein offers 14 steps to improve price transparency.²⁴³⁵

This is absurd. One intrinsic barrier to providing Americans with good information about their out-of-pocket burdens is that health insurance plans are so complicated and varied. Co-insurance is a percentage of actual price that patients must pay OOP. But numerous prices for the same unit of care mean widely varying co-insurance burdens. Uncertainty about which caregivers are actually in-network, combined with different OOP annual maximum payments, further complicate learning prices patients must pay.

A second intrinsic barrier is that OOP burdens associated with an episode of care in a doctor's office, an ER, an ambulatory surgery center, or a hospital inpatient bed will depend on the services provided or the diagnosis at discharge. Both are difficult to learn in advance—at the time a patient is notionally shopping by price and quality.

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

A third intrinsic barrier is that, even if accurate and relevant data on prices to be paid OOP could somehow be provided in a form that actual humans were able and willing to use, the data on quality are generally very bad. How, then, are patients to be able to weigh the quality of care they might get at different prices?

Recognizing that a) providing relevant and up-to-date price data is nearly impossible, b) that it is costly, c) that very few people try to use those data, d) that shopping by price in dangerous in the absence of balancing evidence about quality, and e) that few patients know what care they need, a health care board in one state is considering sending a formal letter to the legislature repudiating the effort and asking that its financing cease. This board would thereby fill the role of the child in Andersen's story of the Emperor's New Clothes.²⁴³⁶

Confrontation, paternalism, or cooperative communication. The effort to boost consumer sovereignty in health care flies in the face of the inevitable imbalance of education, experience, and knowledge between patients and doctors. One million Americans work as physicians; 339 million do not.

Well-intentioned patients' rights advocates sometimes call this inevitable imbalance "medical paternalism." They often seek to empower patients. Devices they pursue include requiring patients to sign informed consent forms before surgery (though not before taking meds) and also shared decision-making.

The choice here is between adversarial confrontation and cooperative communication. Some who are antagonistic toward doctors favor confrontation and mistrust. They may provide political support and rhetorical ammunition to reinforce advocates of higher OOPs to make patients weigh whether care is worth its OOP cost.

Converting patients into consumers entails consumer sovereignty and heightened mistrust and confrontation between doctor and patient. This is very different from a patient-doctor alliance that features shared decision-making and clear two-way communication. Then, patients would describe what they hope for and physicians would provide information that patients seek about diagnosis and treatment options.

Urging greater attention to patient rights, advocates call for limits on doctors' freedom of action. These calls are often well-justified, as when physicians urge or give aggressive treatment when patients do not want or need it.

As mentioned earlier, Paradis wrote with fury about the explicitly unwanted—but repeated provision of— surgical and radiological over-treatment his hospitalized father suffered for late-stage pancreatic cancer. His father had sought only palliative care. Neither Paradis (a physician) nor his brother (a lawyer) succeeded in forcing their father's doctors to cease aggressive but futile treatments.²⁴³⁷

Sometimes, patients are pushed to make decisions too quickly.²⁴³⁸

Cooperative decision-making is a promising way to neutralize excessive care. Arterburn and colleagues found that providing decision aids and information to patients who might be candidates for hip or knee implants led to much lower rates of surgery.²⁴³⁹

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

But shared decision-making is difficult. It takes skill, time, patience, and energy. Some physicians and patients embrace it but others struggle with it. Braddock and colleagues describe some of the challenges.²⁴⁴⁰ Marvel and others raise related concerns.²⁴⁴¹

Empowering and informing patients—and engaging physicians—in shared decision-making will improve care, lower cost, and make care more equitable. It will be a strong foundation for spending our vast dollars more carefully. And for reconciling both doctors and patients to the finite limits of those dollars and, therefore, to the need to make trade-offs. As discussed in subsequent chapters, finite budgets for care plus financial neutrality for caregivers greatly strengthen the foundations of trust and equity that can support shared decision-making. Those foundations are stronger still when they rest on trusting, durable relations between patients and their primary caregivers.

All this is very different from strengthening patients to confront doctors.

In practice, the theory-driven cries for data about price and quality, and for boosting OOPs, manifest the failure of competitive free markets to contain health care costs. They also reflect employers' and insurers' desires to shift costs of health care from employers' group insurance premiums to individual sick or injured employees and dependents. Sometimes, they are an emotional push to blame people who were imagined to have gotten sick or injured through bad behavior.

This approach is one of many smokescreen cost controls. These do nothing useful to combat causes of high U.S. costs but do cloud ability to perceive either those causes or remedies that might actually work.

Proponents of higher OOPs very rarely propose that OOPs rise in proportion to discretionary income—so all Americans would feel equal pressure to make rational medical care choices.

Supposing that citizens or patients can act effectively as consumers can threaten equity. In 2006, West Virginia obtained a federal waiver allowing it to impose behavioral burdens on Medicaid patients. They included signing an agreement to take meds, keep appointments, and avoid unnecessary ER visits. Violating the agreement could entail loss of some benefits or entire eligibility.

But a patient with cognitive or emotional difficulties—or low income or transportation problems—could have considerable difficulty adhering to the agreement. Then-director of CMS Mark McClellan lauded the waiver because “Medicaid enrollees in West Virginia will now become part of an emerging trend in health care that empowers patients to make educated consumer-driven decisions related to their own treatments.”²⁴⁴² His assertion might be viewed as a product of ideologically-generated blinders, stunted empathy, or simple policy malpractice.

3. Easy entry and exit

This third requirement for competitive free markets means that new doctors, dentists, nurses, hospitals, home health agencies, nursing homes, and other caregivers must be able to freely

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

establish themselves and deliver care. It also means that caregivers must be allowed to depart from health care if they go broke or simply choose to cease serving patients.

Free entry is the more important requirement. It meant that if any group acquired a monopoly or an oligopoly—became so big and dominant that it could force buyers to pay prices higher than those justified by free market competition and thereby earn unjustifiable profits—a new group could enter the market. The new group would undercut those high prices, bringing them down. It would thereby gradually extinguish undeserved monopoly/oligopoly profits.

In health care, barriers to entry of new doctors, hospitals, other caregivers, and insurers are common and long-standing.

Physicians. Freedom of entry into the medical profession has varied over time. After the 1830s, Jacksonian democratic deregulatory free market principles had allowed something close to free entry of doctors into the profession—subject to minor requirements—in many states. (In recent years, some free market economists have suggested a return to this—that doctors be allowed to declare themselves doctors—without being subject to education or training requirements states now require. Patients would choose doctors by reputation and education.²⁴⁴³)

Today, it is harder to become a doctor in the U.S. than in other rich democracies. Our ratio of doctors per 1,000 people is third-lowest across rich democracies, ahead only of Japan and South Korea. When U.S. doctors' high administrative burdens are factored in, it seems likely that our nation is at the bottom in net available physician clinical time per 1,000 citizens.

At the same time, U.S. physicians' yearly incomes and accumulated wealth are either highest or second-highest across rich democracies. Within the U.S., it is noteworthy that Mississippi, the state with the lowest ratio of doctors to people, is also the state whose doctors' average incomes are highest.

Low supply and high incomes/wealth testify to high barriers to entering the profession.

Erecting those barriers began with the Flexner Report of 1910, three-quarters of a century after they were lowered in the Jackson era. That report highlighted great deficiencies in training U.S. doctors. It led states gradually to require four years of medical school plus a year of internship before they'd license new physicians.²⁴⁴⁴ Medical schools, in turn, required degrees from four-year colleges. That meant nine years of education and training post-high school, a substantial barrier to entry into the profession. Fewer than one-tenth of American youth had even high school diplomas in 1910.²⁴⁴⁵

Entry into surgical and medical specialties faced even higher barriers, since many residencies were unpaid until after the Second World War. Teaching hospitals instead offered room and board.

In the years after the Second World War, growing numbers of teaching hospitals sought more and more residents to deliver low-cost services to patients. With the supply of U.S. medical school graduates lagging behind teaching hospitals' demands for residents, Congress was persuaded to allow greater numbers of visas for graduates of non-U.S. medical schools to enter the country. Currently, almost one-quarter of U.S. physicians attended medical school outside the U.S. or Canada.

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

Even so, U.S. physician supply remains tightly constrained. And worse, when U.S. doctors' high administrative burdens are factored in, it seems probable that our nation is at the bottom across rich democracies in net available physician clinical time per 1,000 citizens.

No entity or cluster of entities is accountable for learning need for physicians, for building adequate training capacity, or for ensuring that needed physicians earn incomes commensurate to sustaining the right numbers and types of doctors in the right places.

As discussed in chapter 11, reasons for the shortage of U.S. doctors include lack of accountability for identifying numbers of needed doctors, disagreement about appropriate numbers, duration and cost of training, and population growth and aging that outpace the addition of seats in schools of medicine and osteopathy.

Hospitals. Until the 1940s, cities or counties, philanthropists, community groups, and individual doctors could build hospitals inexpensively. Before the era of specialized hospital architecture and building and life-safety codes, low capital and other start-up costs made for low entry barriers. One Chicago hospital called itself the city's narrowest hospital since it was established in a town house. Nantucket's Cottage Hospital in Massachusetts was so named because it was opened in three adjacent small homes. Low capital costs helped enable the rapid growth of hospitals—from about 180 in 1880 to over 4,000 by 1909.

Urbanization, industrialization, and fear of infectious diseases encouraged growth of hospital care. Spread of scientific nursing, anesthesia for surgery, improvement of surgical techniques during the Civil War, antiseptic surgery, and then the x-ray machine all made hospitals safer sites of care. Industrialization also made for accumulation of wealth in some hands. Portions of that wealth were devoted philanthropically to financing hospital construction.

After the Second World War, the federal Hill-Burton program contributed one-third of the capital cost of building new hospitals in under-bedded regions. It also paid to rehab or expand existing hospitals. By the 1960s, after the growth of private health insurance and the passage of Medicare and Medicaid, the great majority of hospital patients were insured. Hospitals' resulting credit-worthiness enabled them to sell bonds at low interest rates. Interest costs were lowered further after most hospitals were allowed by federal and state law to sell bonds whose interest payments were not subject to taxation.

Despite tougher building and life-safety codes, hospital construction costs remained low through the 1960s, with one Baltimore hospital relocating to a suburb at a cost of only \$14,000 per bed. By contrast, new and replacement hospitals in 2022 had reached \$2 million per bed and more in some cities. This is owing to a combination of rising construction costs, a switch to single-bed rooms (in pursuit of greater privacy and reduced risk of infection), more space and equipment in operating rooms and elsewhere, and higher levels of amenities.

Today, high construction cost is one of the barriers to entry of new hospitals. Additionally, many states have enacted certificate of need (CoN) laws that require licenses for building new hospitals or expanding or rehabilitating existing ones. First passed in 1964 in New York State, these laws stemmed from a belief that hospitals were adding beds and equipment unnecessarily, raising both capacity and cost—cost of construction and greater operating cost to serve more patients. Roemer's Law—that a bed built was a bed filled—gained credence. CoN laws explicitly reflected a belief that any resulting inter-hospital competition actually ended up

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

increasing costs. It was expected that higher volumes of care would offset any price restraints resulting from greater competition. It was increasingly suspected that hospitals rarely competed by price, but rather by scope of services, perceived quality, or amenities.

Another barrier to entry of new hospitals has been the success of existing hospitals in buying many doctors' practices. In 2016, for example, hospitals owned fully 43.5 percent of primary care practices, up from 27.7 percent in 2010.²⁴⁴⁶ Parallel trends have prevailed for specialist physicians.

The consolidation of hospitals through a combination of purchases, mergers, and closings has reinforced many hospitals' leverage over private insurance companies. This varies greatly from region to region, though. Massachusetts hospitals have leveraged the nation's highest excess prices from private insurance companies. In 2018, Massachusetts acute care hospitals extracted private insurance prices that were almost quadruple Medicare's national average price (294 percent higher). One reason is that the state has gone from 140 independent hospitals in 1960, the year President Kennedy was elected, to fewer than 60 today. In 2018, five systems in the state controlled three-quarters of hospitals' net assets (accumulated wealth) and garnered over two-thirds of hospital surpluses.²⁴⁴⁷

Multi-state for-profit hospital corporations seek leverage by buying a substantial share of hospitals in a region.²⁴⁴⁸ They also offer incentives to boost admissions. Consolidation means that profit-seeking for-profit hospitals can raise prices. This makes it unnecessary for them to undertake the more difficult job of cutting or containing cost.

Some large non-profit hospitals and HMOs have sought diversification by establishing or buying caregivers in a number of states. Motives vary. Mayo has outpost hospitals in Phoenix and Jacksonville, and multiple clinics in Wisconsin and Iowa. Cleveland Clinic has hospitals near Ft. Lauderdale, and in Toronto, London, and Abu Dhabi. Mass General Brigham has affiliated with Tampa General. Northwestern has affiliated with Florida hospitals in Clearwater and Naples. Kaiser operates in much of California and also in Hawaii, Washington, Oregon, Colorado, Georgia, Maryland, and Virginia. Kaiser bought Geisinger hospitals and doctors in Pennsylvania and operates them under Risant Health. Risant bought North Carolina's Cone Health. Separately, Kaiser has bought half-ownership in Renown in northern Nevada.

Despite the concentration, high prices, and costs of hospital care in the U.S., it is often unattractive to build new hospitals to compete with existing ones. First, In many parts of the United States, population density is too low to allow more than one hospital to operate. Second, in many other places, small numbers of hospitals have won so great a share of patients—and doctors—that it is very hard for new hospitals to enter the area to compete for patients. Third, cost of building a new hospital is very high. Fourth, certificate of need regulatory barriers can be substantial. Fifth, non-profit hospitals often use the extra revenue they derive from their power over insurers to improve the breadth, depth, or quality of care they can give. These work to improve their reputations, not their profits. Sixth, high shares of hospitals' revenue come from Medicare and Medicaid. These payers pay regulated prices. MA and Medicaid managed care plans pay prices that are adjacent to the regulated prices. That's an added impediment to price competition.

In combination, these factors make for high barriers to entry of new, competing hospitals.

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

4. Sovereign consumers have good information about price and quality

Good information informs the decisions of sellers and buyers in competitive free markets. Sellers know the prices other producers charge for their goods and services, and also the quality of those products. Independent buyers have their own solid information about price and quality of what is on sale. Knowing their own minds, they can choose how to spend their inevitably finite money to maximize value received.

Imagining that notional consumers could shop by price and quality in order to contain costs and reward good caregivers asks the weakest and least knowledgeable actors to make the most important health care choices. This signals an abdication of responsibility by those who could actually act effectively to contain cost and boost appropriateness and quality of health care.

Choice is trumpeted as good. But the average Medicare patient was able to choose among 43 different Medicare Advantage plans during the fall 2023 open enrollment period.²⁴⁴⁹ Is it possible to understand the options and make careful choices among so many plans?

No.

Choice—and decisions that are often driven by lower premiums—also leaves many patients in narrow networks of doctors and hospitals, often severing long-standing ties with caregivers. And it saddles patients with high OOPs and surprise bills when they wander out-of-network.

Just as important, only tiny shares of health care spending are actually amenable to changed decisions by patients. A 2016 report from the Health Care Cost Institute found that only 7 percent of out-of-pocket spending in 2011 was on potentially shoppable health care services. Shoppable services were defined as common health care services whose OOP cost and quality can be researched by patients in advance; services offered by a number of competing caregivers; and services with good evidence permitting comparison of price and quality.²⁴⁵⁰

Shoehorning patients to act like consumers impels futile efforts to provide usable price and quality data

Chernew and Mintz seem to believe that Americans place an extraordinarily high value on the right to exercise choice of health insurance company.²⁴⁵¹ Though they assert the primacy of choice, they adduce only one shallow citation in support—the opinions—not a consensus—or some members of *Health Affairs*' Council on Health Care Spending and Value.²⁴⁵² Chernew and Mintz wrote that Americans so value choice that they must accept or embrace reliance on market mechanisms to enable choice in coverage. Unfortunately, these mechanisms are administratively expensive and also fail to contain health care costs.

Remarkably, they do not seem to acknowledge that the right to choose an insurance plan cancels the arguably much more important rights to enjoy free choice of caregivers or to sustain durable and trusting relations with doctors, other clinicians, and hospital services. As shown in chapter 1, unstable relations between payers (private insurance companies, MA plans, and Medicaid managed care plans) and caregivers mean that failed negotiations can force patients to switch doctors.

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

Moreover, when they have the chance to choose plans, few citizens do so. Ochieng and colleagues found that about 7 in 10 Medicare beneficiaries did not even compare plans during the 2021 open enrollment window.²⁴⁵³

Keckley thinks that most consumers are not “prepared to make judgments about treatment alternatives based on evidence....We have lulled consumers to be dependent on physicians.”²⁴⁵⁴ Is this remarkable? Is it different in other rich democracies?

As shown in chapter 3’s section on clinical waste and in chapter 16, it can be hard for doctors, much of the time, to make good judgments about treatment alternatives based on evidence. And doctors have actually attended medical or osteopathic school, unlike other Americans.

Even though most patients have not been able or willing to act like sovereign consumers, advocates of shoehorning health care realities to fit market theories have persistently tried to provide valid, relevant, and usable information on price of care. These efforts have failed. Although these advocates also trumpet the importance of data on quality of care, available data are even less useful than those on prices paid.

Some observers note that U.S. health care coverage and rules for OOPs are the most complicated in the world. Navigating this maze is hard, time-consuming, frustrating, and expensive.²⁴⁵⁵ Levitt and Altman conclude that U.S. health care’s complexity is the “enemy of access and affordability.”²⁴⁵⁶

Market theorists recognize that good information would be essential to enabling notional consumers to act effectively in a competitive free market, if one existed in health care—and if those consumers were motivated to use the information. Many recognize that their efforts to push patients to act like consumers would seem hypocritical, cynical, or delusional in the absence of these data. Some may even believe that the information would somehow create sovereign consumers. But those data, while necessary to making consumers sovereign, are far from sufficient to do so.

In the real world of health care, the data on price are terrible and the data on quality are worse. They are not improving meaningfully.

Unsurprisingly, in one view, the top use of pricing data is not by patients trying to shop rationally, but by caregivers and payers trying to negotiate more favorable contracts.²⁴⁵⁷

Worse still is that even good data would be used by few patients. Worst of all, even if good data on price and quality could somehow be made available, and even if 104 percent of all patients used those data, the patients would still not be sovereign and competent consumers.

That’s because good, usable, and used data on price and quality fail to provide what sovereign consumers would most need: knowledge of what care is appropriate, effective, and needed to diagnose and treat their medical problems.

American patients find it hard to use even basic information about proposed care to make informed decisions to consent to treatment. Lin and colleagues have found that disclosure forms are inconsistent in information provided. Worse, “most forms were also written with

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

complex language.” On average, they were written at an 11th grade reading level,²⁴⁵⁸ well above the AMA’s recommended level of 6th grade English.²⁴⁵⁹

Over the past two decades, a substantial data collection industry has sprung up, one that purports to make information on price and quality available to patients. Initially spurred by state action,²⁴⁶⁰ it has been reinforced by Trump’s 2019 executive order requiring hospitals and insurers to post detailed price data.^{2461 2462} Despite happy headlines like “Proposed rule would make hospital prices even more transparent,”²⁴⁶³ they are not one bit transparent to ordinary humans. In 2026, Trump warned some 500 hospitals that, he said, faced fines if they failed to provide price information.²⁴⁶⁴ In February of that year, 28 hospitals were hit with fines as high as \$979,000.²⁴⁶⁵ Stronger transparency regulations and strongly regulatory enforcement will not help patients obtain more affordable care.

Thomas and colleagues compared hospitals’ posted on-line prices for notionally shoppable services like routine vaginal deliveries or brain MRIs with those provided by hospitals by telephone. The two sets of prices varied considerably.²⁴⁶⁶ Moreover, patients who actually try to shop by price care about their own net (post-insurance) cost—their out-of-pocket cost. It is a waste of time to post “prices” which might actually be list prices (fantasy charges).

Ordinary humans find it very difficult to make single yearly choices of insurance plans in the U.S. Chandra’s attempt to clarify choice reveals this powerfully.²⁴⁶⁷ It is vastly harder to make repeated attempts to learn OOP prices to be paid for each individual service. Indeed, 1 state’s agency responsible for hosting on-line hospital price data wrote privately to legislators to indicate that only tiny numbers of citizens used that web site.

Trump pushed price transparency in 2019. In December 2023, the Biden Administration announced new efforts to boost “transparency” of MA plans.²⁴⁶⁸ It purported to do so by requesting information “from the public on how best to enhance MA data capabilities....” This rests on some reformers’ hope that better information will inform consumers, who will then somehow generate pressure for MA plans to act with greater efficiency, effectiveness, or decency.

This added vacuous activity may have been sparked by an April 2023 Kaiser Family Foundation report complaining that Medicare beneficiaries and policy makers lacked adequate data on plan performance.²⁴⁶⁹

Somewhat separately, over one-third of Americans enrolled in ACA marketplace plans found it “somewhat or very difficult to find a plan that meets their needs.”²⁴⁷⁰ It is worth asking whether too many MBAs, economists, and lawyers are running around loose in U.S. health care, dreaming up ideologically-driven arrangements that exist in no other rich democracy. Arrangements that insult actual humans. Those MBAs and others may be sacrificing U.S. health care on an altar of fantasy.

Market proponents create the world’s most complicated methods of covering people and of attempting to contain spending on medical care. They then bemoan most humans’ inability to act like consumers. For people on Medicare, deciding between traditional Medicare and MA plans is one choice; picking a MA plan is a second. The federal State Health Insurance Assistance Program (SHIP) is supposed to offering counseling. But Garrido and Dorneo identify imbalances in SHIP availability. Elders with lower incomes and less education were less likely to live near a SHIP site. Reasonably, Garrido and Dorneo recommend SHIP expansion or alternative ways to help elders navigate their choices.²⁴⁷¹

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

Shopping for plans. Some advocates for greater patient choice focus on shopping for health plans, not for individual caregivers or episodes of care. This focus is linked to insurers' creation of narrow networks of doctors and hospitals in hopes of driving down the prices they pay those caregivers. If insurers have distinct networks, Americans should be obliged to choose among them.

Unfortunately, it is hard for Americans to learn which caregivers are actually in which networks. That's because insurers' directories are plagued by errors. And federal efforts that promise to provide accurate and comprehensive information about all Medicare Advantage plans' networks have failed to live up to that promise.²⁴⁷²

Owing to inaccurate directories, difficulties comparing MA plans' benefits and costs and caregiver networks, and other problems, MA patients often fail to enroll in the MA plan that best suits their needs.²⁴⁷³

Still, it is probably much more reasonable and useful to begin by recognizing that no other nation asks potential patients to choose among indecipherable options, that no other nation pretends that informed consumer choice is possible, or that it is an effective way to bring down costs or boost quality.

Alternatives therefore merit consideration. One is to standardize three or so sets of MA options so elders might choose meaningfully among them. A second is to end MA entirely—for reasons discussed in chapter 8—and rely instead on simpler, more effective, and more trustworthy methods of containing costs and protecting Americans' health.

But today, the push for consumerism in health care persists.²⁴⁷⁴ Why? One reason, some write, is that lack of price transparency makes it hard for employers to buy coverage responsibly. And that employers need to do so to discharge their fiduciary responsibility to workers.²⁴⁷⁵

The grounds for this assertion seem very shaky. How could employers use data on prices of individual services to help workers? Employers' focus should be buying the best available coverage and quality for the lowest possible price. One of the main impediments to doing so is ongoing failures by insurers' and both federal and state governments to standardize a few types of alternative insurance policies, covered benefits, OOPs, and the rest.

Even so, write Gremminger and Martin, employers and unions could use price data to identify outliers—caregivers obtaining exceptionally high prices. They cite the success of a multi-employer plan's analysis of New York Presbyterian Hospital's high prices, and how that led to dropping the hospital from its network.²⁴⁷⁶ Still, assertions that better price data will arm employers to fight high prices overstate the usefulness of comparative price data.

Why the failure to standardize? Possibly, because standardizing a few policies would simplify choice, which would worry smaller insurance companies: they'd fear being crowded out by a few large competitors.

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

It may be that high OOPs might not really be intended—by many—as a spur to more careful shopping to contain spending on health care. Some parties' real aim might not be to make health care fit a requirement of free competitive markets. Rather, the high OOPs might be desired simply to suppress many Americans' use of health care and to thereby constrain costs.

In this view, the data on price and quality might be sought not to support actual consumerism to contain cost but rather to rationalize rationing according to ability to pay—leading lower-income patients in particular to cut back on use of health care. OOPs are the most regressive method of raising money to pay for health care since they fall most heavily on lower-income Americans, especially those with costly-to-treat acute or chronic illnesses.

Consumerism proponents may recognize that they have painted themselves into a policy and financial corner. If they were to acknowledge the futility of obtaining price and quality data humans can use, they would be obliged to consider various alternative ways to contain cost—ways that might be effective and equitable—ways that are in effect in the world's other industrial democracies.

A focus on consumerism as a path to making markets work to contain cost can serve to crowd out methods of cost containment that could actually work. Those caregivers and insurers who actually seek more money to finance business-as-usual in health care could strongly support continued reliance on cost controls that don't control costs.

The view of patients as consumers extends beyond price and quality data. It is manifested in a provision of the 2010 Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act that, in April 2012, required that patients receive lab, imaging, and other diagnostic results as soon as they become available. Many see this as empowering patients and giving them better information to inform questions for caregivers and to investigate ways to diagnose and treat their medical problems.²⁴⁷⁷ Others worry that patients can be upset or confused by viewing medical information that's unfiltered by professional judgment, context, or personal support.²⁴⁷⁸

Bad price data

Data on prices have been and will almost certainly remain essentially useless for several reasons. First, hospitals, other caregivers, and insurers often fail to comply with requirements to post information.²⁴⁷⁹

Second, the information is often out-of-date.

Third, after decades of demands for price data, the information available is, simply, often junk. Thomas and colleagues compared hospitals' own posted on-line prices with hospitals' own prices provided by telephone. Very substantial shares of hospitals exhibited price differences of greater than 50 percent for the same service—at the same hospital.²⁴⁸⁰

Wehrly and colleagues concluded that hospital prices were opaque, not transparent. They found that pricing methods varied widely within each of 5 U.S. regions. Heterogeneity of payment methods posed “significant barriers” to efforts to compare prices across hospitals.²⁴⁸¹

Fifth, the price data are often irrelevant—as when they pertain to charges (list prices) or even total average prices actually negotiated between an insurer and a hospital or doctor.

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

If patients are to shop by price, the price that matters is the money they must expend OOP. But those actual OOP payments are hard to learn in advance. That's partly because services to be provided are often not known in advance, and each service has its own OOP payment. Also, different plans offered by the same insurance company entail very different OOP obligations. A final complication is that actual OOPs are contingent on satisfying yearly OOP maximum outlays.²⁴⁸²

Patients are much less willing to shop by price in emergencies or when need for care is urgent.

Medicare Part D offers one dramatic example of the intentional failure to make available good information about price and quality, and to use available information. That's because, as discussed in chapter 15, and as summarized shortly, spending on medications is the most predictable type of health care spending.

The lack of such information is endemic throughout health care. Prices paid by public payers like Medicare and Medicaid are highly visible to both sellers and buyers—caregivers and patients. But more and more care for patients covered by these programs is actually paid for by private entities like Medicare Advantage plans and Medicaid managed care plans. Many prices paid by these plans are considered trade secrets.

The same is true for prices negotiated by private insurers with hospitals, doctors, drug makers, and others. Indeed, the same insurance company might pay a doctor different prices for different groups of patients covered through different employer-sponsored plans.

Privately insured patients—about one-half of all Americans—have little information about total prices actually paid for their care. They have almost as little information about the out-of-pocket costs of their care—the prices they will actually end up paying. One reason is that both doctors and hospitals and other caregivers—and the patients' own insurance plans—rarely know which services a patient will receive until care is actually given.

A second reason is that most patients face complicated out-of-pocket requirements. These include annual deductibles; fixed-dollar co-payments per visit or per prescription for some care but co-insurance percentages on other visits or prescriptions; and annual out-of-pocket maximum payments. The deductibles and out-of-pocket maximum payments are calculated separately for individuals and families, separately for in-network and out-of-network care, and—increasingly—separately for meds and for all other care.

Four other complications are worth mentioning. Insurers' directories of participating or in-network doctors can be inaccurate, deceiving patients into believing that they will pay low out-of-pocket prices, only to learn that the doctor was out-of-network, exposing them to much higher burdens.^{2483 2484} Moreover, patients who see different doctors or are cared for at different hospitals often face different fixed-dollar co-payments or co-insurance percentages. Further, patients might suppose that an ACA provision means they could certain screening or preventive care without making any out-of-pocket payments, but bills are triggered if the screening leads to treatment.²⁴⁸⁵ Also, insurers may refuse to pay claims. In 2020, fully 18 percent of claims submitted by patients covered through healthcare.gov were denied by insurers.²⁴⁸⁶ Finally, if patients did somehow have good data on price, they might worry that low-price caregivers might be poorly trained or incautious—unless patients also had good data on quality of individual caregivers.

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

Patients who decide to run the gauntlet of these complexities and act like conscientious shoppers still encounter difficulties learning doctors', hospitals', or drug makers' list prices, negotiated actual prices set by contract between caregivers and insurance companies, insurance companies' payments, and net out-of-pocket costs patients and families must shoulder.

Decades of effort to make accurate and relevant price data available in usable forms have yielded negligible results. Still, the efforts continue. New federal legislation has sought to oblige both hospitals and insurers to post detailed prices in 2021 and 2022.²⁴⁸⁷ So far, compliance is spotty. Fierce, hopeful, but radically unrealistic advocates like Fisher continue to push price posting as a painless panacea.²⁴⁸⁸ *Axios* covered another Fisher report in the fall of 2024, this one lamenting a drop in the share of hospitals complying with federal price transparency regulations.²⁴⁸⁹ Rarely has something so meaningless received so much regular attention. Employer groups fight to keep unusable, useless, and unused price data available.²⁴⁹⁰ They are either optimistic or anxious to deflect pressure to take effective action to cut health care costs.

After so many years of fruitless effort, all this now appears a dramatically cynical exercise in pretending to make available relevant data,²⁴⁹¹ but—at best—would provide information that no more than one or two percent of Americans might be able and willing to use.²⁴⁹² “Doing the same thing over and over and expecting different results” is said by some to be Einstein’s definition of insanity.

More generally, most people simply are unable or unwilling to pay attention to the complex information requirements demanded by free market fanatics. Two-thirds of workers eligible for health insurance and other employee benefits spend a half-hour or less reviewing information during yearly open enrollment periods.²⁴⁹³ And that information could include very consequential matters like which doctors and hospitals are in various insurers’ narrow networks.

Interestingly, when physicians used real-time benefit tools (RTBTs) to learn patients’ estimated OOPs for meds, the doctors prescribed different meds one-seventh of the time when the patient would save \$5 or more. So it might be useful to give relevant financial data to professionals who are likely to be competent and willing to marshal information about price and value to help their patients.²⁴⁹⁴ Alternatively, in a real health world, doctors would marshal budgets to care for patients as well and as economically as possible with the dollars available.

In sum, it is wrong to argue that patients should try to shop by price for the great bulk of needed and costly health care. Possible exceptions include specific services like MRIs. These are closest to standardized consumer goods or services.

Medicare’s drug benefit—designed to confuse patients and impair rational choice

The difficulty patients face in finding the Medicare Part D prescription drug plan that best covers the meds they need at the lowest total cost highlights how hard it is to obtain good information. Only about 10 percent of patients are enrolled in the Part D plan that offers them the lowest across available plans.²⁴⁹⁵ ²⁴⁹⁶ Cost includes both premiums and OOPs.

Even though Part D was designed to allow and require lots of decisions by citizens, this was a cynical smokescreen. Part D was designed—intentionally—to make it hard for patients to choose the plan that was best for them.

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

What purpose could that serve? Knowing that drug costs are the most predictable costs in health care, many experts long believed that free-standing competing drug plans were doomed to underwriting melt-downs. This happens when patients are able to find the best deals for themselves. People needing lots of costly drugs opt for the plan that best covers them. Premiums rise commensurately. Those for whom the higher premiums are a bad deal drop out, leaving only the costliest patients paying the highest premiums.^{2497 2498}

Indeed, some experts predicted that only elders with high out-of-pocket drug costs would even buy stand-alone prescription drug coverage.^{2499 2500}

Since insurance is possible only when risks are unpredictable—so purchase of insurance is widespread and premiums can be kept relatively low—Part D’s designers intentionally made it hard for patients to find the best plan for themselves. This is why each plan has its own formulary of covered meds, its own step therapy requirements, its own schedules of deductibles and co-payments and co-insurance, its own cluster of participating pharmacies, and its own premiums. These variations make it hard for patients to choose rationally. This is the main reason Congress did not establish a single, standard set of OOPs and benefits.

All this was shamelessly marketed to the public as a reliance on inter-plan free market competition to hold down costs.²⁵⁰¹

Worse quality data

As hard as it is to obtain good price data, accurate information on quality of different hospitals, doctors, nursing homes, dentists, or meds is much more difficult to compile. The same is true for the quality/efficacy/safety of alternative methods of diagnosing or treating a problem, or of alternative meds to ameliorate or cure it.

Consider Leapfrog, one of the main purveyors of letter grade ratings of hospital safety. One study found “there was negligible difference in mortality or complication rates among hospitals receiving A, B, or C grades.” These were about 94 percent of hospitals examined. The remaining 6 percent of hospitals graded D or F did have “slightly higher 30-day mortality.”²⁵⁰²

Consider also the star ratings assigned to MA plans. The star ratings are putatively designed to guide citizens toward higher-quality plans. The information on quality is notionally part of the theory of competition in health care. It also rationalizes some \$12.8 billion in bonus payments to 4- and 5-star rated plans in 2023.²⁵⁰³ Although the star ratings exist, they seem to be devoid of practical meaning. One study found they are “uncorrelated with plan mortality effects.”²⁵⁰⁴

Berenson and colleagues have concluded that decades of efforts to measure clinical processes and outcomes, and patient experience, “may have actually compromised care delivery—at a high cost.”²⁵⁰⁵

Casalino has cogently asserted that “Despite the increasingly elaborate efforts to measure the quality of health care provided by organizations and individual physicians in the United States and to reward high-quality care, key areas of quality aren’t measured and probably couldn’t be measured.”²⁵⁰⁶

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

Since the U.S. has some 5,000 hospitals but about 200 times as many doctors, it is not surprising that data on physicians' quality are even more meager. Bond and colleagues found that scores on Medicare's Merit-based Incentive Payment System (MIPS) for doctors were inconsistently associated with process and outcomes measures. They concluded that "the MIPS program may be ineffective at measuring and incentivizing quality improvements among US physicians."²⁵⁰⁷ If Medicare can't measure doctors' quality in useful ways, how can patients be expected to evaluate those doctors?

It is usually possible to learn whether a physician has paid a claim for malpractice, but even this information is sometimes self-reported and not verified. Frequently successful patient malpractice suits might signify poor care, but these are not helpful in ranking most physicians by technical quality of care.

Nonetheless, the search continues for better data on quality of care and for ways to induce patients to use them. One manifest reason is large, persisting differences in quality of care. Alley and colleagues found very different statin adherence by patients of 809 Ohio cardiologists. Grouping patients by adherence rates for different doctors, 73 percent of the patients in the top decile were taking their statin regularly, but only 39 percent of patients in the bottom decile.²⁵⁰⁸

The authors urge employers to find good data and get their workers and dependents to use them. That's a useful posture for consultants to take. But do many employers really want to get even more involved in employees' health care? Employers and their insurance companies would like to contain health spending. But can they be effective in doing so? Or are they and their consultants wandering down a path that's rewarding only (or mainly) to the insurance companies and the various expert advisors? Higher OOPs, narrow networks, and trying to steer patients to ostensibly higher-quality care may keep employers hoping that they and their insurance companies can hold down spending. But for how long?

It's useful to ask whether the Ohio data reflect the quality of the doctors' care, the characteristics of patients served by different doctors (their income, insurance coverage, personalities, trust in medical care, and other factors), or some combination of the two? To what degree would better quality require educating doctors and their clinical colleagues on ways to persuade patients to take prescribed drugs? And to what degree would it require lower OOPs for meds, educating patients on the safety and efficacy of meds, and other patient-facing efforts?

Information on individual doctors is both rare and hard to interpret. New York State published cardiac surgery data on individual hospitals and surgeons. Several hospitals suffering high severity-adjusted death rates reorganized their services and showed marked improvement. But some doctors with lower quality ratings asserted they are better surgeons so, naturally, harder cases are referred to them. One complaint about this reporting approach was that some hospitals and doctors up-coded the severity of their patients' illnesses. Another was that some hospitals and doctors ceased operating on high-risk patients to hold down their reported death rates.²⁵⁰⁹

Lacking good data on quality, some patients might rely on reputation or even on prices—reckoning that better doctors or hospitals can charge higher prices. Abelson, though, reports on Pennsylvania data showing high payments aren't correlated with higher quality. She cites Lee at Pacific Business Group on Health, who said "For most consumers, the fact that there is no correlation between quality and cost is one of the dirty secrets of medicine."²⁵¹⁰

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

Even though it is hard to obtain good data on quality and persuade patients to use them, differences in quality across doctors are probably enormous. Chapter 16 will consider how to improve technical quality and appropriateness of physicians' services.

And, as also discussed in chapter 16, technical quality of care is different from appropriateness of care. As patients, we need both. But most efforts to measure quality pertain to competence or skill in performing a given task, not whether the care given coincided with the care needed to diagnose and treat the patient.

Since the data are so weak, why are they trumpeted?

The confluence of weak data on cost to patients and weaker data on quality of patient care makes it hard for even the most conscientious of patients to successfully shop by price and quality.

Current data on price and quality constitute a huge Potemkin village of meaningless numbers created to convince hopeful or gullible people that evidence to guide health care choices has been—or will somehow, some day, be created.

This is a fool's game. Some propagandists trick only others but some trick themselves, also.

This smokescreen is part of the gassy camouflage created by several types of believers. Some deeply believe that a competitive free market exists in health care or that it can be created. Others believe that competitive free markets are the only tool to contain cost, so that even a badly functioning market is better than any of the alternatives. Even if access to care for lower-income or chronically ill patients is disproportionately suppressed by OOPs. Others hope that higher OOPs for sick people will lower the premiums they must pay for their employees' health insurance. Still others wish to use market rhetoric to sustain rich financial harvests for some caregivers or payers.

A strong example of the last is the marketing of Medicare Advantage plans are marketed to Americans. In mid-2023, CMS reported “a steep rise in beneficiary complaints related to the marketing of Medicare Advantage and Part D plans.” The National Association of Insurance Commissioners raised similar concerns. A Kaiser Family Foundation-sponsored study found high levels of TV advertising, with ads focusing on low costs and extra benefits and few mentioning quality.²⁵¹¹ Much of the information provided fails to enhance citizens' capacity to make informed choices.

Those who declare they want to empower health care “consumers” with information about price, quality, or what care is needed in order to strengthen market forces in U.S. health care are actually telling sick or low-income Americans to go play in traffic.

Or worse. They are drafting Americans to serve as kami-kaze pilots in a cost control war. They seek to oblige the weakest and least-informed party—Americans who are ill or injured—to figure out what care they need and then shop for it by price and quality. It is noteworthy that only one Japanese admiral or general was numbered among the thousands who flew kami-kaze airplanes.

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

Why rely on the weakest and least informed of us to contain health care costs? That's a policy worthy of Marxist ideologues.

As discussed in chapters 8 and 9, other rich democracies craft effective methods of containing cost while financially protecting all citizens. These rely, to varying degrees, on capping spending politically, making visible the trade-offs between higher health care spending and other good things, and relying on doctors, hospitals, and other caregivers to spend money cautiously.

What data are needed and who should use them?

Spending inevitably scarce health care dollars to win the best outcomes and the greatest medical security for all Americans requires good evidence. Evidence on how to diagnose and treat the illnesses and accidents that plague us. It also requires caregivers who use that evidence.

That requires clinical knowledge—of how to diagnose and treat different illnesses and injuries.

Even more important, suppose—against all the evidence—that accurate and trustworthy information on price and quality actually became available to patients. We'd still need to understand how to process it—how to make sense of it. Unfortunately, most Americans report confusion about the meaning of basic insurance terms like co-payment, co-insurance, or deductible.²⁵¹²

But suppose we could process, summarize, and make sense of good data on price and quality. We still would not know whether we actually needed a given service—whether it was appropriate for us. If not, buying it at any price or quality is entirely a waste of money.

Patients would still not become informed shoppers because only a tiny share would have useful information on the most important factor: what medical care is actually needed (appropriate and effective) to diagnose and treat an illness or injury.

Only about one million Americans are working as doctors and four million as nurses. They are much better equipped than the rest of us to know or learn enough to make informed judgments about the care they need. They need much better information about how to diagnose and treat us. And about how to weed out the dangerous, futile, or ineffective care whose provision wastes money.

Even physicians often find it hard to know what to do. And they've actually graduated from medical or osteopathic school and completed residencies. (Please refer to chapter 4's discussion of clinical waste in U.S. health care, and also to chapter 16 on quality and appropriateness of care.)

Doctors are overwhelmingly the decision-makers. They diagnose and treat patients. Few competent and autonomous consumers of medical care inhabit the real world. They are disproportionately doctors, nurses, and people related to them, or educated professionals who are motivated and—sometimes—competent to identify valid, accurate information on-line that's

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

relevant to diagnosing or treating their illness or injury. Most humans have little choice but to trust their doctor.

And trust is absolutely not a requirement of well-functioning competitive free markets. The opposite is true. This is taken up as the fifth requirement for effective markets.

Name that hospital or insurance company!

How can patients choose meaningfully if the names of payers and caregivers keep changing? A few examples.

Almost all of the various Blue Cross plans were called Blue Cross plans. They were originally all non-profit. Then, starting in California, some converted to for-profit status. The original BC names for the various state and local plans were retained. Did patients know they were now covered by a for-profit? A company called Anthem Blue Cross was formed as the holding company for those for-profit BC plans. Until it merged with WellPoint in 2004. Then, it became WellPoint. Until 2014, when it became Anthem again. The combined entity renamed itself as Elevance in 2022. But its Medicare and Medicaid products are under the WellPoint umbrella.

In 2019, Dignity Health, the nation's largest non-profit system, was formed by the merger of Catholic Health Initiatives and Dignity Health. In 1986, two groups of Mercy Hospitals merged into Catholic Health West, which re-named itself as Dignity Health in 2012. Catholic Health Initiatives was formed in 1996 by merging three groups of Catholic hospitals—Catholic Health Corporation, Franciscan Health System, and Sisters of Charity Health System.

In 2013, Catholic Health East and Trinity Health combined as Trinity Health. Catholic Health East was formed in 1992 by combining the Franciscan Sisters of Allegany Health System, Eastern Mercy Health System, and the Sisters of Providence Health System. Trinity Health was created in 2000 by merging the Congregation of the Sisters of the Holy Cross and the Sisters of Mercy of the Americas.

5. Constant mistrust or suspicion

“Caveat emptor,” or “buyer beware” is caution enjoined on all market participants. Don't trust anyone. Double-check and confirm. This requirement for a competitive free market is not at all satisfied in U.S. health care.

Mistrust makes no sense at all in a world of medical care where patients depend overwhelmingly on doctors' judgments. As the U.K.'s General Medical Council states, “Patients must be able to trust doctors with their lives and health.”²⁵¹³

Since doctors are fiduciaries, they must behave in trustworthy ways. Fiduciary duties include those of care, competence, good faith and fair dealing, loyalty, and avoiding conflicts of interest.²⁵¹⁴ This includes offering needed care and refraining from offering unneeded care that boosts income.

Does a patient's trust in a doctor correlate with better health outcomes? In one meta-analysis, trust correlated moderately with a patient's assessment of their own outcome, but not with objective measures of outcome.²⁵¹⁵ A different meta-analysis examined the connection

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

between patient experience—including a number of trust-related measures—and clinical safety and effectiveness. It found consistent positive associations across many types of patients, settings, diseases, and outcome measures.²⁵¹⁶

Does anyone actually believe that mistrust between patients and doctors makes for better U.S. health care? People who mistrust their doctor will worry more. Worrying is not good for our health. And people who mistrust are likelier to seek second or third opinions, boosting cost of care.

6. Price tracks cost closely

This is the most technical requirement for free market competition. In such a market, prices of goods or services are set in close relation to the costs of producing them. Things that cost more have higher prices. Market prices send signals to buyers. When buyers opt for lower prices (holding quality constant), they reward more efficient suppliers. Suppliers that set excessive prices owing to inefficiency or greed are punished: fewer people buy what they offer.

In health care, though, price and cost are often far apart. Some prices are far above cost while others are far below cost. This means that patients or payers that try to buy by price do not actually reward efficient producers of health services or goods.

One reason is that caregivers often find it difficult to learn the costs of various services they give. A hospital stay, in particular, is usually very complicated. Types and volumes of individual services can be hard to track accurately, and their costs can be hard to measure.²⁵¹⁷

Wood described an exception—a successful efforts at one specialized eye and ear hospital to learn costs of various types of care and then align prices with those costs.²⁵¹⁸ Some third party payers cooperated in implementing this pricing method. Wood acknowledged that this activity might be easier at a specialized hospital, one treating relatively few diagnoses, but he believed that acute general hospitals could also succeed. That does not seem to have happened.

Prices vary radically across payers and over time. Different payers pay very different prices for the same care. Most state Medicaid programs pay less than Medicare does for hospital care and much less for physician care. And Medicare pays much less than do most private insurance companies.

In recent decades, hospitals rapidly accelerated the rate of rise in the list prices they posted for various services. In 1998, the ratio of hospital charges—their list or sticker prices—to their costs was 1.3. This means their charges averaged 30 percent above their costs. That ratio rose to 2.9 in 2008 and to 3.8 in 2018—boosting charges to nearly quadruple actual costs of care.²⁵¹⁹ Charges—posted prices—have become increasingly remote from actual costs of care.

Uneven profitability of services can distort care patterns. In a competitive free market, prices of services with high costs should be higher than prices of services with low costs. Over time, generally, all care would converge toward equal profitability. So caregivers' clinical decisions would not be distorted by differential profitability. This simply does not hold in health care. This market failure helps to magnify clinical waste.

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

Ambulatory surgery centers are highly profitable in part because their prices are high relative to their costs. Their proponents attribute this to greater efficiency. But they may profit also by skimming profitable types of high-acuity care like total joint replacements away from inpatient settings.²⁵²⁰ The services are highly profitable in part because payment rates by Medicare (for example) were originally set at high levels in the early days of providing them. Over time, techniques of care improve and costs fall, but prices remain sticky at their high original levels. ASCs also benefit by enlisting surgeons and anesthesiologists as owners. This makes those doctors more likely to refer profitable patients.

ASCs also serve lower shares of low-paying Medicaid patients. The persisting differences in prices paid by various payers for the same care violates the market's price-tracks-cost requirement. A strong example is Tenet's United Surgical Partners International. A Tenet executive said USPI was not worried about possible Medicaid cuts in early in the second Trump administration because "the Medicaid exposure is de minimus...." ²⁵²¹

More broadly, statewide data from Pennsylvania consistently showed that ASCs were about five times as profitable as acute care hospitals, and also that ASCs' share of Medicaid patients was substantially below hospitals'. ²⁵²²

Back in 2005, Ginsburg and Grossman carefully described ways in which newer types of care have been made excessively profitable to hospitals.²⁵²³ This distorted patterns of care by leading to high use of high-priced care. Medicare DRG payments for innovative care have been set initially to be close to actual initial costs of delivery of care. But, over time, costs fall but DRG prices remain stuck at high levels. Ginsburg and Grossman therefore called for re-setting prices in proportion to actual costs. Objectively, though, this is a very difficult job. And organizations that profit by serving profitable patients fight to keep their prices high.

As early as 1981, Roe described a similar problem with physician payments under usual, customary, and reasonable fee-for-service price-setting. He noted that innovative surgery—like much heart surgery—initially took a great deal of time and cost a great deal of money. They required expensive support staff and services. Fees for heart surgeons were set accordingly. Over time, though, surgical methods improved. Less time and fewer support workers were required. Actual costs of care fell. But surgeons' fees did not fall. Just like DRG prices for innovative types of hospital care, the doctors' fees were stuck at their high initial levels.²⁵²⁴

Financial incentives can be corrosive. If care is very well-paid, physicians can come to believe that more and more patients might benefit from it.

Medicare's switch to paying doctors by a formulaic resource-based relative value scale (RBRVS) was an attempt to bring payments in line with costs. But weaknesses in method, discussed in chapter 9, limited the value of this intended reform.

Other public actions have obscured—unintentionally or not—the real prices and costs of alternative sources of insurance coverage. Among the most prominent of these has been the admixture of Medicare Advantage and Part D. By 2026, over one-half of Medicare patients were enrolled in MA. And the great majority of those in MA are covered by a combined MA plus prescription drug plan. Cubanski and colleagues have found that the substantial rebates paid to MA plans have enabled those plans to artificially subsidize their Part D premiums, making them

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

more attractive than alternative stand-alone Part D plans.²⁵²⁵ This precludes fair comparisons of price and value for free-standing Part D plans and MA+Part D plans.

7. Sellers aim to maximize profit and profits reward efficiency and satisfaction of sovereign consumers' demands

Thorough violation of all of the six previous requirements of a functioning competitive free market mean that the invisible hand is palsied in health care. It fails to convert greed into low-cost, innovation, and provision of what people want to buy. Pursuit of profit in giving health care is therefore unworthy of applause.

Moreover, a large share of caregivers are legally non-profit organizations, so the lure of garnering a surplus is typically modulated. In combination, the illegitimacy of making profit via caregiving and the modulated profit-seeking behaviors of many hospitals and a high share of nursing homes mean that this seventh requirement of competitive free markets is not remotely satisfied.

In a competitive free market, producers' pursuit of profit drives cost-cutting, innovation, and satisfaction of consumer demand. Competitive free markets do legitimate profits: they transmogrify greed from an undesirable motive to one that animates pursuit of good things. Profit then signals "doing good by doing well."

Absence of a competitive free market means that any profits or surpluses that caregivers garner are not legitimate. Profits are often amassed by corrupt behavior, as documented in the section on theft in chapter 3. This means it will be productive and desirable to eliminate profit-making in giving health care (see chapters 9 and 10).

→ Interestingly, the lack of investment in cost-reducing technologies is one of the strongest pieces of evidence that a functioning free market is absent in health care. Cost-cutting is the main path to profit in sectors of an economy where free markets prevail. In health care, though, investments tend to seek enhanced quality—pushing the ceiling upward—the best that health care can do for some—not lowering cost to raise the floor below which we don't let any Americans fall.

Although free markets rely on the motivation to pursue profit, genuine free market competition works to erase substantial profits. That's because new competitors enter any arena where high profits are being earned, learn to operate efficiently, boost supply, and compete on price. This combination squeezes out the profits of those producers who'd been earning them.

High profits persist only in the absence of a competitive free market. Durable profiting, indeed, is one more signal of the absence of a competitive market.

For-profit hospital chains, insurance companies, drug makers, and others claim that their high profits are outward signs of inner virtues of efficiency, innovation, and satisfaction of consumer demand. In the absence of a functioning competitive free market, they mean no such things.

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

Without such a market, profit signals only greed. It does not connote cost cutting, innovation, or satisfaction of consumer demand. Those who would self-sanctify their profits in a health care world where the seven requirements for competitive free markets are systematically violated turn Adam Smith on his head and pound him into the ground.

Without a free market, profits are illegitimate in health care. Without a free market, the increased insertion of more and more financial incentives by some economists and free market fantasists is just as illegitimate.

One of the most common and pernicious incentives is the proliferation of patient deductibles, co-insurance, co-payments, and out-of-pocket maximum payments that are imagined to convert sick, injured, disabled, and frightened patients into vibrant and empowered consumers.

A second is to offer financial incentives to doctors of hospitals in the form of “gain-sharing” in accountable care organizations. These incentives are expected to induce doctors to spend money more carefully in hopes of garnering some of the savings. “Value-based payments” bribe caregivers to cut costs and, ostensibly, boost quality. Exposing caregivers to more financial incentives induces them to pay more exquisitely detailed attention to their own revenue and less to spending finite health dollars to do as much as possible to deliver needed health care.

A third is to offer insurers and other parties fixed-payment contracts to serve lower-income Medicaid patients in hopes that the prospects of pocketing unspent money will induce the contractors to boost efficiency and effectiveness of medical services. Under-service is the more likely response to these under-financed contracts.

A fourth is to allow Medicare Advantage plans to make their members look sicker and more disabled than they really are. Revenue goes up but costs do not. Cost to Medicare rises.

A fifth is to permit for-profit firms to buy financially distressed non-profit hospitals, promising to stabilize them. The behavior of Prospect and Steward manifests pillaging and plundering of the acquired hospitals, not rescue.²⁵²⁶ And, as discussed in chapters 3 and 5, hopes for competent state government action to regulate and monitor for-profit behavior have been dashed repeatedly.

Ending for-profit caregiving and insurance is desirable, feasible, and affordable

Health care's failure to satisfy the 7 requirements of free market competition means that profit-seeking doesn't yield the benefits promised by markets. Innovation, cost-cutting, and satisfaction of sovereign consumer demand are all weak. Since greed in health care doesn't motivate good behavior, and since it breeds waste and theft, it should probably be pushed out.

Is that humanly possible? That seems to be the case in the world's other rich democracies. Professional and institutional caregivers appear to act as fiduciaries, relying on evidence of what care works and which patients need it to serve patients within budgets.

It is feasible to choose and train doctors to act altruistically. As mentioned in chapter 1, Casalino and colleagues found that patients of doctors who'd been identified as altruistic had three-fifths the chance of a potentially preventable hospital admission, two-thirds the chance of a potentially preventable ER visit, and 9 percent lower health care spending.²⁵²⁷ Both

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

professionals and organizations would accept stewardship of the nation's vast but finite clinical and financial resources.

Is that affordable? Suppose that for-profit hospitals and insurers were deemed undesirable owing to the absence of competitive free market to legitimate their profits. They might be taken under eminent domain law, provided that stockholders were fairly compensated. Fair market value is the typical standard²⁵²⁸ but adjustments might be considered.²⁵²⁹

If owners of stock in the three largest for-profit hospital chains were given 20-year bonds paying 5 percent interest in compensation for their shares, the yearly nation-wide cost would be \$4.25 billion. The 5 percent return would be a 1 percentage point premium over the mid-2023 interest rate paid on 20-year U.S. Treasury bills. At the end of 20 years, the principal sum would be paid, awarding today's stock-holders \$85 billion in interest plus \$85 billion in principal, for a total of \$170 billion over 20 years.

The cost of compensating stockholders in the seven largest for-profit health insurance companies would be much greater—about 10 times greater. Shareholders' value is \$852 billion in mid-2023, taken at the mean of the highest and lowest price of each stock over the past 52 weeks. On the same terms as those for for-profit hospitals' owners, shareholders in for-profit insurers would be paid \$42.6 billion yearly for 20 years, for a total of \$852 billion, plus payment of principal after 20 years, for a total of \$1.7 trillion.

Interestingly, almost three-fifths of the total shareholder value is in UnitedHealthcare. Compensating UnitedHealthcare stockholders would do much more than address for-profit ownership of health insurance. It would cover Optum, which controls one of the nation's three large pharmacy benefits managers and employs or is aligned with some 70,000 doctors and also owns home health and other caregivers. There is good reason to believe that United's stock price is artificially inflated by undeserved revenue and profit on MA—money stolen by exaggerating the cost of treating United's MA patients. A lower stock price means lower cost of buying out stockholders' equity.

If compensating owners of for-profit caregivers were deemed financially feasible, the question of its practical feasibility arises. For-profit caregivers rarely exist simply in isolation. For-profit hospitals are often vertically integrated with physicians, home health agencies, ambulatory surgery centers, and other caregivers. For-profit payers often have risk contracts with Medicare, Medicaid, or private employers. For-profit PBMs are intertwined with most aspects of pharmaceutical coverage, formularies, and attempted cost control. And for-profit physician groups or ASCs often have partnership or other contractual relations with non-profit hospitals.²⁵³⁰

A second option would be to leave for-profit owners in place but to reform how they act by substantially re-shaping the legal, regulatory, financial, and care delivery environments in which they operate. This option is worth considering for at least two reasons. It would obviate financial compensation to stockholders. And it would recognize the need to address the very common bad behavior of nominally non-profit caregivers and insurers.

Rooke-Ley and colleagues have summarized abuses by MA plans. They decry prior authorization delays and claims denials, other barriers to care, administrative waste, and clinician demoralization. To fix these systemic problems, though, they propose creating a MA Administrative Contractor to conduct prior authorization and claims adjudication. The

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

contractor's work would rely on Medicare's coverage rules, paralleling the contractors that pay claims for traditional Medicare patients.²⁵³¹

If this proposal succeeds in improving MA patients' access to care, would it obviate MA plans entirely? Why, though, would we expect it to succeed? Plans could find ways to game or bribe the new contractors, for example. MA plans have for decades politically manipulated the payment rules under which they operate. What would impair their political power and allow imposition of the MA Administrative Contractors?

Eliminating for-profit MA plans would be substantially more effective than adding an administrative layer or shifting one from MA plans to the new contractors.

After considering this option, it should probably be rejected. It is complicated. It is attended by political and legal difficulties. Even a seemingly simple step, such as requiring disclosure of private equity ownership of caregivers, has stalled in Congress.²⁵³² And the bad behavior of both for-profit and non-profit caregivers can and should be addressed in more straightforward ways.

Non-profits often behave badly

Perhaps surprisingly, this is even true in a health care world where many parties—such as non-profit hospitals—claim to disdain profits and don't seem to aggressively pursue them. As shown in Exhibit 4-3, non-profit hospitals were 57 percent of all institutions but had higher shares of beds and gave even higher shares of inpatient admissions, outpatient visits, and births. They incurred three-quarters of all hospital expenses.

Exhibit 4-3
Hospitals, Beds, Care, Workers, and Expenses by Control, 2018 ²⁵³³

	Hospitals	Beds	Admissions	OP visits	Births	Workers	Expenses
Control							
Non-profit	57%	68%	72%	76%	74%	73%	75%
For-profit	25%	18%	16%	8%	14%	11%	11%
State + local gov't.	19%	14%	12%	16%	13%	15%	14%
TOTAL	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%

Source: American Hospital Association, *2020 Hospital Statistics*, Chicago: AHA, 2020, Table 1.

- - -

Most hospitals—like most universities—operate not-for-profit. This means that any surpluses (excesses of revenues over costs) belong to the organization, not to any individual owners.

Many non-profit hospitals are devoted to serving local communities. Many compete fiercely. But not ordinarily by price. Instead, they seek to build their reputations by delivering cutting-edge medical care in newer buildings with the latest equipment and the glossiest amenities. Some are indistinguishable in appearance from luxury hotels.²⁵³⁴

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

Some non-profits, even those originating in religious orders, appear to espouse market-oriented rhetoric and elements of profit-oriented behavior. CommonSpirit's CEO announced in March 2024 that the system would focus on the "strongest markets." It was doing so in the face of \$1.4 billion in losses in the previous fiscal year.²⁵³⁵ Decades earlier, successive issues of the *Health PAC Bulletin* described ways in which for-profit hospitals' behaviors were pushing non-profits to imitate them if they wished to survive.

A pattern of non-profit behavior prominently identified by Vladeck decades ago is the tendency to spend more money than they garner.²⁵³⁶ They over-invest in buildings and equipment that multiply things they can do. These investments boost costs. And Vladeck cites Parkinson in noting that institutions like the League of Nations or the U.N. began to decline around the time they built costly new palaces.²⁵³⁷

In recent years, even as they have continued to construct palaces and increase the scope of their services, many large non-profit regional clusters of hospital have also chosen to accumulate billions of dollars of assets. Twenty prominent examples located in 13 states are reported in Exhibit 4-4. Large multi-state non-profit or for-profit chains like Hospital Corporation of America or CommonSpirit are not included.

Exhibit 4-4

20 Prominent Non-profit Regional Teaching Hospital Clusters' Net Assets, 2019-2021

Hospital/system	State	Date	Total Net Assets (\$B)
Mass General Brigham	Mass.	30 Sept 21	\$16.2
Mayo Clinic	Minn.	31 Dec 20	\$12.4
U. of Pittsburgh Medical Center	Penn.	31 Dec 21	\$11.3
Indiana University Health	Indiana	31 Dec 21	\$10.3
Cleveland Clinic	Ohio	31 Dec 19	\$9.8
Sutter Health	California	31 Dec 20	\$9.4
Northwestern Memorial	Illinois	30 Sept 20	\$9.1
New York + Presbyterian	New York	31 Dec 20	\$9.1
Inova Health Systems	Virginia	31 Dec 20	\$8.1
Methodist Hospitals	Texas	31 Dec 20	\$8.0
Northwell Health	New York	31 Dec 21	\$6.8
Baylor Scott + White	Texas	30 June 19	\$6.7
Boston Children's	Mass.	30 Sept 20	\$6.5
Sentara Health Care	Virginia	31 Dec 20	\$6.5
BJC Health Care	Missouri	31 Dec 20	\$6.2
Hosp of Univ of Pennsylvania	Penn.	30 June 20	\$5.8
Johns Hopkins Health System	Maryland	30 June 20	\$3.8
NYU Langone	New York	31 Aug 20	\$3.4
Henry Ford Health System	Michigan	31 Dec 20	\$3.0
Beaumont Health	Michigan	31 Dec 20	\$3.3
TOTAL – 20	13 states	Dec 20	\$155.7

Sources: Audited financial reports and IRS 990 forms

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

These are variously justified as essential buffers against economic downturns, means to finance investments in new buildings or equipment or programs, or sources of subsidies for unprofitable patients or services. What is remarkable is how rapidly these net assets have grown in the past two decades. They testify to major teaching hospitals' ability to extract higher prices from private insurance companies. Sources of that ability include successive mergers with some formerly competing hospitals, purchases of other hospitals closings of still others, and ability to attract philanthropic donations.

Some teaching hospitals have claimed that fear of the Clintons' health insurance proposals of the mid-1990s drove them to seek leverage over insurers. Costly teaching hospitals worried that the Clintons' reliance on competing health maintenance organizations to contain cost induce those HMOs to send as many patients as possible to lower-cost community hospitals, squeezing teaching hospitals' prices, volumes of patients, and total revenues.

Additionally, the large Kaiser Permanente system of capitated health plans, hospitals, physicians, and other caregivers was reported in 2024 to have compiled \$73 billion in financial reserves and to have garnered \$9.3 billion in net income in 2025.²⁵³⁸ Some 30,000 Kaiser nurses in California and Hawaii struck for 4 weeks in 2026; they said they sought higher wages and improved staffing levels and patient safety.

That said, growing for-profit sections in health care—insurance companies, drug makers and pharmacy chains, hospital chains, ambulatory surgery centers, nursing homes, and others—do powerfully pursue profits. Most know that absence of a competitive free market means their profits can't be anointed by Adam Smith's oil, so they sell snake oil instead. Ignoring that absence, they claim their profits are well-deserved because markets mean you can only do well by doing good.

Sadly, these are profits without honor.

The rhetoric of competitive markets and their actual absence combine to invite parasites and predators to enter the world of health care delivery and insurance to financially pillage and plunder sanctimoniously but remorselessly under the false flag of profit.²⁵³⁹ Dayen's assessment of Scully illustrates this pattern.²⁵⁴⁰ So does a concise history of actions by UnitedHealth Group.²⁵⁴¹ So do the cannibalizing of formerly non-profit hospitals by Steward, Prospect, and others.

CEO income. CEOs, trustees, and directors rationalize high and rising hospital and insurance company CEO pay by claiming it is needed to attract the best people to undertake this difficult work. The work is not easy—partly because U.S. health care financing and delivery are so complicated, and partly because absence of a coherent peace treaty among public and private payers, doctors, hospitals, patients, and politicians oblige the various parties to spar with one another constantly.

High CEO pay in health care has become a lightning rod for political discontent. Some newspapers have featured regular annual summaries of non-profit hospital CEO salaries in their region. High and rising pay is seen to manifest the high costs and inequality thought to permeate health care itself. In the city of Los Angeles, citizens will vote in 2024 on a

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

referendum sponsored by a health care union that would cap hospital CEO pay at \$450,000.²⁵⁴²

The Lown Institute has prepared detailed comparisons of CEO pay with average pay of workers. Across hospitals, the degree of inequality varies markedly, with larger teaching hospitals showing the highest average ratio at 14:1.²⁵⁴³

And between 2005 and 2015, the gap between CEO pay and that of physicians and nurses has grown. At 22 major medical centers, CPI inflation-adjusted CEO compensation rose by 93 percent. It rose by 26 percent for orthopedic surgeons, 15 percent for pediatricians, and 3 percent for RNs. The average CEO's income rose from 1.5 times the average orthopedic surgeon in 2005 to 2.2 times as much in 2015. For pediatricians, the ratio rose from 7:1 to 12:1. And for RNs, it rose from 23:1 to 44:1. The last figure signifies that hospitals value the contribution of a CEO at 44 times that of an RN.²⁵⁴⁴

In Massachusetts, non-profit hospital CEOs enjoyed substantial double-digit pay rises between 2020 and 2021, with the highest-paid CEO receiving \$5.4 million in total compensation in 2021.²⁵⁴⁵

Multi-million-dollar incomes for hospital and insurance company CEOs make citizens, voters, patients, and politicians angry. Those incomes are not justified by legitimate free market competition. They signal greed and power.

By contrast, the highest paid hospital CEO in Ontario made \$C647, 000 in 2022, or \$US497, 000 at an average 2022 exchange rate of 0.7688 U.S. dollar per Canadian dollar.²⁵⁴⁶ Starkman reports very wide gaps between pay for many US and Canadian CEOs at comparable hospitals.²⁵⁴⁷

The average UK hospital CEO's total compensation was £185,000 in 2022, or \$US228,000 at an average 2022 exchange rate of 0.8115 pounds per dollar.²⁵⁴⁸

Hospital trustees and directors insist that paying more attracts and retains better CEOs. But CEOs' accomplishments are hard to measure. Perhaps, trustees and CEOs imagine they have hired good CEOs because they pay them so much. Indeed, one authority has urged eliminating CEO bonuses or stock options immediately because, he asserts, any organization's performance rests on the work of many people over many years or decades.²⁵⁴⁹

The failure of U.S. health care to satisfy any of the seven requirements for genuine free market competition means that the benefits of such a self-regulating market are unavailable. Those benefits include low cost, innovation, and delivery of the medical care patients seek.

No competitive market is available to convert greedy profit-seeking into these three benefits.

Garnering profits via care delivery is therefore illegitimate. So, for reasons discussed in chapters 9 and 10, profit-seeking by caregivers should be outlawed. They should be converted to non-profit ownership. Stockholders' and other owners' equity should be bought out.

4. Market failure is one source of anarchy

This policy should apply to both publicly traded companies and those controlled by private equity. Both operate for-profit. Some observers are inclined to focus on bad behavior by private equity-owned caregivers. They often have good reason to do so.²⁵⁵⁰

But a core meaning of this chapter's analysis is that owners' equity in all for-profit caregivers should be bought out over time, converting them to non-profit ownership and operation.

At the same time, non-profits can't be given a free pass. The litany of their bad behaviors—inside and outside health care²⁵⁵¹—obliges all of us to strenuously demand efficiency, careful decisions about what care to give and to whom to give it, and honesty from non-profit caregivers.

No competitive market is available to guide decisions about the overall numbers, types, locations of and hospitals, doctors, dentists, and other caregivers. Only effective public action can configure caregivers correctly—the right types, in the right locations, with reasonable capacity.

Anarchy in U.S. health care results in part from the failure of the competitive free market. And in part from the inability and unwillingness of governments to compensate for that failure by putting their arms around health care and making strategic decisions to cover all people, contain cost, configure caregivers in relation to need, and boost quality and appropriateness of care. Chapter 5 now describes the failures of governments, analyzes causes of failures, and identifies ways to do better.

4. References

-
- ²²⁸³ Amitabh Chandra and Mark Shepard, “The Corporatization Deal—Health Care, Investors, and the Profit Priority,” *New England Journal of Medicine*, Vol. 393, No. 9 (4 September 2025), pp. 833-835, <https://www.nejm.org/doi/abs/10.1056/NEJMp2505258>.
- ²²⁸⁴ Sandro Galea, “A Role for Market Forces in US Health Care—Principles and Guardrails,” *JAMA Health Forum*, Vol. 7, No. 2 (published on-line 13 February 2026), <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama-health-forum/fullarticle/2844637>.
- ²²⁸⁵ “The Price of Age: Inflation since 1900,” *The Economist*, 21 December 2000, <https://www.economist.com/christmas-specials/2000/12/21/the-price-of-age>.
- ²²⁸⁶ “Soviet Economy: Incentives under Communism,” *Congressional Quarterly Press*, 21 September 1966, <https://library.cqpress.com/cqresearcher/document.php?id=cqresrre1966092100#>.
- ²²⁸⁷ Melanie Evans, “The Billionaire Funding a Battle against Hospital Monopolies,” *Wall Street Journal*, 11 June 2022.
- ²²⁸⁸ David A. Hyman, Sunjay Letchuman, and Ge Bai, “Health Insurance Coverage—Is Broader Always Better?” *JAMA Internal Medicine*, published on-line 22 January 2024, https://watermark.silverchair.com/jamainternal_hyman_2024_vp_230016_1705101443.94022.pdf.
- ²²⁸⁹ Holman W. Jenkins, Jr., “Insurance CEOs Aren’t the Problem,” *Wall Street Journal*, 10 December 2024, <https://www.wsj.com/opinion/insurance-ceos-arent-the-problem-162a1bbc>.
- ²²⁹⁰ Casey Rosengren, “No Margin, No Mission – The Ethical Imperative to Make a Profit,” *Every*, 8 November 2023, <https://every.to/no-small-plans/no-margin-no-mission>.
- ²²⁹¹ Sachin H. Jain, “Why Margin Becomes the Mission: Health Care’s (Sometimes) Unholy Pursuit of Profit,” *Forbes*, 29 April 2023, <https://www.forbes.com/sites/sachinjain/2022/04/29/when-margin-becomes-the-mission-healthcares-sometimes-unholy-pursuit-of-profit/>.
- ²²⁹² Beckett Grimmels, “Moving beyond ‘No Margin, No Mission’ in Catholic Health Care,” *Hospital Progress*, Spring 2025, pp. 51-54, https://www.chausa.org/docs/default-source/health-progress/moving-beyond-'no-margin-no-mission'-in-catholic-health-care.pdf?sfvrsn=f1d98e0b_1.
- ²²⁹³ Alan Sager, “Opiate of the Managers,” *Society*, Vol. 23 (July 1986), pp. 65-71, <https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02695561>. Also in Caroline L. Wiener and Anselm L. Strauss, eds., *Where Medicine Fails*, 5th ed., New Brunswick N.J.: Transaction, 1997.
- ²²⁹⁴ Florian Heiss, Adam Leive, Daniel McFadden, and Joachim Winter, “Plan Selection in Medicare Part D: Evidence from Administrative Data,” NBER Working Paper 18166, June 2012, https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w18166/w18166.pdf.
- ²²⁹⁵ “Secretary Becerra names Chief Competition Officer to Help Identify Areas to Promote Competition in Health Care,” U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Press Release, 8 January 2024, <https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2024/01/08/secretary-becerra-names-chief-competition-officer-to-help-identify-areas-to-promote-competition-in-health-care.html>.
- ²²⁹⁶ Eli Ginzberg, “The Noncompetitive Health-care Market,” *Challenge*, Vol. 41, No. 4 (July-August 1988), pp. 31-41, <https://www.jstor.org/stable/40721878>.

4. References

-
- ²²⁹⁷ Bruce C. Vladeck and Thomas Rice, “Market Power and the Failure of Discourse: Facing up to the Power of Sellers,” *Health Affairs*, Vol. 28, No. 5 (September/October 2009), pp. 1305-1315, <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/abs/10.1377/hlthaff.28.5.1305>.
- ²²⁹⁸ William A. Glaser, “The United States Needs a Health System Like Other Countries,” *Journal of the American Medical Association*, Vol. 270, No. 8 (25 August 1993), pp. 980-984, <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/408089>.
- ²²⁹⁹ Thomas Hobbes, *Leviathan*, VIII, 9, <https://www.gutenberg.org/cache/epub/3207/pg3207-images.html>.
- ²³⁰⁰ Amesh Adalja, “Why Are Profits in the Healthcare Sector So Demonized?” *Forbes*, 1 November 2012, <https://www.forbes.com/sites/realspin/2012/11/01/why-are-profits-in-the-healthcare-sector-so-demonized/?sh=64a743b66358>.
- ²³⁰¹ Joseph Dov Bruch, Victor Roy, and Colleen M. Grogan, “The Financialization of Health in the United States,” *New England Journal of Medicine*, Vol. 390, No. 2 (11 January 2024), pp. 178-182, <https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMms2308188>.
- ²³⁰² Donald M. Berwick, “*Salve Lucrum*: The Existential Threat of Greed in US Health Care,” *Journal of the American Medical Association*, Vol. 329, No. 8 (28 February 2023), pp. 629-630, <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/article-abstract/2801097>.
- ²³⁰³ Samantha Liss, “Biology, Anatomy, and Finance? More Med Student Want Business Degrees Too,” *Kff Health News*, 11 December 2023, <https://kffhealthnews.org/news/article/doctors-medical-students-business-degrees-trend/>.
- ²³⁰⁴ David Wainer, “You Can Thank Private Equity for That Enormous Doctor Bill,” *Wall Street Journal*, 30 May 2024, <https://www.wsj.com/health/healthcare/you-can-thank-private-equity-for-that-enormous-doctors-bill-3a2fc90b>.
- ²³⁰⁵ Bethany McLean, “A Reckoning over Capitalism,” *Washington Post*, op-ed, 15 December 2025, <https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2025/12/15/reckoning-over-capitalism/>.
- ²³⁰⁶ Caroline Chen, “FDA Increasingly Approves Drugs without Conclusive Proof They Work,” ProPublica and PBA, 26 June 2018, <https://www.pbs.org/newshour/health/fda-increasingly-approves-drugs-without-conclusive-proof-they-work#>.
- ²³⁰⁷ Robert Langreth, Fiona Rutherford, and Tanaz Meghiani, “Americans Are Paying Billions to Take Drugs that Don’t Work,” Bloomberg, 15 April 2024, <https://www.center4research.org/americans-are-paying-billions-to-take-drugs-that-dont-work/>.
- ²³⁰⁸ Matt Stoller, “The One Simple Thing that Makes the U.S. Economy Unmanageable,” 9 January 2026, <https://www.thebignewsletter.com/p/the-one-simple-thing-that-makes-the>.
- ²³⁰⁹ Federal Trade Commission, “In the Matter of Caremark Rx, LLC [and 8 other PBMs], Docket No. 9437, 20 September 2024, https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/ftc_gov/pdf/d9437_caremark_rx_zinc_health_services_et_al_part_3_complaint_public_redacted.pdf?utm_source=substack&utm_medium=email.
- ²³¹⁰ David Wainer, “Why a Budding Drug-price Revolution Isn’t Quite What It Seems,” *Wall Street Journal*, 12 December 2025, <https://www.wsj.com/health/pharma/why-a-budding-drug-price-revolution-isnt-quite-what-it-seems-0b2478b5>.
- ²³¹¹ Jakob Emerson, “Elevance to Expand 10% Out-of-network Penalty Policy into California,” *Becker’s Payer Issues*, 9 March 2026, <https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/finance/elevance-to-expand-10-out-of-network-penalty-policy-into-california/>.

4. References

-
- ²³¹² Office of the Actuary, Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services, “Projected Health Expenditures, 2024-2033,” <https://www.cms.gov/data-research/statistics-trends-and-reports/national-health-expenditure-data/projected>.
- ²³¹³ American Medical Association, *Competition in Health Insurance*, 2024 edition, Chicago: AMA, 2024, <https://www.ama-assn.org/system/files/competition-health-insurance-us-markets.pdf>.
- ²³¹⁴ Michael Monson and Melanie Bella, “Supplier Concentration in Medicaid Managed Care: A Cause for Concern,” *Health Affairs Forefront*, 29 January 2025, <https://www.healthaffairs.org/content/forefront/supplier-concentration-medicaid-managed-care-cause-concern>.
- ²³¹⁵ Bohan Li and Timothy J. Layton, “Medicaid Managed Care: Substantial Shifts in Market Landscape and Acquisitions, 21006-20,” *Health Affairs*, Vol. 44, No. 7 (July 2025), pp. 862-868, <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/epdf/10.1377/hlthaff.2024.01111>.
- ²³¹⁶ Congressional Budget Office, *The Prices that Commercial Health Insurers and Medicare Pay for Hospitals’ and Physicians’ Services*, January 2022, <https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2022-01/57422-medical-prices.pdf>.
- ²³¹⁷ Eric Lopez, Tricia Neuman, Gretchen Jacobson, and Larry Levitt, “How Much More than Medicare Do Private Insurers Pay? A Review of the Literature,” Kaiser Family Foundation, 15 April 2020, <https://www.kff.org/medicare/issue-brief/how-much-more-than-medicare-do-private-insurers-pay-a-review-of-the-literature/>.
- ²³¹⁸ Stephen Zuckerman, Laura Skopec, and Joshua Aarons, “Medicaid Physician Fees Remained Substantially below Fees Paid by Medicare in 2019,” *Health Affairs*, Vol. 40, No. 1 (January 2021), pp. 343-348, <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/pdf/10.1377/hlthaff.2020.00611>.
- ²³¹⁹ Cindy Mann and Adam Striar, “How Differences in Medicaid, Medicare, and Commercial Health Insurance Payment Rates Impact Access, Health Equity, and Cost,” Commonwealth Fund, 17 August 2022, <https://www.commonwealthfund.org/blog/2022/how-differences-medicaid-medicare-and-commercial-health-insurance-payment-rates-impact>.
- ²³²⁰ MAPAC, “Medicaid Hospital Payment: A Comparison across States and to Medicare,” April 2017, <https://www.mapac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/Medicaid-Hospital-Payment-A-Comparison-across-States-and-to-Medicare.pdf>.
- ²³²¹ Erin Trish, Paul Ginsburg, Laura Gascue, and Geoffrey Joyce, “Physician Reimbursement in Medicare Advantage Compared with Traditional Medicare and Commercial Health Insurance,” *JAMA Internal Medicine*, Vol. 177, No. 9 (10 July 2017), pp. 1287-1295, https://watermark.silverchair.com/jamainternal_trish_2017_oi_170051.pdf.
- ²³²² Robert A. Berenson, Jonathan H. Sunshine, David Helms, and Emily Lawton, “Why Medicare Advantage Plans Pay Hospitals Traditional Medicare Prices,” *Health Affairs*, Vol. 34, No. 8 (August 2015), pp. 1289-1295, <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/epdf/10.1377/hlthaff.2014.1427>.
- ²³²³ Elizabeth Hinton and MaryBeth Musumeci, “Medicaid Managed Care Rates and Flexibilities: State Options to Respond to Covid-19 Pandemic,” Kaiser Family Foundation, 9 September 2020, <https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/medicaid-managed-care-rates-and-flexibilities-state-options-to-respond-to-covid-19-pandemic/#>.
- ²³²⁴ Elizabeth Hinton and Jada Raphael, “10 Things to Know about Medicaid Managed Care,” Kaiser Family Foundation, 27 February 2025, <https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/10-things-to-know-about-medicaid-managed-care/>.
- ²³²⁵ Jared S. Hopkins and Josh Ulick, “Same Drug, 2,200 Different Prices,” *Wall Street Journal*, 27 November 2024, https://www.wsj.com/health/healthcare/medicare-pays-wildly-different-prices-for-the-same-drug-b20fa58c?mod=itp_wsj.djemITP_h.

4. References

- ²³²⁶ Yang Wang, Jianhui Xu, and Gerard Anderson, “Within-hospital Price Gaps across National Insurers,” *JAMA Network Open*, Vol. 7, No. 12 (23 December 2024), <https://pmc.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/articles/PMC11667364/>.
- ²³²⁷ Jacob R. Morey, Richard C. Winters, Aidan F. Mullan, and others, “Payer Type and Emergency Department Visit Prices,” *JAMA Open*, Vol. 7, No. 4 (6 March 2024), <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamanetworkopen/fullarticle/2815772>.
- ²³²⁸ Alexander P. Philips and Christopher Whaley, “Commercial Price Variation in Ophthalmology,” *JAMA Ophthalmology*, published on-line 3 July 2025, <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamaophthalmology/fullarticle/2835781>.
- ²³²⁹ David V. Wehrly, Maximillian J. Pany, and Michael E. Chernen, “The Opacity of Price Transparency,” *Health Affairs*, Vol. 45, No. 6 (June 2026), pp. 614-621, <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/hlthaff.2025.01530>.
- ²³³⁰ Center for Health Information and Analysis, Commonwealth of Massachusetts, “Provider Price Variation in the Massachusetts Health Care Market,” Executive summary and 2022 Databook, July 2024, <https://www.chiamass.gov/relative-price-and-provider-price-variation/>.
- ²³³¹ Center for Health Information and Analysis, Commonwealth of Massachusetts, *Relative Price and Provider Price Variation in the Massachusetts Health Care Market—Databook*, August 2025, <https://www.chiamass.gov/relative-price-and-provider-price-variation#relative-price-dashboard>.
- ²³³² Zack Cooper, Stuart V. Craig, Aristotelis Epanomeritakis, and others, “Are Hospital Acquisitions of Physician Practices Anticompetitive?” National Bureau of Economic Research, working paper 34039, July 2025, <https://www.nber.org/papers/w34039>.
- ²³³³ Jamie Godwin, Zachary Levinson, and Tricia Neuman, “One or Two Health Systems Controlled th Entire Market for Inpatient Hospital Care in Nearly Half of Metropolitan Areas in 2022,” Kaiser Family Foundation, 1 October 2024, <https://www.kff.org/health-costs/issue-brief/one-or-two-health-systems-controlled-the-entire-market-for-inpatient-hospital-care-in-nearly-half-of-metropolitan-areas-in-2022>.
- ²³³⁴ Jamie Godwin, Zachary Levinson, and Tricia Neuman, “One or Two Health Systems Controlled th Entire Market for Inpatient Hospital Care in Nearly Half of Metropolitan Areas in 2026,” KFF, 27 March 2026, <https://www.kff.org/health-costs/one-or-two-health-systems-controlled-the-entire-market-for-inpatient-hospital-care-in-nearly-half-of-metropolitan-areas/>.
- ²³³⁵ Health Care Cost Institute, “Hospital Concentration Index,” June 2023, <https://healthcostinstitute.org/hcci-originals/hmi-interactive#HMI-Concentration-Index>.
- ²³³⁶ Madeline Scheetz, “WakeMed CEO Says Years of Talks Let to Atrium Deal: ‘We’re the Smallest Health System of the Competitive World Now in North Carolina,’” *Becker’s Hospital Review*, 5 May 2026, <https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/hospital-transactions-and-valuation/wakemed-ceo-says-years-of-talks-led-to-atrium-deal-were-the-smallest-health-system-of-the-competitive-world-now-in-north-carolina/>.
- ²³³⁷ *Shaw v. Advocate Aurora Health*, U.S. District Court, E.D. Wisconsin, Case No 2-24-cv-157, filed 5 February 2024, <https://www.scribd.com/document/704547597/Advocate-Aurora-Antitrust-Class-action>.
- ²³³⁸ Anna D. Sinaiko, Vilsa E. Curto, Katherine Ianni, and others, “Utilization, Steering, and Spending in Vertical Relationships between Physicians and Health Systems,” *JAMA Health Forum*, Vol. 4, No. 9 (1 September 2023), <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama-health-forum/fullarticle/2808890>.
- ²³³⁹ “The Break up Big Medicine Act,” February 2026, https://www.warren.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/break_up_big_medicine_act.pdf.

4. References

-
- ²³⁴⁰ Chelsea Cirruzzo and Ben Leonard, “Antitrust Prosecutors Are Watching,” *Politico*, 27 October 2023, <https://www.politico.com/newsletters/politico-pulse/2023/10/27/abortion-issues-could-thwart-spending-bill-passage-00123832>.
- ²³⁴¹ Andrew N. Ferguson, “Directive Regarding Health Care Task Force,” Federal Trade Commission, 20 March 2026, https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/ftc_gov/pdf/Memorandum-Ferguson-re-Healthcare-Task-Force.pdf.
- ²³⁴² Nancy Lavin, “Roger Williams, Fatima Hospital Sale Set to Close in January after License Application Approved,” *Rhode Island Current*, 26 November 2024, <https://rhodeislandcurrent.com/2024/11/26/roger-williams-fatima-hospital-sale-set-to-close-in-january-after-license-application-approved/>.
- ²³⁴³ Ted Nesi and Shaun Towne, “Neronha Revises Conditions to Speed Sale of Roger Williams, Fatima Hospitals,” 31 July 2025, <https://www.wpri.com/health/neronha-to-announce-updated-decision-on-roger-williams-fatima-hospitals/>.
- ²³⁴⁴ Zarek Brot-Goldberg, Zack Cooper, Stuart Craig, and Lev Klarinet, “Is There Too Little Antitrust Enforcement in the U.S. Hospital Sector?” *American Economic Review*, April 2024, summary, <https://tobin.yale.edu/sites/default/files/publication-documents/2024-04/merger-heterogeneity-summary-v6.pdf>.
- ²³⁴⁵ Anna Wilde Mathews and Dave Michaels, “Justice Department Files Antitrust Lawsuit against New York – Presbyterian,” *Wall Street Journal*, 26 March 2026, <https://www.wsj.com/health/healthcare/justice-department-plans-to-file-antitrust-lawsuit-against-newyork-presbyterian-c7977e2a>.
- ²³⁴⁶ Isaac Kabrick and Katie Keith, “Challenges to Anti-competitive Hospital Contracting Practices: The New York and Presbyterian Hospital,” *Health Affairs Forefront*, 3 March 2026, <https://www.healthaffairs.org/content/forefront/challenges-anti-competitive-hospital-contracting-practices-new-york-and-presbyterian>.
- ²³⁴⁷ Jaime S. King, Katherine L. Gudiksen, and Anna D. Sinaiko, “Playing Favorites—State Protection of Academic Medical Centers from Antitrust Oversight,” *New England Journal of Medicine*, Vol. 394, No 12 (26 March 2026), pp. 1148-1150, <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/41870249/>.
- ²³⁴⁸ Government Accountability Office, “Health Care Consolidation: Published Estimates of the Extent and Effects of Physician Consolidation,” GAO=25-107450, 22 September 2025, <https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-25-107450>.
- ²³⁴⁹ Nancy D. Beaulieu, Leemore S. Dafny, Bruce E. Landon, and others, “Changes in Quality of Care after Hospital Mergers and Acquisitions,” *New England Journal of Medicine*, Vol. 382, No. 1 (2 January 2020), pp. 51-59, <https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMsa1901383>.
- ²³⁵⁰ Leemore S. Dafny, “Breaking up Health Care Conglomerates—The Right Fix Now?” *Journal of the American Medical Association*, published on-line 26 May 2026, <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/article-abstract/2849509>.
- ²³⁵¹ Loren Adler, “Regulating Corporate Control in the U.S. Health Care System,” *New England Journal of Medicine*, Vol 394, No. 21 (4 June 2026), pp. 2073-2076, <https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMp2415616>.
- ²³⁵² Jiani Yu and Joseph S. Ross, “Growth in Hospital-led Payer Integration: Improving Care of Consolidating Markets,” *Journal of the American Medical Association*, published on-line 28 May 2026, <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/article-abstract/2849761>.
- ²³⁵³ Samantha Liss, “Who Polices Hospitals Merging across Markets? States Give Different Answers,” *KFF Health News*, 28 September 2023, <https://kffhealthnews.org/news/article/hospital-cross-market-mergers-acquisitions-state-regulation/>.

4. References

-
- ²³⁵⁴ Richard Liekweg, BJC CEO, cited in Alexis Kayser, “BJC, Saint Luke’s Move Forward with 28-hospital Merger,” *Becker’s Hospital Review*, 29 November 2023, <https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/hospital-transactions-and-valuation/bjc-saint-lukes-move-forward-with-28-hospital-merger.html>.
- ²³⁵⁵ Jaime S. King, Katherine Gudiksen, and Anna D. Sinaiko, “Playing Favorites—State Protection of Academic Medical Centers from Antitrust Oversight,” *New England Journal of Medicine*, Vol. 342, No. 12 (26 March 2026), pp. 1148-1150, <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/41870249/>.
- ²³⁵⁶ Alan Condon, “Buying across Borders: 5 Systems Acquiring Hospitals in a New State,” *Becker’s Hospital Review*, 11 July 2025, <https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/hospital-transactions-and-valuation/health-systems-snapping-up-hospitals-in-neighboring-states>.
- ²³⁵⁷ Dave Michaels, “FTC Sues Large Private-equity-backed Anesthesia Provider,” *Wall Street Journal*, 21 September 2023, <https://www.wsj.com/finance/regulation/ftc-sues-large-private-equity-backed-anesthesia-provider-c2433e3a>.
- ²³⁵⁸ Maureen Tkacik, “Heads They ‘Cha-Ching’; Tails They Take Away Your Malpractice Insurance: A Tale of Two Private Equity-spawned Medical Mega-Practices,” *The American Prospect*, 22 September 2023, <https://prospect.org/health/2023-09-22-private-equity-medical-rollups-malpractice-insurance/>.
- ²³⁵⁹ Harris Meyer, “FTC Chief Gears up for a Showdown with Private Equity,” *KFF Health News*, 30 November 2023, <https://kffhealthnews.org/news/article/ftc-chair-lina-khan-private-equity-regulation/>.
- ²³⁶⁰ Ola Abdelhadi, Brent D. Fulton, Laura Alexander, and Richard M. Scheffler, “Private Equity-acquired Physician Practices and Market Penetration Increased Substantially, 2012-2021,” *Health Affairs*, Vol. 43, No. 3 (March 2024), pp. 354-632, <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/38437602/>.
- ²³⁶¹ Patsy Newitt, “Why Smart Consolidation May Save Private Practice,” *Becker’s ASC Review*, 22 July 2025, <https://www.beckersasc.com/asc-transactions-and-valuation-issues/why-smart-consolidation-may-save-private-practice/>.
- ²³⁶² Kaiser Family Foundation, “Large Group Insurance Market Competition,” 2021, <https://www.kff.org/other/state-indicator/large-group-insurance-market-competition>.
- ²³⁶³ American Medical Association, *Competition in Health Insurance: A Comprehensive Study of U.S. Markets*, Chicago: AMA, 2024, <https://www.ama-assn.org/system/files/competition-health-insurance-us-markets.pdf>.
- ²³⁶⁴ S. Sean Tu and Jaime King, “Anticompetitive Mergers—Pharmaceutical Buyouts as a Strategy for Maintaining Market Dominance,” *New England Journal of Medicine*, Vol. 394, No. 16 (23 April 2026), pp. 1563-1565, <https://www.nejm.org/doi/abs/10.1056/NEJMp2516842>.
- ²³⁶⁵ Erin C. Fuse Brown and Katherine L. Gudiksen, *Models for Enhanced Market Oversight—State Attorneys General, Health Departments, and Independent Oversight Entities*, Milbank Memorial Fund, February 2024, <https://www.milbank.org/publications/models-for-enhanced-health-care-market-oversight-state-attorneys-general-health-departments-and-independent-oversight-entities/>.
- ²³⁶⁶ Barak Richman, “HHS Report Marks a Potential Turning Point in Health Care Competition Policy,” *Health Affairs Forefront*, 29 July 2025, <https://www.healthaffairs.org/content/forefront/hhs-report-marks-potential-turning-point-health-care-competition-policy>.
- ²³⁶⁷ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, “HHS Consolidation in Health Care Markets - RFI Response,” 15 January 2025?, <https://www.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/hhs-consolidation-health-care-markets-rfi-response-report.pdf>.
- ²³⁶⁸ Donald J. Trump, “Revocation of Executive Order on Competition,” 13 August 2025, <https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/2025/08/revocation-of-executive-order-on-competition/>.

4. References

- ²³⁶⁹ Alan Condon, “Trump Revokes Executive Order on Competition: 5 Things for Hospital Leaders to Know,” *Becker’s Hospital Review*, 18 August 2025, <https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/hospital-transactions-and-valuation/trump-revokes-executive-order-on-competition-5-things-for-hospital-leaders-to-know/>.
- ²³⁷⁰ Jeff Guo, “How Emergency Rooms Treat Poorer Kids Differently,” *Washington Post*, 24 August 2016, <https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wnk/wp/2016/08/24/theres-something-suspect-about-how-emergency-rooms-treat-children/>.
- ²³⁷¹ Diane Alexander and Janet Currie, “Are Publicly Insured Children Less Likely to Be Admitted to Hospital than the Privately Insured (and Does It Matter)?” *Economics and Human Biology*, Vol. 25 (2017), pp. 33-51, <https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1570677X16301629?via%3Dihub>.
- ²³⁷² Rylee Wilson, “Optum Faces Antitrust Lawsuit from California Health System,” *Becker’s Hospital Review*, 27 November 2023, <https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/legal-regulatory-issues/optum-faces-antitrust-lawsuit-from-california-health-system.html>.
- ²³⁷³ Sen. Mike Braun and Sen. Elizabeth Warren, “Letter to Christi Grimm, DHHS Inspector General,” 21 November 2023, <https://www.warren.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/2023.11.21%20Letter%20to%20HHS%20OIG%20regarding%20MLR%20evasion.pdf>.
- ²³⁷⁴ Harris Meyer, “Biden’s FTC Has Blocked 4 Hospital Mergers and Is Poised to Thwart More Consolidation Attempts,” *Kaiser Health News*, 18 July 2022, <https://khn.org/news/article/biden-ftc-block-hospital-mergers-antitrust/>.
- ²³⁷⁵ Elisabeth Rosenthal, “Your Exorbitant Medical Bill, Brought to You by the Latest Hospital Merger,” *KFF Health News*, 11 August 2023, <https://kffhealthnews.org/news/article/hospital-mergers-exorbitant-medical-bills-ballad-health>.
- ²³⁷⁶ Yashaswini Singh, “The Antitrust Antidote to Hospital and Nursing Home Corporatization—Promises and Pitfalls,” *New England Journal of Medicine*, Vol. 393, No. 18 (6 November 2025), pp. 2761-2764, <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/41181922/>.
- ²³⁷⁷ Center for Health Information and Analysis, Commonwealth of Massachusetts, “Relative Price and Provider Price Variation,” CY 2021, accessed 15 June 2024, <https://www.chiamass.gov/relative-price-and-provider-price-variation>.
- ²³⁷⁸ Anna Wilde Matthews, “Hospital to Union: Pay up or You’re Stuck with Us in Your Health Plan,” *Wall Street Journal*, 21 May 2024, <https://www.wsj.com/health/healthcare/new-york-presbyterian-hospital-payment-union-3b2100f5>.
- ²³⁷⁹ Joseph Goldstein, “U.S. Opens Antitrust Investigation into New York – Presbyterian,” *New York Times*, 28 July 2025, <https://www.nytimes.com/2025/07/28/nyregion/doj-ny-presbyterian-health.html>.
- ²³⁸⁰ Robert King, “FTC to No Longer Challenge Jefferson Health – Einstein Network Deal,” *Fierce Health Care*, 1 March 2021, <https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/hospitals/ftc-to-no-longer-challenge-jefferson-health-einstein-network-deal>.
- ²³⁸¹ Bruce C. Vladeck and Thomas Rice, “Market Failure and the Failure of Discourse: Facing up to the Power of Sellers,” *Health Affairs*, Vol. 28, No. 5 (September/October 2009), pp. 1305-1315, <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/abs/10.1377/hlthaff.28.5.1305>.
- ²³⁸² American Hospital Association, “Hospital Mergers and Acquisitions Can Expand and Preserve Access to Care,” March 2023, <https://www.aha.org/system/files/media/file/2023/03/FS-mergers-and-acquisitions.pdf>.

4. References

- ²³⁸³ Leslie Small, “AHA16: Experts Say Insurer Mergers Bad for Providers, Consumers,” *Fierce Health Care*, 3 May 2016, <https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/payer/aha16-experts-say-insurer-mergers-bad-for-providers-consumers>.
- ²³⁸⁴ “How Hospital Consolidation Hurts Americans,” America’s Health Insurance Plans, 26 August 2021, <https://www.ahip.org/news/articles/how-hospital-consolidation-hurts-americans>.
- ²³⁸⁵ Walt Williams, “AHIP Defends Insurance Mergers from Clinton Criticism,” *CEO Update*, 23 October 2015, <https://www.ceoupdate.com/ceo-dateline-ahip-defends-insurance-mergers-from-clinton-criticism>.
- ²³⁸⁶ Gary J. Young, Danielle Duran, Isabelle Ratto, and others, “Hospital System Acquisition of Physician Practices,” *JAMA Network Open*, Vol. 9, No. 6 (published on-line 10 June 2026), <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamanetworkopen/fullarticle/2850132>.
- ²³⁸⁷ See, for example, Audrey C. Kao, Diane C. Green, Nancy A. Davis, Jeffrey P. Koplan, and Paul D. Cleary, “Patients’ Trust in Their Physicians: Effects of Choice, Continuity, and Payment Method,” *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, Vol. 13, No. 10 (October 1998), pp. 681-686, <https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1525-1497.1998.00204.x>.
- ²³⁸⁸ Gerald Rosenthal, “Setting the Floor: A Missing Ingredient in an Effective Health Policy,” *Journal of Health Politics, Policy, and Law*, Vol. 1, No. 1 (Spring 1976), pp. 2-4.
- ²³⁸⁹ “Comprehensive Health Planning and Public Health Amendments of 1966,” P.L. 89-649, 3 November 1966, section 314(2)(b), State Grants for Comprehensive Health Planning, <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/STATUTE-80/pdf/STATUTE-80-Pg1180-2.pdf#page=1>; and “Health Planning and Resources Development Act of 1974,” P.L. 93-641, 5 January 1995, section 1512(c)(3)(C)(i), Composition, <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/STATUTE-88/pdf/STATUTE-88-Pg2225.pdf>.
- ²³⁹⁰ Michael Kirsch, “Don’t Call Me a Health Care Provider: I’m a Doctor,” *Health Works Collective*, n.d.
- ²³⁹¹ Reuben Kessel, “Price Discrimination in Medicine,” *Journal of Law and Economics*, Vol. 1, No. 1 ((October 1958), pp. 20-53, <https://www.jstor.org/stable/724881?seq=1>.
- ²³⁹² Elton Rayack, “The American Medical Association and the Supply of Physicians: A Study of the Internal Contradictions in the Concept of Professionalism,” *Medical Care*, Vol. 2, No. 4 (October-December 1964), pp. 244-253, <https://www.jstor.org/stable/3762857?seq=1>.
- ²³⁹³ Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, *OECD Health Statistics: Frequently Requested Data, 19 November 2021*, physician density.
- ²³⁹⁴ Rosemary Stevens, *American Medicine and the Public Interest*, 2nd ed., Berkeley: University of California Press, 1998.
- ²³⁹⁵ American Hospital Association, *Hospital Statistics, 2020 Edition*, Chicago: AHA Press, 2020, Table 3.
- ²³⁹⁶ Drew Altman, “The Falloff in Utilization,” Kaiser Family Foundation, 10 April 2012, <https://www.kff.org/health-costs/perspective/pulling-it-together-the-falloff-in-utilization/>.
- ²³⁹⁷ Liam Rose, Ganesh Rajasekar, Anjali Nambiar, and others, “Estimated Out-of-pocket Costs for Patients with Common Cancer and Private Insurance,” *JAMA Network Open*, Vol. 8, No. 7 (21 July 2025), <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamanetworkopen/fullarticle/2836518>.
- ²³⁹⁸ Joint Committee on Taxation analysis cited in Gideon Lukens, “House Bills Expanding HSAs Would Boost High-income Tax Breaks—Not Affordability of Care,” Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 27 September 2023, https://www.cbo.gov/sites/default/files/103rd-congress-1993-1994/reports/1994_03_taxtreatmentofinsurance.pdf.
- ²³⁹⁹ “2023 Year-end Devenir HSA Research Report,” 26 March 2024, <https://www.devenir.com/research/2023-year-end-devenir-hsa-research-report/>.

4. References

- ²⁴⁰⁰ Michelle Crouch, “Doctors on Demand, No Insurance Required,” *Charlotte Ledger*, 2 September 2025, <https://www.northcarolinahealthnews.org/2025/09/02/doctors-on-demand-no-insurance-required/>.
- ²⁴⁰¹ Meghan Salaga and Kaye Pestaina, “Expansions to Health Savings Accounts in House Budget Reconciliation: Unpacking the Provisions and Costs to Taxpayers,” Kaiser Family Foundation, 29 May 2025, <https://www.kff.org/policy-watch/expansions-to-health-savings-accounts-in-house-budget-reconciliation-unpacking-the-provisions-and-costs-to-taxpayers/>.
- ²⁴⁰² Gideon Lukens, “Expanding Health Savings Accounts Would Boost Tax Shelters, Not Access to Care,” Center of Budget and Policy Priorities, 22 June 2023, <https://www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/5-2-23health.pdf>.
- ²⁴⁰³ Stephanie Colombini, “High Inflation and Housing Costs Force Americans to Delay Needed Health Care,” NPR, 10 March 2023, <https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2023/03/10/1160702365/high-inflation-and-housing-costs-force-americans-to-delay-needed-health-care>.
- ²⁴⁰⁴ Sungchul Park and Jim P. Stimpson, “Health Care Expenses and Financial Hardship among Medicare Beneficiaries with Functional Disabilities,” *JAMA Network Open*, Vol. 7, No. 6 (17 June 2024), <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamanetworkopen/fullarticle/2820090>.
- ²⁴⁰⁵ Nora V. Becker, John W. Scott, Michelle H. Moniz, and others, “Association of Chronic Disease with Patient Financial Outcomes among Commercially Insured Adults,” *JAMA Internal Medicine*, Vol. 182, No. 10 (October 2022), pp. 1044-1051, <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamainternalmedicine/issue/182/10>.
- ²⁴⁰⁶ Lisa I. Iezzoni, Michael M. McKee, Michelle A. Meade, and others, “Have Almost Fifty Years of Disability Civil Rights Laws Achieved Equitable Care?” *Health Affairs*, Vol. 41, No. 10 (October 2022), pp. 1371-1378, <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/hlthaff.2022.00413>.
- <https://www.healthworkscollective.com/dont-call-me-health-care-provider-im-doctor/>; Robert B. Taylor, “Please Don’t Call Me ‘Provider,’” *American Family Physician*, Vol. 63, No. 12 (December 2001), pp. 2340-2343.
- ²⁴⁰⁷ Mark Pauly, “The Economics of Moral Hazard: Comment,” *American Economic Review*, Vol. 58, No. 3, Part 1 (June 1968), pp. 531-537, <https://www.jstor.org/stable/pdf/1813785.pdf>.
- ²⁴⁰⁸ Malcolm Gladwell, “The Moral-hazard Myth,” *New Yorker*, 29 August 2005, <https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2005/08/29/the-moral-hazard-myth>.
- ²⁴⁰⁹ Robert H. Brook, Emmett B. Keeler, Kathleen N. Lohr, and others, “The Health Insurance Experiment,” Research Summary, 6 December 2006, https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_briefs/RB9174.html.
- ²⁴¹⁰ Emmett B. Keeler, “Effects of Cost Sharing on Use of Medical Services and Health,” *Medical Practice Management*, Summer 1992, pp. 317-321, <https://www.rand.org/pubs/reprints/RP1114.html>.
- ²⁴¹¹ Aviva Aron-Dine, Liran Einav, and Amy Finkelstein, “The RAND Health Insurance Experiment, Three Decades Later,” *Journal of Economic Perspectives*, Vol. 27, No. 1 (Winter 2013), pp. 197-222, <https://pubs.aeaweb.org/doi/pdfplus/10.1257/jep.27.1.197>.
- ²⁴¹² Julie Washington, “Cleveland Clinic’s Controversial New Policy: Pay Copays Upfront or Lose Your Appointment,” *Cleveland Plain-Dealer*, 13 May 2025, <https://www.cleveland.com/healthfit/2025/05/cleveland-clinics-controversial-new-policy-pay-copays-upfront-or-lose-your-appointment.html>.
- ²⁴¹³ Julie Washington, “Cleveland Clinic Reverses ‘Pay Now’ Co-pay Policy after Criticism,” *Cleveland Plain-Dealer*, 28 May 2025, <https://www.cleveland.com/metro/2025/05/cleveland-clinic-reverses-pay-now-co-pay-policy-after-criticism.html>.

4. References

-
- ²⁴¹⁴ Bruce Vladeck, “Proposals to Forbid First-dollar Coverage for Medicare Beneficiaries,” *Kaiser Health News*, 2 August 2011, <https://khn.org/news/different-takes-080211-vladeck/>.
- ²⁴¹⁵ Debra A. Draper and Gary Claxton, “Managed Care Redux: Health Plans Shift Responsibilities to Consumers,” Center for Studying Health System Change, No. 79 (March 2004), <http://www.hschange.org/CONTENT/666/indexda03.html?topic=topic20>
- ²⁴¹⁶ Robert Moffit and Marie Fishpaw, eds., *Modernizing Medicare: Harnessing the Power of Market Choice and Competition*, Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2023.
- ²⁴¹⁷ J. Frank Wharam and Meredith B. Rosenthal, “The Increasing Adoption of Out-of-pocket Cost Caps: Benefits, Unintended Consequences, and Policy Opportunities,” *Journal of the American Medical Association*, Vol. 330, No. 7 (15 August 2023), pp. 591-592, <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/article-abstract/2807955>.
- ²⁴¹⁸ Julie Appleby, “Study: One-third of Individual Plans Exceed Law’s Out-of-pocket Care,” *Kaiser Health News* blog, 11 February 2023, <https://kffhealthnews.org/news/study-one-third-of-individual-plans-exceed-laws-out-of-pocket-cap/>.
- ²⁴¹⁹ Patricia Kelmar and Cynthia Ma, “Facility Fees Are Driving up the Prices of Doctor Visits,” *U.S. PIRG Education Fund*, 5 July 2023, <https://pirg.org/articles/facility-fees-are-driving-up-the-prices-of-doctor-visits/>.
- ²⁴²⁰ Julia Burleson, Karen Davenport, Rachel Swindle, and Christine H. Monahan, “State Efforts to Monitor Outpatient Facility Fees,” *Health Affairs Forefront*, 6 October 2025, <https://www.healthaffairs.org/content/forefront/state-efforts-monitor-outpatient-facility-fees>.
- ²⁴²¹ Giles Bruce, “Why Johns Hopkins Medicine Is Charging for MyChart Messages,” *Becker’s Hospital Review*, 6 July 2023, <https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/healthcare-information-technology/why-johns-hopkins-medicine-is-charging-for-mychart-messages.html>.
- ²⁴²² “BJC Health Care to Charge for Certain MyChart Messages,” *KMOV St. Louis*, 24 July 2023, <https://www.kmov.com/2023/07/24/bjc-healthcare-charge-certain-mychart-messages>.
- ²⁴²³ Giles Bruce, “Which Big Health Systems Do—and Don’t—Bill for MyChart Messages? *Becker’s Hospital Review*, 9 August 2023, <https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/ehrs/which-big-health-systems-do-and-dont-bill-for-mychart-messages.html>.
- ²⁴²⁴ Giles Bruce, “Mayo Clinic to Charge for MyChart Messages,” *Becker’s Hospital Review*, 14 August 2023, <https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/ehrs/mayo-clinic-to-charge-for-mychart-messages.html>.
- ²⁴²⁵ Samantha Reddy, “The Medical Bill You Never Expected: Doctors Now Charge for Emails,” *Wall Street Journal*, 7 March 2024, <https://www.wsj.com/health/wellness/doctor-medical-bills-email-37005e32>.
- ²⁴²⁶ A. Jay Holmgren, Allison H. Oakes, Austin Miller, and others, “National Trends in Billing Secure Messages as E-visits,” *Journal of the American Medical Association*, published on-line 10 January 2024, <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/article-abstract/2814029>.
- ²⁴²⁷ David A. Hyman, Sunjay Letchuman, and Ge Bai, “Health Insurance Coverage – Is Broader Always Better?” *JAMA Internal Medicine*, Vol. 184, No. 3 (March 2024), pp. 233-234, <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/38252444/>.
- ²⁴²⁸ Anna D. Sinaiko and Benjamin D. Sommers, “Why Cost Sharing on Its Own Will Not Fix Health Care Costs,” *JAMA Internal Medicine*, vol. 184, No. 3 (March 2024), pp. 234-235, <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/38252433/>.
- ²⁴²⁹ Maanasa Kona and Nadia Stovicek, “State Efforts to Improve Price Transparency,” *Health Affairs Forefront*, 15 April 2024, <https://chirblog.org/state-efforts-to-improve-price-transparency/>.

4. References

-
- ²⁴³⁰ “What Good Is Health Care Price Transparency if No One’s Shopping?” *Boston Globe* editorial, 15 January 2025, <https://www.bostonglobe.com/2025/01/15/opinion/comparecare-price-transparency-chia/>.
- ²⁴³¹ Gary Claxton, Lynne Cotter, and Shameek Rakshit, “Challenges with Effective Price Transparency Analysis,” Peterson-KFF Health System Tracker, 25 February 2025, <https://www.healthsystemtracker.org/brief/challenges-with-effective-price-transparency-analyses/>.
- ²⁴³² “Seventh Semi-annual Hospital Price Transparency Report,” Patient Rights Advocate, November 2024, <https://www.patientrightsadvocate.org/prareports>.
- ²⁴³³ “President Donald J. Trump Announces Actions to Make Health Care Prices Transparent,” Fact Sheet, 25 February 2025, <https://www.whitehouse.gov/fact-sheets/2025/02/fact-sheet-president-donald-j-trump-announces-actions-to-make-healthcare-prices-transparent/>.
- ²⁴³⁴ Andrew Cass, “Trump Revisits Price Transparency with New Executive Order: 5 Things to Know,” *Becker’s Hospital Report*, 26 February 2025, <https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/finance/trump-revisits-price-transparency-with-new-executive-order-5-things-to-know.html>.
- ²⁴³⁵ David Muhlestein, “Improving Price Transparency Data: Recommendations from Practice,” *Health Affairs Forefront*, 19 March 2023, <https://www.healthaffairs.org/content/forefront/improving-price-transparency-data-recommendations-practice>.
- ²⁴³⁶ Hans Christian Andersen, “The Emperor’s New Clothes,” Southern University of Denmark, https://andersen.sdu.dk/vaerk/hersholt/TheEmperorsNewClothes_e.html.
- ²⁴³⁷ Norman Paradis, “Making a Living off the Dying,” *New York Times*, 26 April 1992, <https://www.nytimes.com/1992/04/25/opinion/making-a-living-off-the-dying.html>.
- ²⁴³⁸ Albert L. Siu, “‘Well Decide for You’ A Patient is Rushed at Hospital Discharge,” *Health Affairs*, Vol. 42, No. 5 (May 2023), pp. 727-730, <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/37126751/>.
- ²⁴³⁹ David Arturburn, Robert Wellman, Emily Westbrook, and others, “Introducing Decision Aids at Group Health Was Linked to Sharply Lower Hip and Knee Surgery Rates and Costs,” *Health Affairs*, Vol. 31, No. 9 (September 2012), pp. 2094-2104, <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/hlthaff.2011.0686>.
- ²⁴⁴⁰ Clarence H. Braddock III, Kelly A. Edwards, Nicole M. Hasenberg, and others, “Informed Decision-making in Outpatient Practice: Time to Get Back to Basics,” *Journal of the American Medical Association*, Vol. 282, No. 24 (22/29 December 1999), pp. 2313-2320, <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/192233>.
- ²⁴⁴¹ M. Kim Marvel, Ronald M. Epstein, Kristine Flowers, and Howard B. Beckman, “Soliciting the Patient’s Agenda: Have We Improved?” *Journal of the American Medical Association*, Vol. 281, No. 3 (20 January 1999), pp. 283-287, <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/188387>.
- ²⁴⁴² Cited in Gene Bishop and Amy C. Brodkey, “Personal Responsibility and Physician Responsibility—West Virginia’s Medicaid Plan,” *New England Journal of Medicine*, Vol. 355, No. 8 (14 August 2006), pp. 756-758, <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/16928992/>.
- ²⁴⁴³ Milton Friedman, *Capitalism and Freedom*, Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1962; see relevant excerpt at <https://www.fff.org/explore-freedom/article/freedom-daily-classic-reprint-medical-licensure/>.
- ²⁴⁴⁴ Abraham Flexner, *Medical Education in the United States and Canada: A Report to the Carnegie Foundation for the Advancement of Teaching*, New York: The Foundation, 1910.
- ²⁴⁴⁵ Claudia Goldin and Lawrence F. Katz, “Why the United States Led in Education: Lessons from Secondary School Expansion, 1910 to 1940,” National Bureau of Economic Research, NBER Working Paper no. 6144, August 1977, https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w6144/w6144.pdf.

4. References

- ²⁴⁴⁶ Congressional Budget Office, *The Prices that Medicare and Private Health Insurance Pay for Hospitals' and Physicians' Services*, January 2022, p. 20, <https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2022-01/57422-medical-prices.pdf>.
- ²⁴⁴⁷ Author's analysis of 2018 Massachusetts Center for Health Information and Analysis Hospital Databook, released 27 September 2019, <https://www.chiamass.gov/hospital-financial-performance/>.
- ²⁴⁴⁸ For one recent example, see Kristy Kepley-Steward, "City of Brevard Sues HCA, Alleges Predatory Tactics to Monopolize Health Care Market," *Carolina Public Press*, 3 June 2022. <https://carolinapublicpress.org/54579/city-of-brevard-sues-hca-alleges-predatory-tactics-to-monopolize-health-care-market/>.
- ²⁴⁴⁹ Meredith Freed, Anthony Damico, Jeannie Fuglestein Biniek, and Tricia Neuman, "Medicare Advantage 2024 Spotlight: First Look, Kaiser Family Foundation, 8 November 2023, <https://www.kff.org/medicare/issue-brief/medicare-advantage-2024-spotlight-first-look>.
- ²⁴⁵⁰ Health Care Cost Institute, "Spending on Shoppable Services in Health Care," Issue Brief no. 11, March 2016, https://healthcostinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/images/easyblog_articles/110/Shoppable-Services-IB-3.2.16_0.pdf.
- ²⁴⁵¹ Michael Chernew and Harrison Mintz, "Administrative Expenses in the US Health Care System: Why So High?" *Journal of the American Medical Association*, Vol. 326, No. 17 (2 November 2021), pp. 1679-1680, <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/34668530/>.
- ²⁴⁵² Laura Tollen, Elizabeth Keating, and Alan Weil, "How Administrative Spending Contributes to Excess US Health Spending," *Health Affairs Forefront*, 20 February 2020, <https://www.healthaffairs.org/content/forefront/administrative-spending-contributes-excess-us-health-spending>.
- ²⁴⁵³ Nancy Ochieng, Juliette Cubanski, Meredith Freed, and others, "Nearly 7 in 10 Medicare Beneficiaries Did Not Compare Plans during Medicare's Open Enrollment Period," Kaiser Family Foundation, 26 September 2024, <https://www.kff.org/medicare/issue-brief/nearly-7-in-10-medicare-beneficiaries-did-not-compare-plans-during-medicare-open-enrollment-period/>.
- ²⁴⁵⁴ Laura Landro, "Six Prescriptions to Ease Rationing in U.S. Health Care," *Wall Street Journal*, 22 December 2003.
- ²⁴⁵⁵ Dylan Scott, "Patients Don't Know How to Navigate the US Health System—and It's Costing Them," *Vox*, 2 November 2023, <https://www.vox.com/policy/2023/11/3/23943349/health-care-costs-medical-bills-debt-relief-forgiveness-insurance>.
- ²⁴⁵⁶ Larry Levitt and Drew Altman, "Complexity in the US Health Care System Is the Enemy of Access and Affordability," *JAMA Health Forum*, 26 October 2023, <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama-health-forum/fullarticle/2811354>.
- ²⁴⁵⁷ Darius Tahir, "Trump Required Hospitals to Post Their Prices for Patients. Mostly, It's the Industry Using the Data," *KFF News*, 17 February 2025, <https://kffhealthnews.org/news/article/price-transparency-trump-hospitals-insurers-health-care-costs/>.
- ²⁴⁵⁸ George T. Lin, Margaret B. Mitchell, Catherine Hammack-Aviran, and others, "Content and Readability of US Procedure Consent Forms," *JAMA Internal Medicine*, published on-line 11 December 2023, <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamainternalmedicine/fullarticle/2812744>.
- ²⁴⁵⁹ Barry D. Weiss, *Health Literacy: Help Your Patients Understand*, American Medical Association Foundation and American Medical Association, 2003, <http://lib.ncfh.org/pdfs/6617.pdf>.
- ²⁴⁶⁰ National Conference of State Legislatures, "Transparency and Disclosure of Health Care Prices," 7 September 2021, <https://www.ncsl.org/research/health/transparency-and-disclosure-health-costs.aspx#Federal>.

4. References

- ²⁴⁶¹ “Medicare and Medicaid Programs: CY 2020 Hospital Outpatient PPS Policy Changes and Payment Rates and Ambulatory Surgical Center Payment System Policy Changes and Payment Rates. Price Transparency Requirements for Hospitals to Make Standard Charges Public,” *Federal Register*, 27 November 2019, pp. 65524 ff, <https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2019/11/27/2019-24931/medicare-and-medicaid-programs-cy-2020-hospital-outpatient-pps-policy-changes-and-payment-rates-and>.
- ²⁴⁶² Jakob Emerson, “Payers Must Post Negotiated Prices Starting Today: 8 Things to Know,” *Becker’s Hospital Review*, 1 July 2022, <https://www.beckerspayer.com/policy-updates/payers-must-post-negotiated-prices-starting-july-1-8-things-to-know.html>.
- ²⁴⁶³ Julie Appleby, “Proposed Rule Would Make Hospital Prices Even More Transparent,” *KFF Health News*, 14 August 2023, <https://kffhealthnews.org/news/article/proposed-rule-would-make-hospital-prices-even-more-transparent/>.
- ²⁴⁶⁴ Josh Boak, “Trump Administration Warns over 500 Hospitals to Provide More Price Information or Face Fines,” Associated Press, 9 June 2026, <https://apnews.com/article/trump-hospital-prices-healthcare-affordability-313817c2ba73f1a3f4055ecde27b82be>.
- ²⁴⁶⁵ Andrew Cass, “28 Hospitals Price Transparency Fines,” *Becker’s Hospital Review*, 9 February 2026, <https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/finance/24-hospital-price-transparency-fines-from-highest-to-lowest/>.
- ²⁴⁶⁶ Merina Thomas, James Flaherty, Jiefei Wang, and others, “Comparison of Hospital Online Price and Telephone Price for Shoppable Services,” *JAMA Internal Medicine*, published on-line 18 September 2023, <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamainternalmedicine/article-abstract/2809589>.
- ²⁴⁶⁷ Amitabh Chandra, “The Health Care Plan Most People Should Buy—and Why They Don’t,” *Wall Street Journal*, 21 May 2023, https://www.wsj.com/articles/health-insurance-deductible-hsa-9a8a8b98?mod=djemHL_t.
- ²⁴⁶⁸ “Biden-Harris Administration Launches Effort to Increase Medicare Advantage Transparency,” DHHS Press Release, 25 January 2024, <https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2024/01/25/biden-harris-administration-launches-effort-increase-medicare-advantage-transparency.html>.
- ²⁴⁶⁹ Jeannie Fuglesten Biniek, Meredith Freed, and Tricia Neuman, “Gaps in Medicare Advantage Data Limit Transparency in Plan Performance for Policymakers and Beneficiaries,” Kaiser Family Foundation, 25 April 2023, <https://www.kff.org/medicare/issue-brief/gaps-in-medicare-advantage-data-limit-transparency-in-plan-performance-for-policymakers-and-beneficiaries/>.
- ²⁴⁷⁰ Kaye Pestaina, Cynthia Cox, and Rayna Wallace, “Signing up for Marketplace Coverage Remains a Challenge for Many Consumers,” *Kaiser Family Foundation*, 20 October 2023, <https://www.kff.org/policy-watch/signing-up-for-marketplace-coverage-remains-a-challenge-for-many-consumers/>.
- ²⁴⁷¹ Melissa M. Garrido and Allison Dorneo, “Potential Inequities in Access to In-person SHIP Counseling Services,” *American Journal of Managed Care*, Vol. 30, No. 2 (February 2024), in press, <https://www.ajmc.com/view/potential-inequities-in-access-to-in-person-ship-counseling-services>.
- ²⁴⁷² Dan Diamond and Akilah Johnson, “Errors in New Medicare Plan Portal Mislead Seniors on Coverage,” *Washington Post*, 16 October 2025, <https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/2025/10/15/medicare-advantage-open-enrollment-directory-errors/>.
- ²⁴⁷³ Amal N. Trivedi, “Understanding Seniors’ Choices in Medicare Advantage,” *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, Vol. 31, No. 2 (11 September 2015), pp. 151-152, <https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s11606-015-3511-3>.

4. References

-
- ²⁴⁷⁴ Julie Appleby, “Proposed Rule Would Make Hospital Prices Even More Transparent,” *KFF Health News*, 14 August 2023, <https://kffhealthnews.org/news/article/proposed-rule-would-make-hospital-prices-even-more-transparent/>.
- ²⁴⁷⁵ Christopher M. Whaley and Ge Bai, “Health Care Price Transparency Legislation: How Can Congress Health Employers and Workers?” *Health Affairs Forefront*, 8 September 2023, <https://www.healthaffairs.org/content/forefront/health-care-price-transparency-legislation-can-congress-help-employers-and-workers>.
- ²⁴⁷⁶ Shawn Gremminger and Katie Martin, “The Missing Piece: Why Employers Still Can’t Solve the Health Care Puzzle,” *Health Affairs Forefront*, 6 January 2026, <https://www.healthaffairs.org/content/forefront/missing-piece-why-employers-still-can-t-solve-health-care-puzzle>.
- ²⁴⁷⁷ Veronica Marshall and Drew Hill, “New Law Requires Health Care Organizations Give Patients Access to Their Records Digitally,” *Wink News*, 6 April 2021, <https://winknews.com/2021/04/05/new-law-going-into-effect-requires-health-care-organizations-to-give-patients-access-to-their-records-digitally/>.
- ²⁴⁷⁸ Sumathi Reddy, “Raw Medical Test Results Right to Your Inbox Spark Confusion and Concern,” *Wall Street Journal*, 14 September 2023, <https://www.wsj.com/health/wellness/youre-seeing-medical-test-results-before-your-doctor-does-why-d401ed2e>.
- ²⁴⁷⁹ Victoria Bailey, “Only 14% of Hospitals Met Price Transparency Rule Compliance,” *Revcycle Intelligence*, 14 February 2022, <https://revcycleintelligence.com/news/only-14-of-hospitals-met-price-transparency-rule-compliance>.
- ²⁴⁸⁰ Merina Thomas, James Flaherty, Jiefei Wang, and others, “Comparison of Hospital Online Price and Telephone Price for Shoppable Services,” *JAMA Internal Medicine*, Vol. 183, No. 11 (November 2023), pp. 1214-1220, <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamainternalmedicine/fullarticle/2809589>.
- ²⁴⁸¹ David V. Wehrly, Maximillian J. Pany, and Michael E. Cherner, “The Opacity of Price Transparency,” *Health Affairs*, Vol. 45, No. 6 (June 2026), pp. 614-621, <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/hlthaff.2025.01530>.
- ²⁴⁸² Julie Appleby, “Hospital Prices Must Now Be Transparent. For Many Consumers, They’re Still Anyone’s Guess,” *Kaiser Health News*, 2 July 2021, <https://khn.org/news/article/hospital-prices-must-now-be-transparent-for-many-consumers-theyre-still-anyones-guess/>.
- ²⁴⁸³ Jane M. Zhu, Christina J. Charlesworth, Daniel Polsky, and K. John McConnell, “Phantom Networks: Discrepancies between Reported and Realized Mental Health Care Access in Oregon Medicaid,” *Health Affairs*, Vol. 41, No. 7 (July 2022), pp. 1013-1022, <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/epdf/10.1377/hlthaff.2022.00052>.
- ²⁴⁸⁴ Bernard J. Wolfson, “Even Well-intended Laws Can’t Protect us from Inaccurate Provider Directories,” *Kaiser Health News*, 26 July 2022, <https://californiahealthline.org/news/article/even-well-intended-laws-cant-protect-us-from-inaccurate-provider-directories/>.
- ²⁴⁸⁵ Katie Keith, Timothy S. Jost, and Andrew Twinamatsiko, “The Latest Legal Challenge to the Affordable Care Act’s Preventive Services Guarantee” (Explainer), Commonwealth Fund, 25 July 2022, <https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/explainer/2022/jul/latest-legal-challenge-affordable-care-act-preventive-services>.
- ²⁴⁸⁶ Karen Pollitz, Matthew Rae, and Salem Mangistu, “Claims Denials and Appeals in ACA Marketplace Plans in 2020,” Kaiser Family Foundation, 5 July 2022, <https://www.kff.org/private-insurance/issue-brief/claims-denials-and-appeals-in-aca-marketplace-plans/>.
- ²⁴⁸⁷ Julie Appleby, “How Much Health Insurers Pay for almost Everything Is about to Go Public,” *Kaiser Health News*, 1 July 2022, https://khn.org/news/article/health-insurers-price-transparency-public-rates-costs/?utm_campaign=KHN%3A%20Daily%20Health%20Policy%20Report&utm_medium=email&_hsmi=218329

4. References

[773&_hsenc=p2ANqtz-9M0mjvzaiGZ1t5W4niHkOBfdNmRgzYiNBqEB0hgiICisKli6wHpeQLulnoUX5nbN-5f_6VF-JJP4_x2apSe8oyF0fOpw&utm_content=218329773&utm_source=hs_email.](https://www.hill.com/opinion/healthcare/3599113-want-affordable-health-care-make-hospitals-comply-with-posting-prices-online/)

²⁴⁸⁸ Cynthia A. Fisher, “Want Affordable Health Care? Make Hospitals Comply with Posting Prices Online,” *The Hill*, 15 August 2022, <https://thehill.com/opinion/healthcare/3599113-want-affordable-health-care-make-hospitals-comply-with-posting-prices-online/>.

²⁴⁸⁹ Maya Goodman, “Hospital Price Transparency Dips: Report,” *Axios*, 20 November 2024.

²⁴⁹⁰ Julie Appleby, “Employers Press Congress to Cement Health Price Transparency before Trump’s Return,” *KFF Health News*, 20 December 2024, <https://kffhealthnews.org/news/article/price-transparency-health-care-trump-regulations-hospitals/>.

²⁴⁹¹ Julie Appleby, “Rapper Fat Joe Says No One Is Making Sure Hospitals Post Their Prices,” *Kaiser Health News*, 10 August 2022, <https://khn.org/news/article/rapper-fat-joe-hospitals-price-transparency-fact-check/>.

²⁴⁹² See, for example, Julie Appleby, “Health Insurance Price Data: It’s out There, but It’s Not for the Faint of Heart,” *Kaiser Health News*, 27 July 2022, <https://bostonu.zoom.us/j/94753517341?pwd=VFY2NGd6U0MxYU9XZEJ6NjNnRHczQT09>.

²⁴⁹³ Alex Janin, “The Three Things that Can Save You Money—and Misery—on Your Benefits,” *Wall Street Journal*, 1 November 2023, <https://www.wsj.com/health/the-three-things-that-can-save-you-moneyand-miseryon-your-benefits-21726583>.

²⁴⁹⁴ Anna D. Sinaiko, Caroline E. Sloan, Mark J. Soto, and others, “Clinical Response to Patient Medication Prices Displayed in the Electronic Health Record,” *JAMA Internal Medicine*, published on-line 5 September 2023, <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamainternalmedicine/article-abstract/2809102>.

²⁴⁹⁵ Samuel Kina, “Choice Error: How Choosing a Medicare Plan Could Impact Your Finances and Health,” National Council on Aging, 15 July 2021, <https://www.ncoa.org/article/choice-error-how-choosing-a-medicare-plan-could-impact-your-finances-and-health>.

²⁴⁹⁶ Jonathan Gruber, Benjamin R. Handel, Samuel H. Kina and Jonathan T. Kolstad, “Managing Intelligence: Skilled Experts and Decision Support in Markets for Complex Products”, NBER Working paper No. 27038 (GHKK, 2021), <https://www.nber.org/papers/w27038>.

²⁴⁹⁷ For a discussion of underwriting death spirals, see Jon Gabel and Heidi Whitmore, “The Marketplace Premiums Increase: Underwriting Cycle or Death Spiral?” *Health Affairs Forefront*, 8 February 2017, <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/forefront.20170208.058341>.

²⁴⁹⁸ Mark V. Pauly and Yuhui Zeng, “Adverse Selection and the Challenges to Stand-alone Prescription Drug Coverage,” *Forum for Health Economics & Policy*, Vol. 7, pp. 55-74, 1 January 2004, <https://www.degruyter.com/document/doi/10.2202/1558-9544.1051/html>.

²⁴⁹⁹ Dan Morgan, “Bitter Pill for Health Policy Pro,” *Washington Post*, 3 July 2000, <https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/2000/07/03/bitter-pill-for-health-policy-pro/a3fdaf60-ebb4-46ac-849b-fdcaab7c62a1/>.

²⁵⁰⁰ Thomas A. Oliver, Philip R. Lee, and Helene L. Lipton, “A Political History of Medicare and Prescription Drug Coverage,” *Milbank Quarterly*, Vol. 82, No. 2 (2004), pp. 283-354, especially p. 314.

²⁵⁰¹ For a brief summary of competition’s place in the design of Medicare Part D, see Congressional Research Service, “Negotiation of Drug Prices in Medicare Part D,” 23 May 2022, <https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF11318>.

4. References

-
- ²⁵⁰² Andrew A. Gonzalez and Amir A. Ghaferi, “Hospital Safety Scores: Do Grades Really Matter?” *JAMA Surgery*, Vol. 149, No. 5 (May 2014), pp. 413-414, <https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4254910/pdf/nihms645197.pdf>.
- ²⁵⁰³ Jeannie Fuglesten Biniek, Anthony Damico, and Tricia Neuman, “Spending on Medicare Advantage Quality Bonus Payments Will Reach at Least \$12,8 Billion in 2023,” *Kaiser Family Foundation*, 9 August 2023, <https://www.kff.org/medicare/issue-brief/spending-on-medicare-advantage-quality-bonus-payments-will-reach-at-least-12-8-billion-in-2023/>.
- ²⁵⁰⁴ Jason Abaluck, Mauricio Caceres Bravo, Peter Hall, and Amanda Starc, “Mortality Effects and Choice across Private Health Insurance Plans,” *Quarterly Journal of Economics*, Vol. 136, No. 3 (August 2021), pp. 1557-1610, <https://academic.oup.com/qje/article/136/3/1557/6270892>.
- ²⁵⁰⁵ Robert A. Berenson, Adele Shartzter, and Hoangmai. H. Pharm, “Beyond Demonstrations: Implementing a Primary Care Hybrid Payment Model in Medicare,” *Health Affairs Scholar*, Vol. 1, No. 2 (August 2023), pp. 1-6, <https://academic.oup.com/healthaffairsscholar/article/1/2/qxad024/7210760?searchresult=1>
- ²⁵⁰⁶ Lawrence P. Casalino, “Physicians, Corporatization, and the Unmeasured Quality of Care,” *New England Journal of Medicine*, Vol. 394, No. 13 (2 April 2026), pp. 1249-1251, <https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMp2415488>.
- ²⁵⁰⁷ Amelia M. Bond, William L. Schpero, Lawrence P. Casalino, and others, “Association between Individual Primary Care Physician Merit-based Incentive Payment System Score and Measures of Process and Patient Outcomes,” *Journal of the American Medical Association*, Vol. 328, No. 21 (6 December 2022), <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2799153>.
- ²⁵⁰⁸ Dawn Alley, Matthew Resnick, Katherine Bobroske, and Dan Mendelson, “The Role of Employers in Addressing Quality Variation in Employer-sponsored Health Insurance,” *NEJM Catalyst*, 29 August 2023, <https://catalyst.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/CAT.22.0224>.
- ²⁵⁰⁹ Mark R. Chassin, “Achieving and Sustaining Improved Quality: Lessons from New York State and Cardiac Surgery,” *Health Affairs*, Vol. 21, No. 4 (July/August 2002), pp. 40-51, <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/epdf/10.1377/hlthaff.21.4.40>.
- ²⁵¹⁰ Reed Abelson, “In Health Care, Cost Isn’t Proof of High Quality,” *New York Times*, 14 June 2007, <https://www.nytimes.com/2007/06/14/health/14insure.html>.
- ²⁵¹¹ Jeannie Fuglesten Biniek, Alex Cottrill, Nolan Sroczynski, and others, “How Health Insurers and Brokers Are Marketing Medicare,” *Kaiser Family Foundation*, 20 September 2023, <https://www.kff.org/medicare/report/how-health-insurers-and-brokers-are-marketing-medicare/>.
- ²⁵¹² Les Masterson and Michelle Megna, “Americans Confused by Basic Health Insurance Terms but Happy with Their Plans,” *Forbes Advisor*, 18 July 2022, <https://www.forbes.com/advisor/health-insurance/confused-by-health-insurance-terms/>.
- ²⁵¹³ General Medical Council, U.K., “The Duties of a Doctor Registered with the General Medical Council,” <https://www.gmc-uk.org/ethical-guidance/ethical-guidance-for-doctors/good-medical-practice/duties-of-a-doctor>.
- ²⁵¹⁴ Danielle Winterton, “What Is a Fiduciary Duty,” *Fiduciary Duty of Doctor and Patient*, <https://www.legalmatch.com/law-library/article/fiduciary-duty-of-doctor-and-patient.html>.
- ²⁵¹⁵ Johanna Birkhauer, Jena Gaab, Joe Kossowky, Sebastian Hasler, Peter Krummenacher, Christoph Werner, and Keike Gerger, “Trust in the Health Care Professional and Health Outcome: A Meta-analysis,” *PLoS One*, Vol. 12, No. 2 (7 February 2017), <https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5295692/pdf/pone.0170988.pdf>.

4. References

-
- ²⁵¹⁶ Cathal Doyle, Laura Lennox, and Derek Bell, “A Systematic Review of Evidence on the Links between Patient Experience and Clinical Safety and Effectiveness,” *BMJ Open*, Vol. 3 (3 January 2013), <https://bmjopen.bmj.com/content/bmjopen/3/1/e001570.full.pdf>.
- ²⁵¹⁷ Gina Kolata, “What Are a Hospital’s Costs?” *New York Times*, 7 September 2015, <https://www.nytimes.com/2015/09/08/health/what-are-a-hospitals-costs-utah-system-is-trying-to-learn.html>.
- ²⁵¹⁸ Charles T. Wood, “Relate Hospital Charges to Use of Services,” *Harvard Business Review*, Reprint No. 82211 (March/April 1982), pp. 123-130.
- ²⁵¹⁹ American Hospital Association, *Hospital Statistics*, 2000, 2010, and 2020 editions, Table 3, (Chicago: AHA).
- ²⁵²⁰ Patsy Newitt, “USPI Bets Big on High-acuity Procedures,” *Becker’s ASC Transactions and Valuation Issues*, 5 November 2024, <https://www.beckersasc.com/asc-transactions-and-valuation-issues/uspi-bets-big-on-high-acuity-procedures.html>.
- ²⁵²¹ Patsy Newitt, “USPI Isn’t Worried about Medicaid Cuts—Here’s Why,” *Becker’s ASC Transactions and Valuations Issues*, 18 February 2025, <https://www.beckersasc.com/asc-transactions-and-valuation-issues/uspi-isnt-worried-about-medicaid-cuts-heres-why.html>.
- ²⁵²² Pennsylvania Health Care Cost Containment Council, “Financial Analysis 2023, Volume 1, General Acute Care Hospitals, and Volume 2, Ambulatory Surgery Centers,” <https://www.phc4.org/reports/financial-analysis-fiscal-year-2023/>.
- ²⁵²³ Paul B. Ginsburg and Joy M. Grossman, “When the Price Isn’t Right: How Inadvertent Payment Incentives Drive Medical Care,” *Health Affairs*, Vol. 24, Supplement 1 (2005), <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/hlthaff.W5.376>.
- ²⁵²⁴ Benson B. Roe, “The UCR Boondoggle—A Death Knell for Private Practice?” *New England Journal of Medicine*, Vol. 305, No. 1 (2 July 1981), pp. 41-45, <https://www.nejm.org/doi/abs/10.1056/NEJM198107023050108>.
- ²⁵²⁵ Juliette Cubanski, Jeannie Fuglesten Biniek, Meredith Freed, and Tricia Neuman, “How Medicare Advantage Rebates Disadvantage Medicare’s Stand-alone Drug Plan Market,” *KFF*, 11 June 2026, <https://www.kff.org/medicare/how-medicare-advantage-rebates-disadvantage-medicare-stand-alone-drug-plan-market/>.
- ²⁵²⁶ Dashiell S. Miner, George Nageeb, and Kevin A. Schulman, “Private Equity and the Safety Net—Wolf in Sheep’s Clothing,” *JAMA Internal Medicine*, published on-line 26 May 2026, <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamainternalmedicine/article-abstract/2849085>.
- ²⁵²⁷ Lawrence P. Casalino, Shachar Kariv, Daniel Markovits, and others, “Physician Altruism and Spending, Hospital Admissions, and Emergency Department Visits,” *JAMA Health Forum*, Vol. 5, No. 10 (11 October 2024), <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama-health-forum/fullarticle/2824419>.
- ²⁵²⁸ Legal Information Institute, Cornell Law School, “Eminent Domain,” https://www.law.cornell.edu/wex/eminent_domain, accessed 4 July 2023.
- ²⁵²⁹ Nicole Stelle Garnett, “The Neglected Political Economy of Eminent Domain,” *Michigan Law Review*, Vol. 105, Issue 1 (2006), pp. 101-181, <https://repository.law.umich.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1491&context=mlr>.
- ²⁵³⁰ Patsy Newitt, “USPI, HCA, and Surgery Partners Further Consolidate: 9 Moves in 2023,” *Becker’s ASC Issues*, 10 August 2023, <https://www.beckersasc.com/asc-transactions-and-valuation-issues/uspi-hca-and-surgery-partners-further-consolidate-9-moves-in-2023.html>.

4. References

-
- ²⁵³¹ Hayden Rooke-Ley, Richard J. Gilfillan, and Don Berwick, “Delays and Denials in Medicare Advantage: Fixing the Systemic Conflict of Interest,” *Journal of the American Medical Association*, Vol. 334, No. 4 (22/29 July 2025), pp. 299-300, <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2835645>.
- ²⁵³² Chris Cumming, “Efforts to Spotlight Private Equity’s Health Care Stakes Struggle for Traction,” *Wall Street Journal*, 6 August 2023, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/efforts-to-spotlight-private-equitys-healthcare-stakes-struggle-for-traction-2e2001f2>.
- ²⁵³³ American Hospital Association, *2020 Hospital Statistics*, Chicago: AHA, 2020, Table 1.
- ²⁵³⁴ Elisabeth Rosenthal, “Is This a Hospital or a Hotel?” *New York Times*, 21 September 2013, https://www.nytimes.com/2013/09/22/sunday-review/is-this-a-hospital-or-a-hotel.html?_r=0.
- ²⁵³⁵ Alan Condon, “CommonSpirit Adjusts Portfolio, Investing in ‘Strongest Markets,’ CEO Says,” *Becker’s Hospital Review*, 4 March 2024, <https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/finance/commonspirit-adjusts-portfolio-investing-in-strongest-markets-ceo-says.html>.
- ²⁵³⁶ Bruce C. Vladeck, “Why Nonprofits Go Broke,” *The Public Interest*, Winter, 1976, pp. 86-101, <https://www.nationalaffairs.com/storage/app/uploads/public/58e/1a4/c08/58e1a4c08d1f1149626287.pdf>.
- ²⁵³⁷ C. Northcote Parkinson, “Plans and Plants” in *Parkinson’s Law*, Boston: Houghton Mifflin, 1957.
- ²⁵³⁸ Andrew Cass, “Kaiser Permanente’s \$9.3B Net Income Draws Scrutiny: 6 Things to Know,” *Becker’s Hospital Review*, 30 March 2026, <https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/finance/kaiser-permanentes-9-3b-net-income-draws-scrutiny-six-things-to-know/>.
- ²⁵³⁹ Maureen Tkacik and David Dayen, “A Sick System,” *The American Prospect*, 31 July 2023, <https://prospect.org/health/2023-07-31-sick-system-business-health-care/>.
- ²⁵⁴⁰ David Dayen, “Patient Zero,” *The American Prospect*, 1 August 2023, <https://prospect.org/health/2023-08-01-patient-zero-tom-scully/>.
- ²⁵⁴¹ Krista Brown and Sara Sirota, “Health Care’s Intertwined Colossus,” *The American Prospect*, 2 August 2023, <https://prospect.org/health/2023-08-02-health-cares-intertwined-colossus/>.
- ²⁵⁴² Molly Castle Work, “As a Union Pushes to Cap Hospital CEO Pay, It’s Accused of Playing Politics,” *KFF Health News*, 9 August 2023, <https://kffhealthnews.org/news/article/union-hospital-ceo-pay-cap-seiu/>.
- ²⁵⁴³ Vikas Saini, Judith Garber, and Shannon Brownlee, “Nonprofit Hospital CEO Compensation: How Much Is Enough?” *Health Affairs Forefront*, 10 February 2023, <https://www.healthaffairs.org/content/forefront/nonprofit-hospital-ceo-compensation-much-enough>.
- ²⁵⁴⁴ Jerry Y. Du, Alexander S. Rasoe, and Randall E. Marcus, “The Growing Executive – Physician Wage Gap in Major US Nonprofit Hospitals and Burden of Nonclinical Workers on the US Healthcare System,” *Clinical Orthopaedics and Related Research*, Vol. 475 (2018), pp. 1910-1919, https://journals.lww.com/clinorthop/Fulltext/2018/10000/The_Growing_Executive_Physician_Wage_Gap_in_Major_4.aspx.
- ²⁵⁴⁵ Jessica Bartlett, “Mass. Hospital Executive Pay Increased by Double Digits in Second Year of Pandemic,” *Boston Globe*, 17 August 2023, <https://www.bostonglobe.com/2023/08/17/metro/hospital-ceo-pay-millions-2021/>.
- ²⁵⁴⁶ Joanne Chianello, “Ottawa Hospital CEO, Departed City Manager among Top Earners on Sunshine List,” *CBC News*, 24 March 2023, <https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/ottawa/ottawa-hospital-ceo-departed-city-manager-among-top-earners-on-sunshine-list-1.6790335>.

4. References

²⁵⁴⁷ Eric Starkman, “Loonie Tunes: What Canada Pays Hospital CEOs,” 8 July 2021, <https://starkmanapproved.com/loonie-tunes-what-canada-pays-hospital-ceos/>.

²⁵⁴⁸ Glassdoor, Hospital Chief Executive Officer Salaries in the United Kingdom,” 6 July 2023, accessed 10 August 2023.

²⁵⁴⁹ Henry Mintzberg, “No More Executive Bonuses!” *Wall Street Journal*, 30 November 2009, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10001424052970203922804578080670062571256>.

²⁵⁵⁰ Private Equity Stakeholder Project, “Private Equity’s Joint Venture Takeover of Nonprofit Health Care,” 6 July 2026, <https://pestakeholder.org/reports/private-equity-nonprofit-healthcare-joint-ventures/>.

²⁵⁵¹ Jonathan Ireland, “The Nonprofit Industrial Complex and the Corruption of the American City,” *American Affairs*, 20 May 2024, <https://americanaffairsjournal.org/2024/05/the-nonprofit-industrial-complex-and-the-corruption-of-the-american-city/>.